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AIRBNB AND UBER: LEGAL PLATFORM BUT 
ILLEGAL NETWORKED BUSINESS 

Saša Zupan Korže1 

Abstract 
Airbnb’s and Uber's popularity and scope of their networked business 
has significantly grown in the last few years. Both companies are 
engaged in sectors, which are regulated. The purpose of this paper is to 
discuss the legal issues related to Airbnb networked hospitality business 
and to Uber's networked transport business, with focus on EU member 
states solutions and Slovenian approach. The research was carried out 
from July 2017 to March 2018. We used the method of content analysis 
of secondary sources, methods of compilation and comparisons, 
analyses of qualitative data, collected in semi-structures interviews and 
explanatory case studies. The results show that Airbnb and Uber have 
become victims of their own success. The hospitality and transport 
business that participants perform using Airbnb or Uber platform do not 
comply with sectorial regulation of majority of EU member states. 
European Commission suggested some guidelines to solve the issues 
related with networked businesses. Moreover, European Court of Justice 
pointed out the exact solution on Uber's case. The research opens a 
debate on legal issues related to new technology-based business 
models and questions the rationale that stand behind legal solutions. 
 
Keywords: networked business, P2P platforms, Airbnb, Uber, sharing 
economy, regulation 
 
DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.12959/issn.1855-0541.IIASS-2018-no2-art1 
 
Introduction 
Few years ago, the emergence of networked business was hardly a 
topic of academic or commercial interest (Oskam and Boswijk, 2016). 
However, issues that appeared subsequently with the explosive growth 
of Airbnb’s networked hospitality business and Uber’s networked 
transportation business have significantly changed the interest of public, 

                                                
1 Saša Zupan Korže, Ph.D. is a lecturer (of law, tourism, economics and 
entrepreneurship), researcher and consultant. 

http://dx.doi.org/10.12959/issn.1855-0541.IIASS-2018-no2-art1
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accommodation and transport sector, academics, European Union, 
policy makers and local governments on businesses of both companies. 
 
The most visible forms of networked economy began in the United 
States. Due to the expansion of platforms to other countries, networked 
economy has become a global phenomenon (Schor, 2014). Europe is 
generally tuned to the stated values of fairness, sustainability, openness 
and cooperation. Thus, not all companies in the networked economy 
“family” were equally embedded in political, social and regulatory 
European contexts. E.g., the growth of Airbnb and Uber platform 
explosive growth led them to regulatory and political battles (Guttentag, 
2015; Schor, 2014) or to formal legal disputes (Court of justice, 2017). 
 
Airbnb and Uber developed their own platforms to allow service 
providers and users to connect to the benefit of both (Marr, 2016); 
however, the networked parties that are supported with Airbnb and Uber 
P2P platform do not always respect the traditional regulation of those 
particular sectors (Guttentag, 2015). Thus, Guttentag (2015) 
understands them as a part of the informal economy in accommodation 
and transport sector. 
 
In existing literature – academic and professional – networked business 
of Airbnb and Uber is generally categorised as a part of sharing (or 
collaborative) economy (Botsman 2010, 2015a, 2015b; Schor, 2014; 
Heo, 2016; EC Exploratory study, 2016). Thus, the majority of 
academics explore different areas of sharing economy, related mostly to 
Airbnb and Uber. Some researchers investigate psychological approach 
of sharing; other topics are related to the characteristics of peer-to-peer 
(P2P) sharing transactions (Heo, 2016). Some focus on the legal and 
financial perspective, on Airbnb mostly (Dogru and Pekin, 2017; Heo, 
2016; Guttentag, 2015; Zervas et al.; 2014). 
 
The EU has recognised the complexity of the phenomenon of sharing 
economy and its positive and negative effects in the European market. 
The research carried out by the EU in 2016 on sharing / collaborative 
economy clearly showed that sharing economy provides new 
opportunities for citizens and innovative entrepreneurs2. On the other 
hand, it creates tensions between the new service providers and existing 

                                                
2 Sharing economy could add EUR 160-572 billion on the EU Economy (EC European 
Agenda, 2016). Over 191 million citizens across EU-28 spend EUR 27.9 billion per year 
on online P2P platforms; total peer revenues are estimated at EUR 17.3 billion. Peer 
consumers spend most money on renting accommodation (EC Exploratory study, 2017). 
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market operators (EC Collaborative economy, n.d.) and raises issues on 
application of existing legal framework to new business models (EC 
European Agenda, 2016). 
In this paper, we look for answers to the following research questions: 
what kind of legal issues arise from accommodation and transport 
services performed through Airbnb and Uber networking platforms and 
how those issues have been solved in the EU member states, including 
in Slovenia. 
 
Theoretical background 
Business models, sharing / collaborative economy, P2P platforms, 
networked business 
New technology and the Internet have opened a wide space for running 
businesses and brought new terms related to them. Some of the terms 
came into widespread use, e.g. business models, sharing/collaborative 
economy, networked economy, peer-to-peer (P2P) platforms, peer-to-
peer economy etc. Schwab (2016) talks about on-demand economy. 
Those terms have been – just like technology – still in development; 
thus, scholars and practitioners do not agree, what each from the 
particular terms should exactly mean or comprise. 
 
A common topic among scholars is that business model emphasizes “a 
system-level, holistic approach to explaining how firms ‘do business’” 
(Zott et al., 2011, p. 2). Baden-Fuller and Haeflinger (2013) define the 
term as a system that solves the problem of identifying who is the 
customers of company products or services, how the company engages 
with the needs of their clients, how it delivers satisfaction and how it 
monetizes its value. This definition comes from Drucker’s theory of the 
business – “assumption of what company gets paid for”; Drucker 
introduced the concept of business model in 1994, but never explicitly 
mentioned the term (Ovans, 2015). 
 
The term business model was triggered by the advent of personal 
computers and the Internet (Ovans, 2015). The term is mostly linked to 
the technological innovation (Baden-Fuller and Haeflinger, 2013). Thus, 
those models, where business unlocks latent value of technology 
(Chesbrough and Rosenbloom, 2002), are usually named technology-
based business models (Botsman, 2015a), internet-based business 
models, technological platforms etc. From 1990s on, some start-ups that 
launched their business models around technological platforms (e.g. 
Amazon in retail business, Booking.com, Airbnb in tourist 
accommodation, Uber, Lyft, Blablacar in transport etc.) have developed 
to mega corporations. 
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According to market structure technological platforms could have peer-
to-peer /P2P/ structure or business-to-peer/customers /B2C/ structure; 
their market orientation can be non-profit or for-profit (Schor, 2014). The 
EU defines three main P2P business models (EU Exploratory study, 
2017): 

 Hosting of listings (platforms do not get involved in the P2P 
transactions); 

 Active management of transactions (platforms foster trust among 
peers to facilitate transactions); 

 Platform governed peer transactions (platforms set one or more 
contractual terms for P2P transactions and exercise control over 
its performance). 

 
Some of the P2P platforms are considered collaborative or sharing 
economy3 and some are not. 
 
The term ‘sharing economy’ entered the Oxford dictionary in 2015 (Heo, 
2016; Botsman, 2015b,) and it is explained as the “economic system in 
which assets or services are shared between private individuals, either 
free or for fee, typically by means of the Internet” (Oxford dictionary, 
n.d.). In the past, sharing practices have been more common in working-
class, poor and minority communities (Schor, 2014). With technology-
based platforms in 21th century sharing has become more accessible. 
 
Sharing economy covers a wide range of digital platforms and offline 
activities, from financial successful companies like Airbnb – a P2P 
lodging services – to a smaller activity, e.g. tool libraries etc. (Schor, 
2014). In most cases, technology is used to create the efficiency and 
trust to match millions of ‘wants’ with millions of ‘haves’ (Botsman, 
2015a, p. 17). Participants create value from ‘idling capacity’ of assets: 
empty spaces on Airbnb, spare seats in cars on Lyft, skills and time on 
Taskrabbit (ibid.). 
 
The European Union (EU) gradually builds its attitude toward 
collaborative / sharing economy in its documents. E.g., in European 

                                                
3 The terms ‘sharing economy ’or‘ collaborative economy’ are mostly used 
interchangeably. Scholars and practitioners more often use the term ‘sharing economy’ 
(e.g. Zervas et al. 2016; Heo, 2016; Schor, 2014; Guttentag, 2015; Koopman et al., 2015 
etc.). There is a minority of them who use the term ‘collaborative economy’ (e.g. Dredge 
and Gyimothy, 2015). In its documents, the EU uses both terms (European Parliament 
Briefing, 2015); although the term ‘collaborative’ prevails in its latest documents (EC A 
European agenda, 2016; EC Exploratory study, 2017). 
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Agenda on collaborative economy, the term refers to “business models 
where activities are facilitated by collaborative platforms that create an 
open marketplace for the temporary usage of goods or services often 
provided by private individuals” (EC A European agenda (2016, p. 3).  
 
There are three categories of actors involved in it: 

 Service providers (who share assets, resources, time, skills); 
 Users of these services; 
 Intermediaries, who connect providers with users and facilitate 

transactions between them on online platforms (ibid.). 
 
In the EU, the sectors of sharing/collaborative economy are explored 
through four P2P markets (EC Exploratory study, 2017): sharing or 
renting of goods (e.g. Peerby), sharing or renting accommodation (e.g. 
Airbnb), sharing or hiring rides (e.g. Blablacar, Uber) and hiring people 
to do odd jobs (e.g. Yoopies). 
 
Several authors emphasised that it is impossible to come up with a solid 
definition of sharing economy that reflects common usage (e.g. 
Koopman et al., 2015; Schor, 2014). Moreover, the picture what is 
sharing economy and what is not is increasingly confusing (Botsman, 
2015b). While the majority of scholars and practitioners understand 
Airbnb and Uber a part of sharing economy (e.g. Schor, 2014; Botsman, 
2015a and 2015b; EC Exploratory study, 2017), Oskam and Boswijk 
(2016) argue that neither Airbnb nor Uber comply with a concept of 
sharing. Both companies just created a commission-based web-platform 
for travellers and passengers, which is a far cry from the idea of sharing. 
 
Rationales for regulation economic sectors 
The principal rationale for regulation economic sectors is protecting 
consumer welfare: from externalities, inadequate competition, unequal 
bargaining power and other perceived market failures (Koopman et al., 
2015). However, there is a question, if regulations that were justified on 
the grounds of consumer protection in the past are still needed today. In 
new market conditions, existing regulation can become barriers to 
innovation, new entries and entrepreneurship. (ibid.). 
 
Koopman et al. (2015) expose that the historical analysis of regulation 
demonstrates that in practice regulation does not always live up to the 
normative goals of those who seek it in “public interest”. In the real 
world, policymakers might implement (or not) certain rules due to their 
ignorance, sectorial pressure, private interests, lobbying etc. Moreover, 
legal solution may result in limiting entry for new entrants to the sector, 
raising rival’s costs that suit to already regulated firms. One of the most 
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visible example is strict regulation of taxicab industry, which remains 
only to protect established incumbents from increased competition (e.g. 
in the form of Uber or Lyft). This is also true for many of the regulatory 
efforts prohibiting or limiting Airbnb and other innovative corporations 
(ibid.). 
Development of technology-based business models from 1990s on in 
the existing regulatory framework are clear examples that companies 
running business on the base of new technology often outpace the 
relevant legislation. Therefore, they encounter issues associated with 
general legality (e.g. Paypal, Relay Riders, Uber) or taxes (e.g. Online 
Travel Agencies, Amazon) (Guttentag, 2015). 
 
Legislation and taxation issues in sharing-driven businesses are 
particularly difficult to solve, because new business models blur 
established lines between (EC European Agenda, 2016): 

 Providers and consumers; 
 Employees and the self-employed; 
 Professional and non-professional provision of services. 

 
Methodology 
The research started in July 2017 and was completed in March 2018. 
The methods of data collection and processing have been adapted to 
the research goals. 
 
Data were collected from:  

 Secondary sources – existing scholarly researches on the topic; 
media articles on Airbnb and Uber4; Airbnb and Uber websites; 
EU documents on sharing economy; Slovenian regulations on 
home-rentals in hospitality and transport; 

 Primary resources – qualitative data from two semi-structures 
interviews. 

 
In semi-structured interviews, both interviewees were asked his/her 
position-specific questions on Airbnb only, because Uber has not 
entered Slovenia yet. We chose the representatives of two different 
interest groups – tourism regulator and tourism practitioner – who gave 
us relevant answers to the research topic. The representative of tourism 
regulator in Slovenia was asked the following: a) how does the 
Government of Slovenia view the Airbnb business and b) what 

                                                
4 Airbnb and Uber are privat companies and they do not reveal their business data and 
financial statements. 
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measures does the Government intend to undertake for Airbnb in 
Slovenia. The Airbnb “host” has been in tourist accommodation business 
for almost two decades. His company offers different types of tourist 
accommodation in the Slovenian capital on different reservation 
platforms, including Airbnb. We asked him: a) what is the difference if 
one offers accommodation on Booking.com or on Airbnb, and b) why 
Airbnb in Slovenia is so disturbing compared to traditional 
accommodation business. 
 
The explanatory case study method was selected to point out the scale 
and the scope of networked businesses of Airbnb and Uber. The case 
studies are limited only to Airbnb networked accommodation business 
(homes – apartments, rooms) and Uber ride-hailing (taxicab) business. 
 
Data were processed by using the method of content analysis, 
interpretation, comparison and synthesis. 
 
Results 
Results of the study are presented according to the research goals. 
 
EU approach to legal and taxation issues of P2P on-line businesses 
In EU-28, there are two major concerns for the authorities and market 
operators regarding P2P business in sharing / collaborative economy 
(EC European Agenda, 2016): 

 Whether – and if so to what extent – under existing EU law 
sharing-driven platforms and service providers can be subject to 
market access requirements and 

 Tax obligations. 
 
National regulatory approaches of EU-28 member states differ in various 
sectors. Regulatory intervention is usually motivated by varying public 
interest objectives, depending on the type of service: protection of 
tourists, paying taxes, public safety, health and food safety, remedying 
scarcity of affordable housing for citizens etc. The common market 
access requirements are the following: authorization of the business, 
licensing obligations, minimum quality standard requirements etc. (EC 
European Agenda, 2016). 
 
Under the EU law, market access requirements need to be justified and 
proportionate to specific account of the new business models and 
innovative services; one business model should not be favoured over 
the other (ibid.). Thus, member states should consider whether the 
objectives in existing legislation remain valid in relation to both: a) the 
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sharing economy models and b) traditional service providers. 
Furthermore, EU member states should take in consideration: 

 The specific features of sharing economy business models and 
 The tools they may put in to address public policy concerns. 

 
A specific feature of sharing economy is that service providers are 
private individuals that offer assets/services on an occasional P2P basis. 
In practice, micro entrepreneurs and small businesses also use the 
sharing-driven platforms. EU member states use various thresholds, 
developed on a sector-specific basis, to differentiate between 
professional services and P2P services. Thresholds may be, e.g. level of 
income and short-term rental days per year etc. (EC European Agenda, 
2016). Thus, member states should establish sector-specific thresholds 
under which economic activity is considered a non-professional P2P 
activity. Furthermore, in cases where sharing-driven platforms are not 
only an intermediator but also a provider of the underlying services 
(short-term car rental service), the sharing-driven platforms could be 
subject to the relevant sector-specific regulation (including business 
authorization, licensing). Where service providers are required to obtain 
authorization based on national law, the conditions to obtain it should be 
proportionate, justified and objective. Thus, the member state should 
review, simplify and modernize the existing sector-specific rules and 
relieve operators from necessary regulatory burdens (ibid.). 
 
Operators in sharing economy are subject to taxation rules: personal 
income, corporate income, value added tax and other sector-specific 
taxes (e.g. tourist tax). Due to the lack of information on service 
providers and insufficient exchange of information, the following 
difficulties appear (EC European Agenda, 2016): 

 Identifying tax payers and 
 Identifying the taxable income. 

 
In the first step for solving the taxation issues it is necessary to 
distinguish between those acting in a commercial – professional – 
capacity from the individuals acting in a private capacity. To determine 
whether an individual acts in a private capacity or as a trader the main 
elements that have to be assessed are continuity and professional 
nature (EC Exploratory study, 2017). There are no relevant common 
criteria among sectors and member states to distinguish consumers 
from traders, thus, the judgement has to be done on a case-by-case 
basis. 
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Airbnb case study 
Airbnb short-term home rentals 
Airbnb presents itself as a community that creates a world where people 
are – when they travel – connected to local cultures and have unique 
travel experiences (About us, n.d.). It is an online platform on which 
people (Explore Airbnb, n.d.): 

 Offer their spaces as accommodation for tourists; 
 Offer various experiences (workshops, concerts, arts) and 
 Market restaurants. 

 
Airbnb community marketplace provides access to millions of unique 
accommodations from apartments and villas to castles and treehouses 
in more than 65,000 cities and 191 countries (About us, n.d.). In the 
accommodation sector – homes – the host of a space may be living 
there at the time of the rental, as with typical Bed & Breakfast (B&B) or 
may be absent (e.g. on vacation). Traditional B&B are permitted to list 
themselves, but blocks of identical rooms are not. The majority of listings 
are entire apartments and homes (Guttentag, 2015). 
 
One can become an Airbnb host after creating a free-of-charge listing on 
Airbnb platform (with place description, photos and other details). Airbnb 
advices potential hosts to learn about local laws and rules, about other 
hosting responsibility and community standards (on security, safety and 
reliability) and hospitality standards5 that help host to earn good guest 
reviews. The Airbnb service fee for the host is 3%. Airbnb Host 
Guarantee provides host up to USD 1 million of coverage in case 
property damage occurs. (Host on Airbnb, n.d.). 
 
Airbnb website for ‘homes’ resembles traditional accommodation 
booking websites. A click on ‘Homes’ button enables a potential traveller 
to further research, which is based on different parameters: destinations, 
date, type of guests (adults, children), home type (entire place, private 
room, shared rooms) price range, trip type (for families, for work trips) 
and other filters (amenities, facilities, property type, neighbourhood etc.) 
(Explore Airbnb, n.d.). Each listing has photos, detailed description of 
the place (price, location, amenities, house rules, cancellation policy, 
grades and reviews, data about the host and contact information) (ibid.). 
Potential guest contacts directly his potential host. Guests are charged 
when a reservation is made (price and Airbnb commission up to 15 %), 

                                                
5 It is expected that guests get clean spaces and are provided with essentials, e.g. clean 
sheets, towels, toilet paper. 
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but host are paid 24 hours after the check-in. Payments are processed 
through secure Airbnb online payment system. The results of the Dogru 
and Pekin (2017) empirical study reveal the following guest value of 
Airbnb accommodation: space, number of photos, cleanliness, handicap 
accessibility, family friendliness, free breakfast, location and unique 
experience. 
 
The prices for Airbnb homes are lower than the prices of hotel rooms. 
Guttentag (2015) reports that the median Airbnb rate for the entire home 
or apartment is generally lower than those in four and five-star hotels; for 
private rooms the rates are roughly comparable to those of one- or two-
star hotels. The results of the study on Airbnb in four European cities 
(Amsterdam, Berlin, London and Madrid – in continuation: ABLM cities) 
for 2017 show a similar pattern (Oskam, 2018). 
 
Drivers for Airbnb accommodation use are social appeal and economic 
appeal (Tussyadiaah and Pesonen, 2016). Value placement on Airbnb 
accommodation is closely tied to the price guests pay for it; thus, the 
cost-saving (economic) purpose may be one of the prime motives for 
guests to choose accommodation via Airbnb. Guests can also be 
motivated by other triggers. Staying in residence rather than in a hotel 
may provide some other benefits for them, e.g. access to kitchen, 
washing machine etc. By ‘living more like a local’ and interacting with 
hosts or neighbours, guests can feel more like travellers than tourists 
(Guttentag, 2015). Moreover, guests may value the sociability, 
trustworthiness and friendliness of their Airbnb host and the experience 
they enjoy during their stay. Airbnb argues that home-sharing visitors are 
likely to stay longer; overall, they spend more money and bring new 
income to the neighbourhood (Gurran and Phibbs, 2017). 
 
Airbnb started their business in 2008, when three co-founders rented air 
mattresses to guests and offered breakfast in their apartment in San 
Francisco (Carson, 2017). Since then, Airbnb has become the largest 
accommodation firm in the ‘sharing economy’ marketplace (Dogru and 
Pekin, 2017) and the most successful P2P platform in the field of 
accommodation (Gutierrez et al., 2017). In the beginning of 2018, 
Highley (2018) reported on more than three million listings (including 
entire homes, shared rooms), which is more than the world’s largest 
three hotel chains combined (IHG, Marriot and Hilton). Blecharczyk 
(2018), one of the three co-founders of Airbnb, reported on more than 
four million listings. 
 
There is evidence that the majority of home listings are entire 
apartments; furthermore, one host usually lists more than one apartment 
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and some host earn substantial amount of money from that. 
Schneiderman (2014) reports for New York that the majority of Airbnb 
hosts in the city offer one or two homes; some hosts have tens or 
hundreds of them. The majority of night stays via Airbnb in New York 
comes from multi-listing hosts (hosts that list two or more properties on 
the Airbnb platform). In less than four years, those “commercial hosts” 
received USD 168 million (ibid.). In 2014, one host had 227 listings in 
New York and received revenue of USD 6.8 million during the period 
from 2010 to 2014 (ibid.). Oskam (2018) reports similarly for ABLM 
cities. In 2017, more than a half of the revenue from short-term home-
rentals listed on Airbnb platform in ABLM cities was gained by multi-
listing hosts (ibid.). 
 
Airbnb has a strong backing from venture capitalists and it is highly 
integrated into existing economic interests (Schor, 2014). Airbnb market 
capitalization is valued at USD 30 billion; and the company has been 
recently labelled as an “alternative-accommodation mega platform” 
(Highley, 2018). 
 
As Airbnb supply dynamic is more flexible than those in traditional 
accommodations are, its large ‘supply capacity’ might gradually create a 
substantial threat to the logging sector (Haywood et al., 2017). Hoteliers 
tend to see Airbnb as unfair competition because they are evading 
regulations (Heo, 2016). 
 
Violation of regulations in the USA and in the EU 
In the USA, the widespread illegality of Airbnb results from zoning codes 
and other restrictions many cities have to prohibit short-term rentals (e.g. 
San Francisco, New York etc.). Other restrictions may include short-term 
rentals to geographic areas, or limiting the number of time per year per 
residence etc. (Guttentag, 2015). 
 
Cities have legitimate reasons for maintaining codes and restrictions. 
Firstly, streams of tourist may be unpleasant for the neighbours (noise, 
safety). Secondly, the short-term rentals limit housing supplies and 
therefore have a negative effect on the housing market; it raises rents 
(ibid.). Furthermore, when staying in traditional accommodations, guests 
often pay special accommodation tax, which is normally intended for 
certain tourism-related uses (for destination promotion). However, 
Airbnb guests are not taxed and they provide no revenue to local 
governments from this source. Moreover, even Airbnb hosts do not 
necessary pay income tax from their earnings (Guttentag, 2015; 
Schneiderman, 2014). 
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According to Schneiderman (2014), in particular USA cities (e.g. New 
York, San Francisco etc.) Airbnb has dramatically expanded the use of 
traditional homes to transient hotel rooms; some cities see Airbnb 
business as a threat to safety, affordability of properties and residential 
character of the local communities. The platform is also understood as 
the one that fuels a black market for unsafe hotels. 
 
For the last few years, European metropolises have been faced the 
same problems regarding short-term home-rentals than cities in the 
USA: they are overcrowded with tourists who do not pay tourist tax and 
hosts who do not pay income tax. Thus, some European metropolises 
started to regulate short-term home-rentals6 (European Parliament 
Briefing, 2015): 

 Berlin has passed law banning unregistered short-term rentals 
and inspects properties to check if the law is correctly 
implemented. 

 In Brussels, hosts have to ask permission from the commune 
and co-owners of the building; French cities (Paris, Marseille, 
Lyon) do not require any authorization from co-owners if the 
rented residence is the primary residence of the host. 

 Amsterdam, London, Paris, Marseille, Lyon regulate short-term 
home rentals in a way more in favour of Airbnb peers; they 
mostly limit the short-term rentals through the number of rooms 
that can be rented and through the rental period. Amsterdam 
also limits the number of people that a host can accept (up to 
four). 

 In Barcelona, the rentals fall under the laws on B&B type of 
accommodation; the rules require the host to be present during 
the rental period. 

 In some cities, Airbnb is collecting the city taxes from each 
reservation. 

 
  

                                                
6 The name for this tipe of rentals varies from city to city. 
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Airbnb in Slovenia 
Airbnb opened its platform for short-term rentals of private 
accommodation in Slovenia in 2011. The first listings in 2011 on the 
Airbnb platform were for accommodations in Ljubljana – 31 (Zabukovec, 
2017); in March 2018, the platform showed over 1,500 listings (Vacation 
rentals in Ljubljana, n.d.). 74% of home listings in Ljubljana were 
apartments and only 24% private rooms; the data shows multi-listings 
and only less than 10% of hosts, who were officially registered according 
to the Slovene regulations; other rentals were illegal (Zabukovec, 2017). 
 
There were around 1,400 listings on Airbnb Slovenia platform in 2015; a 
year later the number was close to 3,000 (Lončar, 2017). In March 2018, 
hosts listed more than 5,000 accommodation units (Find apartments in 
Slovenia, n.d.). Airbnb does not reveal the exact number. 
 
In 2014 and 2015 guests spent 56, 000 nights in rented homes via 
Airbnb in Slovenia, in 2016 almost three times more (164,000 nights). 
On average, host received EUR 2,000 income from short-term Airbnb 
rentals (Lončar, 2017). 
 
For the first few years, the hotel sector in Slovenia (apart from hostels) 
did not consider the Airbnb short-term home-rentals as competition 
(Rokavec, 2014). However, during the subsequent years, the situation 
has significantly changed. In 2017, there was a strong disapproval to 
Airbnb online business among Slovene hotel managers: Airbnb was 
labelled “intruder to traditional tourist accommodation sector”, an 
unregulated disruptor, a violator of existing regulations whose 
participants do not pay taxes (Lončar, 2017). Moreover, residents of city 
centre of Slovenian capital started to complain about overtourism in the 
city centre, limited possibility of long-term rental of apartments etc. 
(Ploštajner, 2017). 
 
However, hosts had different opinion to hoteliers and locals about 
Airbnb. For them, Airbnb is a new reality. The solution should be how to 
adapt existing legal conditions to ease the short-term rentals for host 
and not how to prevent them (Zabukovec, 2017). Short-term rentals can 
become legal but there are too many obstacles to achieve this goal 
(Pravni SOS, 2017). 
 
According to Hospitality industry act (ZGos, 2007 and on) short-term 
rentals of private apartments or rooms (to tourists) are treated as 
hospitality business. ZGos (ibid.) enables private individuals to rent 
rooms and apartments (maximum 15 beds) for a limited time in a year (5 
months) if they are registered. There are around 20 regulations that 
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private or business entities have to respect (general regulations and 
sector-specific rules) for running this activity. However, the major 
obstacle in multi-apartment buildings can be how to get a permission for 
short-term rentals from at least three thirds of co-owners (according to 
Housing law – SZ, 2003 and on). 
 
Governmental discussion on how to make Airbnb networked business 
more host-friendly started in 2015 when the Slovenian government 
viewed Airbnb in the frame of sharing /collaborative economy. It was 
expected that a working group of representatives of relevant ministries 
should have come up with the proposal on how to adapt relevant 
accommodation-specific and housing regulation to make short-term 
rentals easier. The first attempt of ministries was to (STA, 2016): 

 Differentiate occasional short-term rentals (which should have 
been treated as a collaborative economy) from professionals in 
tourist accommodation business; 

 Adapt existing regulation to the new reality. 
 
After a year, no solution had been found and the Ministry, responsible 
for the tourism, repeated the procedure with another group of relevant 
experts; there was no agreement reached among the members of the 
working group either (Lončar, 2017). 
 
In 2017, the Slovenian government thoroughly changed the opinion on 
Airbnb networked business. According to Štravs Podlogar7 (2017) the 
scope of short-term home-rentals in the European cities and in the cities 
in Slovenia (using Airbnb platforms) strongly indicated that Airbnb 
networked business had become a part of hospitality business. The 
original concept of sharing accommodations, implemented with “couch 
surfing, have been transferred to Airbnb business model”. However, the 
Airbnb business model is quite different to couch surfing in its early age; 
there is not much sharing in it. Airbnb is just “a different way of 
marketing accommodations, a new distribution channel”. It has all the 
characteristics of hospitality business: it is a B&B type accommodation, 
which has been already regulated in Slovenia (ibid). 
 
Thus, the problem is not in regulation, but in strict implementation of the 
regulation (Štravs Podlogar, 2017). It is up to tax authority and 
inspectors to supervise Airbnb short-term home-rentals in Slovenia more 
strictly that they had in the past. 

                                                
7 Interviewee is a secretary of state for tourism. 
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Štravs Podlogar (2017) pointed out that Airbnb accommodated guests 
are usually not registered, which raise the question of (national) security 
and safety and tourist tax avoidance. Residents of multi-apartments 
building in local community started to complain about the noise guests 
cause particularly in the evening or during the night. 
 
Another important issue that Štravs Podlogar (2017) stressed is that 
Airbnb platform did not reveal enough data to identify the hosts. Thus, 
there is a question of how to get data on Slovene hosts and their 
earnings. In 2017, the Ministry responsible for tourism asked Airbnb 
headquarter in San Francisco for those data; it was questionable at that 
time if they would get it or not. 
 
The government supports Airbnb networked accommodation business in 
Slovenia as far as it is transparent and as far as those involved in it 
respect the legal framework (Štravs Podlogar, 2017). Individuals have to 
be aware that Airbnb networked short-term rental is economic activity, 
accommodation business. If they decide to perform it, they have to 
respect relevant regulation and pay taxes (ibid.). 
 
In the following months of 2017, the above mentioned standpoint of the 
Ministry for tourism become official. Government decided to strictly 
control Airbnb networked business: if it is in line with existing regulations 
and if individuals or professionals pay taxes (Čeh, 2017). However, this 
solution can be a temporary one, because there are still debates 
regarding the understanding of ‘sharing/collaborative economy’ models 
in the country and in the EU. 
 
In December 2017, the Ministry of finance announced that it received the 
data from Airbnb headquarters about Airbnb hosts in Slovenia and their 
earnings. The financial authority called the hosts on the Airbnb and other 
accommodation platforms to self-declare their tax obligation and to 
follow other rules regarding short-term rental activity (Dnevnik, 2017); 
those who will continue with illegal practices could be fined from EUR 
400 to 30,000. 
 
Buda8 (2018) revealed a detailed insight on short-term home-rentals on 
the Airbnb platform. “The basic principle and functionality of Airbnb and 
other platforms for vacation rentals (e.g. Home rentals, Vacation rentals 
                                                
8 Interviewee's company offers appatments in Ljubljana and market them in Booking.com 
paltform and Airbnbn platform. 
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on Trip adviser) is the same. However, Airbnb managed to make its 
platform more user-friendly than other similar platforms. The crucial 
difference between Airbnb and other online accommodation platforms is 
Airbnb’s story and the image it has managed to create in public” (ibid.). 
 
According to Buda (2018), the differences between Booking.com and 
Airbnb platform are the following: 

 Booking.com platform enables more sophisticated pricing 
system; thus, it is more convenient for hotels and similar 
business than Airbnb. 

 Booking.com support is actually available all the time, which is 
not always the case at Airbnb. 

 Booking.com allows more listings in one building, Airbnb only 
one. 

 Booking.com charges hosts 15% commission from the monthly 
revenue hosts gain from its platform, while Airbnb charges hosts 
3% commission the day after the guest’s arrival (guests pay 
commission of 6-12% or up to 15%). 

 Booobing.com used to have more strict conditions for listing 
accommodation than Airbnb; however, even Boooking.com has 
become less strict as it was in the past. 

 
Buda (2018) supports Airbnb business, however its lack of transparency 
of the host and avoidance of tax payments are its major disturbing 
factors: 

 A host on Airbnb can be a private individual or a legal entity 
(professional). The detailed information is visible only to Airbnb 
headquarters in San Francisco. At Trip adviser, the host have to 
enter the identification number of its economic activity, which is 
visible to everyone. It is transparent who the host is. 

 If Airbnb worked according to the local regulation, the prices 
would include the taxes. With tax included in the price, the prices 
for accommodations listed on Airbnb would be higher and Airbnb 
would lose a crucial competitive advantage. 

 
Uber case study 
Uber’s taxicab service 
Uber was founded in 2010 in San Francisco by Travis Kalanick9 and 
Garret Camp (How Uber works, 2017) as a technological platform for 

                                                
9 In June 2017, Kalanick, Uber's CEO, resigned. He's departure came after month of 
reports on his toxic workplace culture and occasional public embarasment (Alba, 2017). 
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connecting users – people who did not like the quality of traditional taxi 
services with drivers on demand (Gi, 2018). It understood its business 
as a smartphone-enabled »ride-hailing« service alternative to taxi cabs 
(Uber, n.d.). Uber’s business model brought a revolution in the taxi 
industry across the world (How Uber works, 2017). Apart from taxi drives 
with the car, the company offers boats, helicopters and other means of 
transport on demand. It has recently launched a moto-cycle pickup 
service in Paris, a delivery service in San Francisco and ice-cream-truck 
delivery in some cities (ibid.). 
 
Founders designed the following strategy to penetrate the markets: Uber 
offered a 50% discount for the first ride and its users make blogs and 
use social media to tell the community about benefits of Uber’s service. 
In six months after the launch, Uber had already over 6,000 users 
(Abrosimova, 2014). 
 
Uber has developed a unique business model from several other 
perspectives (How Uber Works, 2017; Glon, 2017). It: 

 Offers different segments of cars: Uber X, Uber XL – for users 
who likes bigger models for more passengers, Uber Black – for 
those, who prefer black cars, Uber taxi – for users who are 
looking for cost-efficient solution, Uber SUV – for luxury 
segments; 

 Offers special service to different segments: Uber for Kids – for 
parents who want their kids to reach home from school in Uber 
car; Uber for Senior Citizens – special features for senior 
citizens; 

 Uses surge pricing technology: price for a drive is not fixed; if the 
demand increases, per mile price also increases; the new price 
depends on the number of available drivers and the number of 
requests for drives; 

 Has determined the growth model: substantial amount of money 
is payed for incentives for customers and drivers in every city 
Uber penetrates; use of rock-solid management approaches from 
previous experiences, known brand, use of local advertising 
channels. 

 
Uber users have to install a free-of-charge Uber application to their 
smartphones and create an online Uber account. The credit card 
number should be attached to the account. When a user needs a drive, 
they tap on the Uber app to show Uber her/his location. The app 
confirms the expected waiting time and other information on driver and 
their car. The payment is handled after the end of the drive. The app 
automatically pays the driver using the credit/debit card on user’s 
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account. After the ride the user rates the driver and vice versa (Gi, 2018; 
Glon, 2017). 
 
The person, who wants to be an Uber driver must download the free 
Uber driver Application form and fill out information about themselves 
and the car. Uber driver must be at least 21 years old with in-state 
driver’s licence and a few years of driving experience, insured, passed a 
background and criminal history check. Drivers are Uber partners. The 
car must not be older than ten years; it has to have four doors and have 
to pass Uber vehicle inspection. Not everyone is eligible to drive an Uber 
and not ever car is accepted (Glone, 2017). 
 
At the end of 2017, Uber was present in 377 major cities around the 
world (Gi, 2018), had more than 50 million users, approximately 7 million 
drivers and performed on average one million trips per day; the company 
was valued over USD 70 billion (How Uber Works, 2017). 
 
Violation of regulation 
In the last few years, there were severe legal issues related to Uber 
online platform business in the USA and in Europe. In 2013, a group of 
Uber drivers in New York and San Francisco filed a lawsuit in federal 
court claiming that they had been misclassified as independent 
contractors. According to the Uber business model, drivers are not 
employees but their partners. After three years, Uber agreed to a USD 
100 million settlement but the court declined to approve it (Alba, 2017). 
In 2017, lower courts in California and in New York adopted the decision 
that the drivers are employees; however, other federal courts in USA 
held the opposite opinion (Ben-Shahar, 2017). Thus, the case in the 
USA have not been closed yet. 
 
In the EU, a professional taxi drivers’ association in Barcelona brought 
an action before the Court of Justice of the European Union seeking the 
declaration that Uber (the company related to Uber Technologies) 
amount misleading practices and acts unfair competition (in 2014). The 
plaintiffs claimed that Uber drivers are non-professionals drivers who 
have no licence required under the regulation on taxi services (Court of 
Justice, 2017). 
 
In 2016, British judges already disagree that Ubers drivers are 
independent contractors (Kerr, 2016). This decision had serious 
consequences for all ride-hailing companies, not only for Uber; the 
judgement was named “gig economy10 brethren” (ibid.). 
                                                
10 Gig economy is a term for workforce in which somebody is hired thorugh a digital 
marketplace to work on demand on a short term agreement (Kerr, 2016). 
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Many countries and cities in the EU consider Uber's way of doing 
business as controversial: it does not check thoroughly driver criminal 
records, it is not responsible for breaching of the law of its drivers, its 
price reductions are unacceptable to traditional taxi drivers etc.). 
Therefore, some countries have already banned the company, e.g. 
some European countries, Canada (Vnacouver), Taiwan, Australia (in 
Northern Territory) (Dora, 2017; Rhodes, 2017). 
 
Countries and cities in the EU that have already banned Uber taxi app 
are the following: 

 In the UK, the City of London did not renew Uber’s licence in 
September 2017 due to company’s "lack of corporate 
responsibility in relation to a number of issues which have 
potential public safety and security implications” (Rhodes, 2017). 

 Bulgaria has suspended Uber due to “unfair trade practices” 
(Rhodes, 2017; Vinocur, 2017). 

 In Denmark, taximeters are obligatory, thus Uber was forced to 
pull out of the country (Rhodes, 2017; Vinocur, 2017). 

 Hungary allowed Uber to operate for two and a half years until 
the decision that Uber drivers “breach regulations other taxi firms 
must adhere to”. The new law permits the Hungarian national 
communications authority to block Internet access to "illegal 
dispatcher services" (Rhodes, 2017; Vinocur, 2017). 

 Uber was suspended also in Finland, France, Spain and the 
Netherlands (Rhodes, 2017). 

 In Italy, there was only a short-term ban on Uber adopted on 
April 2017, but after a month, Rome’s court annulled it (Binnie 
and Jones, 2017). 

 In Germany, courts have restricted Uber service in several cities 
(Vinocur, 2017). 

 In March 2018, a Slovak court ordered Uber to suspend its 
operations in the country (Nacarikova, 2018). 

 
In December 2018, Court of Justice of the European Union declared that 
intermediation service of Uber and similar ride-hailing companies must 
be classified as “a service in the field of transport” within the meaning of 
the EU law (Court of Justice, 2017). The Court decided that Uber 
exercises decisive influence over the conditions under which the drivers 
provide services. Such service is excluded from the scope of freedom to 
provide services in general, as well as from the directive on services in 
the internal market and from the directive on electronic commerce. Thus, 
the EU member states can regulate the conditions under which such 
services are to be provided (ibid.). 
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Uber commented the Court decision saying that the company “already 
complied with most of the region’s transport laws, so its operations 
would not be affected” (Vinocur, 2017). However, it is still unknown to 
what extent the court decision has actually affected Uber business. As 
national courts have been increasingly forcing Uber to qualify drivers as 
full-time employees, conditions are getting much tougher (ibid.). 
 
After Uber’s sell of operation in China and Russia, the company recently 
announced (at the end of March, 2018) to sell its Southeast Asian 
business to bigger regional rival Grab (Aravindan and Somerville, 2018). 
 
Uber in Slovenia  
Slovenia was and still is one of the few countries in Europe without Uber 
transport service (Strniša, 2018). The government signed a letter of 
intent to cooperate with Uber in September 2016, but for the lawful 
provision of Uber services the law on public transport had to be changed 
first (Mlakar, 2017). 
 
The existing regulations on hiring a vehicle with a driver in Slovenia are 
not adapted to Uber’s service (ZPCP-2, 2016). Although the government 
did not see any particular issues on allowing Uber to enter Slovenia and 
on amendments of public transport act, the draft prepared by the 
government was sent to the parliamentary hearing only at the end of 
January 2018 (Strniša, 2018). In October 2017, one of the 
parliamentarian political parties prepared the draft of amendments on 
public transport act referring only to Uber’s entrance to Slovenia, but the 
Ministry responsible for transport opposed it (Koletnik, 2017). 
 
The Ministry’s proposal for the amendment to the public transport acts 
from January 2018 includes the following changes of sectorial legislation 
(STA, 2018): 

 Introduces the possibility of renting a vehicle with a driver; 
 Defines regulation at the state level; 
 Proposes a reduction of administrative barriers to the 

implementation of taxi activities; 
 Waives the license requirements; 
 Transfers the powers to regulate this area almost entirely to the 

local community. 
 
Similar to other European countries, taxi drivers in Slovenia oppose 
Uber’s entrance to the country and to the part of the amendments 
referring abandoning an obligatory licence (Strniša, 2018; Lukič, 2018). 
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Due to forthcoming elections in Slovenia it is difficult to assess when the 
amendments of public transport act will be adopted and what changes 
will be implemented to the existing draft. 
 
Conclusion 
In this paper, we focus on legal challenges of two companies who based 
their business on technological platforms: Airbnb and Uber. Both 
platforms facilitate business in sectors, which are regulated; this 
business environmental factor has led companies to regulatory and 
political battles. 
 
The results of the study showed that Airbnb and Uber become victims of 
their own success. Due to the explosive growth, Airbnb became a threat 
to traditional tourist accommodation sector, Uber to traditional taxicab 
sector. Both companies have been labelled disruptors in the sector, 
companies, which exercise unfair business practices and do not respect 
state or local regulations and restrictions. The study shows that this is 
partially true. However, at the same time it opens a dilemma whether the 
existing regulations and rationales that lie behind them are still suitable 
in new market conditions for new business models. 
 
The majority of scholars and practitioners understand Airbnb and Uber 
as part of sharing economy. The case studies clearly show they are just 
intermediaries between the group of people who offer accommodation or 
transport and those who need those services. The services are payable 
and both business models are for-profit. Thus, the content and the scope 
of Airbnb and Uber business clearly show that their platform is about 
networking “wants” and “haves” in accommodation or transfer sector and 
not about sharing in the traditional sense of the term “sharing”. 
 
When discussing the peer-to-peer (P2P) platforms, the EU uses the term 
collaborative rather than sharing economy. According to the EU 
understanding, collaborative platforms – like Airbnb and Uber – create 
an open marketplace for activities that are facilitated by them. However, 
collaborative P2P platforms are supposed to be a market place only: 
For the temporary usage of goods or services (on occasional basis) 
Provided by private individuals. 
 
The results of this research give a strong evidence that Airbnb hosts do 
not offer their homes only on occasional basis, and neither do the Uber 
drivers offer the transportation service in this way. Furthermore, more 
than half of the hosts on Airbnb platforms in the USA and EU 
metropolises are multi-listers with two or more “homes”. This fact 
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indicates that they act as professionals and not as individuals. Hosts in 
Slovenia are not an exception to the rule. 
 
We point out in this research that Airbnb and Uber platforms facilitate 
networking people in different sectors, which have their own specifics 
and therefore their own legislative frames. Even more, both sectors are 
regulated differently in different countries or even differently within each 
country (local regulations and restrictions). Therefore, Airbnb and Uber 
do not face the same legal issues and no general solution can be found. 
 
According to the research findings, there are some differences as well 
as some similarities regarding the Airbnb and Uber networked business. 
In both, we recognised legal and socio-economic issues. However, in 
each case, the issues are of a rather different nature. 
 
Airbnb and Uber legal issues are the following: 
Airbnb: 

 disregard of local short-term restrictions in some cities; 
 breach of accommodation-specific and housing regulations; 
 breach of guest registration regulation; 
 tax payment avoidance – income tax, corporate tax, tourist tax; 
 breach of unfair competition rules. 

Uber: 
 breach of licencing regulation on public transport (taxi drivers 

have to have public licence; Uber drivers don’t have it); 
 breach of employment regulation (Uber drivers should be 

employees and not partners). 
 
Socio-economic issues in Airbnb and in Uber are different. Airbnb 
networked business changes image of local communities, causes price 
increase of apartments and shortage of long-term rentals. Uber’s 
business decrease payments to Uber drivers compared to taxicab 
drivers and increases competition. 
 
Novelties in business environment and new market conditions created 
mostly by ethnological business models has become a new reality in the 
EU, which is here to stay. The EU encourages: 

 Development of new services and platforms; 
 Providers of new services to ensure the consumer and social 

protection, to respect existing rules and other legal obligations; 
 Companies that run the platforms to collaborate with competent 

authorities to facilitate peer compliance with the local regulations; 
 Member states towards light regulatory touch that will allow the 

platforms operate and grow. 
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Discussion 
Innovation, new technology and technology-based business models 
made regulators face several challenges, e.g. socio-economical, legal, 
ethical etc. Several examples from the past (e.g. PayPal, Amazon. eBay, 
Online Travel Agencies etc.), including Airbnb and Uber, indicate that 
new business models often outpace their relevant legislation and 
therefore encounter issues associated with general legality. However, in 
the last few years, consumer services provided on the Internet are 
moving far beyond restaurant bookings, taxis and hotel rooms: “Silicon 
Valley innovators”, for e.g., are rolling out web-based alternatives to old 
models in almost all areas, including medical diagnostics etc. If there is 
so strong disapproval toward rather unsophisticated activities as 
accommodation and transport are, it is hard to imagine what kind of legal 
barriers will new business models have to confront in more sophisticated 
sectors (e.g. in medicine etc.) 
 
We believe that the results of technological progress and its potential in 
Industry 4.0 demands from the regulators to reconsider the rationales 
that lie beyond regulations and encounter the possibilities that markets, 
competition, reputational systems and ongoing innovation can often 
solve problems better than regulation. Due to the complex nature of 
interactions among participants in new ecosystems, those challenges 
need a holistic approach. 
 
The research contributes to existing literature on sharing/collaborative 
economy and P2P networked businesses. It opens a dilemma regarding 
the evaluation of new technology-based on-line business models to 
achieve two goals: to foster them, but at the same time to prevent unfair 
competition to those players in the sector which operate off-line. 
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LEGAL PROTECTION OF NATIONAL MINORITIES IN 
SLOVENIA 

Vera Klopčič1 

Abstract 
The Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia mentions only Italian and 
Hungarian national minority and Roma community as holders of special 
collective minority rights. Special rights of the autochthonous Italian and 
Hungarian national minorities in Slovenia are defined in Article 64. 
Although data on the ethnic structure in Slovenia reflect more 
heterogeneous ethnic structure, members of other ethnic groups than 
Italian and Hungarian national communities and Roma community, at 
present, do not have the status of a national minority in the sense of 
collective holders of minority rights. In February 2018 the draft Act on the 
Implementation of Collective Cultural Rights of National Communities of 
the Nations of the Former Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia in the 
Republic of Slovenia was prepared. The draft received a support within 
the National Parliament of the Republic of Slovenia for further 
consideration.  
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Introduction 
Only Italians and Hungarians living in Slovenia have the status of a 
national minority in the Republic of Slovenia, and the Roma community 
is considered as an ethnic group. The Constitution of the Republic of 
Slovenia provides special rights only to autochthonous Italian and 
Hungarian national communities and to the Roma community. 
Stipulations are further implemented by the entire legal order and by the 
measures of the government policy.  
 
Due to the specific situation of the autochthonous Italian and Hungarian 
national communities in Slovenia, which is a result of historical reasons 
and their traditional presence, their status is defined in the Article 64 of 
the Constitution. Already in the time of gaining independence in 1991, 
the Chapter III of the Basic Constitutional Charter on the Sovereignty 
and Independence of the Republic of Slovenia to the Constitution of the 
Republic of Slovenia declared as follows: “The Italian and Hungarian 
national communities in the Republic of Slovenia and their members 
shall be guaranteed all the rights provided in the Constitution of the 
Republic of Slovenia and international agreements. “ 
 
The special rights of the Italian and Hungarian national communities are 
guaranteed based on the autochthonous settlement of both 
communities, irrespective of the number of members of both 
communities. According to the territorial principle, the special rights are 
exercised in ethnically mixed areas inhabited by the Italian and 
Hungarian national communities. Special rights are implemented at 
"nationally mixed area", which is determined by the statutes of 
municipalities and derives from the traditional settlement and 
autochthonous origin of national minorities in these areas (Law on the 
Establishment of Municipalities and Determination of their Areas, Official 
Gazette 60/94). The official language in the Republic of Slovenia is 
Slovenian. In nationally mixed areas were autochthonous Italian or 
Hungarian national minority resides, the official language is also Italian 
or Hungarian (Constitution of the RS, Article 11). 
 
In the last population census in 2002, 2.258 persons declared 
themselves as members of the Italian national community, which 
represents 0,11 per cent of the entire population in Slovenia. 3.762 
persons stated the Italian language as their mother tongue. Among 
2,258 persons declared themselves as Italians 1.840 members of the 
Italian national community live on the ethnically mixed area in three 
coastal municipalities (Koper, Izola, Piran), which represents 81.5 per 
cent of all Italians in the Republic of Slovenia. 418 members of this 
community live outside the ethnically mixed area, which represents 18.5 
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per cent of all persons who declared themselves as members of the 
Italian national community.  
 
In the last census in 2002, 6,243 persons declared themselves as 
members of the Hungarian national community, which means that the 
Hungarians living in the Republic of Slovenia represent 0.31 per cent of 
the total population in the Republic of Slovenia. 7,713 persons stated the 
Hungarian language as their mother tongue. Out of 6.243 persons 
declaring themselves as Hungarians, 5,212 members reside on the 
ethnically mixed area in five municipalities in the Prekmurje region 
(Lendava, Dobrovnik, Hodoš, Šalovci, and Moravske Toplice), which 
represents 83.5 per cent of all persons who declared themselves as 
Hungarians in the Republic of Slovenia. 1,031 members of this 
community live outside the ethnically mixed area, which represents 16.5 
per cent of all persons who declared themselves as members of the 
Hungarian national community.  
 
Special rights of national minorities 
According to the Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia, the 
autochthonous Italian and Hungarian national communities shall be 
guaranteed special rights in the field of education and schooling and in 
the field of mass media and publishing, they have the right to use their 
national symbols, the right of political participation as well as the right to 
establish organisations and to foster contacts with the wider Italian and 
Hungarian communities living outside Slovenia. 
 
The aim of the educational and cultural policy of Slovenia is to achieve 
the respect of human rights and common understanding of different 
national and ethnic groups living in Slovenia. Beside this general goal 
reflected in the concept of cultural pluralism, there are special measures 
and programmes for the implementation of the special rights for national 
minorities, living on nationally mixed territories. 
 
In the ethnically mixed area – in Prekmurje and Slovene Istria due to 
different historical circumstances and socio demographic conditions, 
there are two models of bilingual education practiced. The bilingual 
education in the ethnically mixed area has been introduced in Slovenia 
in the early sixties of the last century and has been constantly developed 
and improved by research, theory and policy measures. 
 
The Act on Special Rights of the Italian and Hungarian National 
Communities in the Field of Education (Official Gazette of the Republic 
of Slovenia, No. 35/01 and 102/07) prescribes implementation of these 
rights. In nationally mixed areas where the Hungarian minority resides 
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(in the Prekmurje region) bilingual education is compulsory at the 
primary school level for all pupils regardless of their nationality. During 
all lessons both languages are used. Preparatory schools and preschool 
education in nationally mixed areas are also bilingual. At the secondary 
school level, bilingual education is provided at the bilingual secondary 
school in Lendava. Outside the nationally mixed areas, learning of the 
Hungarian language by pupils is optional. There is a Chair of the 
Hungarian Language and Literature at the Maribor Pedagogical Faculty. 
 
In the nationally mixed areas where the Italian national minority resides 
(the Coastal area) classes and preschool education are conducted in the 
Italian language in special schools and kindergartens with Italian as the 
teaching language. It is compulsory for pupils in these schools and 
kindergartens to learn Slovene, and for pupils in Slovene schools in the 
nationally mixed areas (the Coastal area) to learn Italian. The knowledge 
of both languages in the region is especially important for mutual respect 
and promotion of the atmosphere of understanding and coexistence 
among all inhabitants on nationally mixed areas. 
 
In the nationally mixed areas on the Coast, there are three secondary 
schools with Italian as the teaching language. There is a Department of 
the Pedagogical Faculty for the Italian Language and Literature in Koper 
and the Chair of the Italian Language and Literature at the University of 
Ljubljana. 
 
The Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia stipulates that the State of 
Slovenia “shall give financial support and encouragement to the 
implementation of these rights”, which means that the activities of 
bilingual education or education in the language of the Italian ethnic 
community, bilingual functioning of authorities in nationally mixed areas, 
cultural activities etc. are financed from the State budget. 
 
The two national communities are directly represented in the 
representative bodies of the local self-government and in the National 
Assembly. A special Commission on national Communities is active 
within the National Assembly, which is alternately presided over by the 
Deputies of Italian and Hungarian national communities. Laws and other 
legislative enactments which exclusively affect the implementation of 
some of the special rights of the national community cannot be enacted 
without the consent of the national community or national communities 
affected. 
 
Both national minorities in Slovenia have newspapers and radio and 
television programme in their own languages. In the Coastal area there 
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is a special regional Radio and Television Centre Koper/Capodistria, 
which broadcasts in the Italian language. A radio programme is 
broadcasting in the Italian language fourteen hours a day, and the 
Television Koper/Capodistria broadcasts in the Italian language ten 
hours a day. 
 
According to the agreement between Slovenia and Croatia, the 
publishing house EDIT in Reka (Croatia) issues newspapers and 
periodicals for the needs of the Italian minority in Slovenia and the Italian 
minority in Croatia (La Voce del popolo, Panorama, literary magazine La 
Battana and newspaper for children Arcobaleno). 
 
A special TV and radio programme for the Hungarian national minority is 
prepared in Lendava within the framework of the Maribor regional 
programme. A radio programme in the Hungarian language is 
broadcasting seven hours a day. A TV programme Hidak/Mostovi 
(Bridges) is broadcast twice a month, summarising the most important 
events from the life of the national minority. This programme is also 
broadcast on the National Television. The Hungarian national minority 
issues a weekly Nepujsag. 
 
Members of the Italian and Hungarian national minority establish self-
governing national communities in the areas where they form 
autochthonous population (Law on Self-Governing National 
Communities, Official Gazette 65/94). These communities are 
concerned with the exercise of special rights of national minorities and 
inter alia establish organisations and public institutions in the field of 
education, and regularly follow and encourage the development of 
education for members of national minorities. They co-operate in 
planning and organising the work in the field of education and in 
preparing the relevant programmes in accordance with the statute. 
Financial resources for the operating of the municipal self-governing 
national communities are provided from the municipal budget and the 
resources for the functioning of the Italian and Hungarian self-governing 
communities in the Republic of Slovenia from the budget of the Republic 
of Slovenia. 
 
In the concern for the preservation and development of the language of 
national minorities, self-governing national communities in Slovenia play 
a significant role. In addition to the tasks performed within the framework 
of the educational process, the maintenance of contacts with their own 
national and, within this framework, organising additional education of 
teachers, summer schools, exchanges and scholarships also contribute 
to preserving and developing the language. The representatives of self-
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governing national communities also co-operate in the preparation of 
interstate agreements with the neighbouring countries relating to the 
situation of national communities and the protection of their rights. 
 
Law on Local Self-government (Off.Gaz.No.72/93, 57/94) ensures that in 
the nationally mixed area each national community shall have at least 
one representative in the municipal council. If municipal bodies decide 
on the issues related to the implementation of the special rights of 
national communities, they must acquire the prior opinion of the self-
governing national community.  
 
Legal status and special rights of Roma community 
The Roma community is an ethnic community or minority which has 
specific ethnic characteristics (language, culture and other ethnic 
features). The legal basis for regulating the protection of the Romany 
community by law is provided in Article 65 of the Constitution of the 
Republic of Slovenia, which stipulates that "the status and special rights 
of the Romany community living in Slovenia shall be regulated by law". 
The Government of the Republic of Slovenia adopted a comprehensive 
National Programme for Roma 2017- 2021, which is aimed at improving 
the situation of the Roma, and comprises activities of various 
governmental bodies in this area. The Programme covers the activities 
of various ministries and government bodies for the regulation of 
housing conditions, education, employment, political participation and 
culture. Major priorities in the improvement of the situation of Roma are 
primarily directed towards the goals of social integration and elimination 
of prejudices and intolerance against Roma, which are expressed in 
everyday life. 
 
The Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia deals with the special rights 
of the Roma community in the Chapter on human rights and 
fundamental freedoms. Compared with the constitutional arrangements 
of status and special rights of the Italian and Hungarian ethnic 
communities, which are enumerated in Article 64 of the Constitution, the 
provision is modest, since it does not provide a list of collective and 
individual rights of the Roma community and its members. The 
provisions on the legal protection and integration of Roma are included 
in specific laws relating to education, culture, media, political 
participation etc2. Changes and amendments to the Local Government 
Act 2002 regulate the political participation of the Roma community at 

                                                
2 Legal acts are available on the web: http://www.dz-rs.si (23.2.2018) 

http://www.dz-rs.si
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the local level and guarantee the right of members of the Roma 
community to have at least one representative in the municipal council in 
municipalities where Roma traditionally live (Act amending the Law on 
local Self-Government, Official Gazette no. 51/2002). This Act in Article 
101a states that the municipalities of Beltinci, Cankova, Črenšovci, 
Črnomelj, Dobrovnik, Grosuplje, Kočevje, Krško, Kuzma, Lendava, 
Metlika, Murska Sobota, Novo Mesto, Puconci, Rogašovci, Semič, 
Šentjernej, Tišina, Trebnje and Turnišče are obliged to ensure the right 
of the Roma communities to one representative in the municipal council.  
 
The legal status of the Roma community in general is defined in the 
Roma Community Act (2007), which prescribes the tasks and obligations 
of state authorities and local communities in the implementation and 
financing of special rights of the Roma community, and regulates the 
organization of the Roma community at the national and local levels3. 
The second article of this Act states that members of the Roma 
community have additional, special rights defined by law, because of the 
specific situation of the Roma community in Slovenia. It is needed for 
successful integration into Slovenian society in addition to the rights and 
obligations that belong to all citizens of the Republic of Slovenia. Based 
on this Act, a Council of the Roma community in Slovenia was 
established as a representative body of the Roma in Slovenia.  
 
The Government of the Republic of Slovenia has established an 
intergovernmental committee for improvement of the position of Roma.  
In the 2002 census, 3,246 inhabitants declared themselves as Roma 
and 3,834 stated the Romany language as their mother tongue. In the 
1991 census, 2,259 inhabitants declared themselves as Roma and 
2,752 stated the Romany language as their mother tongue. 
 
Based on education legislation (Organisation and Financing of 
Education Act (Ur. l. RS, No. 115/03 – official consolidated text), Pre-
school Institutions Act (Ur. l. RS, No. 113/03 – official consolidated text), 
Elementary School Act (Ur. l. RS, No. 12/96, 33/97 and 59/01)), the 
Council of Experts for General Education adopted in 2000 the 
Instructions for implementing the programme of the nine-year 
elementary schools for the Roma pupils, and in 2002 the appendix to the 
pre-school institution curriculum for the work with Roma children.  
 
Pre-school Roma children are included in 40 pre-school institutions in 
Slovenia, mainly in Dolenjsko, Posavje, Bela Krajina, Štajersko and 
Prekmurje. They are included in Slovenian pre-school institutions in 

                                                
3 Official Gazette no. 33/2007. 
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three different ways. Most of them are integrated into ordinary groups, 
and the minority in special Romany groups consisting of Roma children 
only, and in Romany pre-school institutions. They are integrated into 
pre-school institutions in the immediate vicinity of their settlements or in 
the settlements themselves. In case of greater distance, pre-school 
institutions organise transport and provide qualified kindergarten staff to 
accompany children, or in some cases a child from an elementary 
school upper class. In some cases, children are taken from the Romany 
settlements to pre-school institutions or schools by their parents. 
 
Within the Government of the Republic of Slovenia, a special 
Governmental Office for Nationalities coordinates and ensures the 
implementation of the constitutional obligations towards the national 
communities and Roma ethnic community in Slovenia4.  
 
Cultural, historical and identity features of national minorities in Slovenia 
are included in the curricula in the obligatory primary school on the entire 
territory of Slovenia within the framework of compulsory school subjects: 
elementary science, language, geography, and history. At the secondary 
school level, it is including in the geography, language and literature, 
history, and sociology classes. 
 
New minorities or migrants? 
Demographic data reflect gradual decreasing of the share of declared 
Slovenes in the population of the Republic of Slovenia in the results of 
Population Censuses after the WWII.  
The most numerous group among “other ethnic groups”, who are not 
recognized as national minorities, are immigrants from the former 
Yugoslav republics (namely Albanians, Bosnians, Croats, Montenegrins, 
Muslims, Serbs) who settled predominantly in larger industrial centres 
following World War II during the existence of the common state. The 
data from the Population Census in 2002 show that 38,964 people in 
Slovenia declared as Serbs, 35,642 Croats, 32,009 Bosniaks and 
Muslims, 6186 Albanians, 3972 Macedonians, and 2667 Montenegrins. 
By the end of the last decade of the 20th century there were no radical 
changes in the field of regulating the national minority issue in the RS. 
The autochthonous national communities, together with the Roma, 
continued to be provided by a relatively wide-ranging care of the state, 
and for other members of national minorities, and among them the most 
                                                
4 Legal acts and documents on the special rights on Italian and Hungarian national 
minorities and Roma community are available at the web site of the Office for 
Nationalities: http://www.un.gov.si/ (23.2.2018) 

http://www.un.gov.si/
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numerous members of the nations from other parts of the former 
Yugoslavia, the notion "immigrants" was applied more and more 
frequent in common use (Kržišnik- Bukić, 2014: 133). 
 
In some programmes of the Ministry of Culture of the Republic of 
Slovenia they are still treated as “Migrants”, regardless of the fact that 
majority of them are citizens of the Republic of Slovenia.  
 
At present, members of other ethnic groups than Italian and Hungarian 
national communities and Roma community, do not have the status of a 
national minority in the sense of collective holders of rights. The 
common opinion that Slovenia is the state of the Slovenian nation 
(ethnic Slovenes) and two traditional minorities, Italian and Hungarian, 
which are entitled to the scope of compensatory minority rights is still 
present (Komac, 2014:106). 
 
In academic discourse and expert circles members of the nations from 
other parts of the former Yugoslavia are defined as “new” 
minorities5.They have, in compliance with the Constitution, guaranteed 
individual rights to preserve their national identity, to foster their own 
culture and use their own language and script. According to the 
Elementary School Act and in compliance with bilateral international 
treaties, supplementary classes in the mother tongue and culture are 
organised for the children of Slovene citizens living in Slovenia, whose 
mother tongue is not Slovenian. 
 
The field of education of the children of migrants comprises the inclusion 
of those children in the Slovene educational system and the right of the 
children of migrants to supplementary lessons in their mother tongue. 
Their rights in the field of education are regulated under provisions of the 
Elementary School Act (Official Gazette RS No. 12/96, 33/97 and 
59/01). In compliance with international treaties, classes in the mother 
tongue and culture are organised for the children, Slovene citizens living 
in Slovenia, whose mother tongue is not Slovene. Children who are 
foreign citizens or stateless persons living in the Republic of Slovenia 
are, pursuant to Article 10 of the Elementary School Act, entitled to 

                                                
5 The term migrants in Slovenia covers a diverse group of immigrants who are either 
economic migrants, applicants for international protection, or refugees and other persons 
under international protection. It includes different categories: migrants from the former 
Yugoslavia, who came to Slovenia during of the existence of the common state, refugees 
and migrants from third countries who arrived in Slovenia after the outbreak of the 
migrant crisis in 2015. 
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compulsory schooling under the same conditions as citizens of the 
Republic of Slovenia. 
 
The system of courses in the mother tongue for the children of migrants 
is based on the provisions of the Elementary School Act and on the long 
experience of additional courses in the Slovene language in Western 
European countries. Children and their parents decide on such courses 
on a voluntary basis. The courses are held once a week from 3 to 5 
hours. Native speakers teach such classes6.  
 
Open issues 
Policy towards protection of national minorities in Slovenia includes 
different levels of protection containing individual and collective rights. 
The Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia7guarantees equality before 
the law to everyone8. According to the Criminal Code of the Republic of 
Slovenia denying of this right is the criminal offence of infringing equality.  
According to the interpretation given by Constitutional Court allows a 
legislator to extend protection for the two national communities and 
Roma ethnic community groups and to ensure a special scope of 
collective rights only for these three groups. In the explanatory note to 
the decision of the Constitutional Court of the Republic of Slovenia (B.-II, 
Item 7)9 it is stated, inter alia, that constitutional provisions of Article 65 
of the Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia “provide the legislator with 
the authority to guarantee, by law, to the Roma community as a special 
ethnic community living in Slovenia not only universal rights to which 
everybody is entitled but also special rights. In regulating the special 
status and special rights of the Roma community, the legislator is not 
limited by the principle of equality – which, in regulating human rights 
and fundamental freedoms, forbids, under Article 14, paragraph 1 of the 
Constitution, any discrimination based on national origin, race or any 
other circumstance. The constitutional authority provided for in Article 65 
permits the legislator to guarantee to the Roma community and its 
members special (additional) protection which is in a legal theory known 
as positive discrimination or positive protection”. 
                                                
6 http//: www.mzs.si/slo/ministrstvo/mednarodno šolstvo/priseljenci.asp (23.2.2018)  

7 Constitution of the Republic of Slovenia, Časopisni zavod Uradni list Republike 
Slovenije, Ljubljana 1992. 

8 Article 14: In Slovenia everyone shall be guaranteed equal human rights and 
fundamental freedoms irrespective of national origin, race, sex, language, religion, 
political or other beliefs, financial status, birth, education, social status or whatever other 
personal circumstance. 

9 Ruling No. U-I-416/98-38 of 22 March 2001. 

http://www.mzs.si/slo/ministrstvo/mednarodno
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In the last two decades, many proposals have already been prepared for 
inclusion in the Constitution of a special new amendment: Article 64 a, 
which would include a list of groups of members of the former Yugoslav 
nations (apart Slovenians) living in Slovenia, as bearers of collective 
rights. In February 2018, a proposal was drafted on the Act on the 
Implementation of Collective Cultural Rights of National Communities of 
the Nations of the Former Socialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia in the 
Republic of Slovenia, which presumes also the establishment of a new 
governmental office within the Ministry of Culture of the Republic of 
Slovenia10. In the first discussion, the proposed draft received support in 
the Slovenian Parliament and it is prepared for the procedure of further 
consideration. 
 
Concluding remarks 
This paper provided a short outline of the most important points of the 
legal regulation of the protection of national minorities in Slovenia, 
particularly in the field of implementation of special minority rights. Legal 
regulation and implementation are doubtless strongly influenced by 
diverse factors deriving from concrete political, geographical, historical, 
economic and other circumstances. 
 
The respect for the principles of “positive protection” for national 
minorities and Roma community as political commitments to the mutual 
respect and understanding have already being carried out in Slovenia as 
a proclaimed approach regarding protection of two national minorities 
and Roma. Such approach is not a new one in Slovenia. The concept of 
special rights of the autochthonous Italian and Hungarian minorities was 
introduced over forty years ago. Further improvements of the existing 
level of protection of national minorities in Slovenia could be sought only 
in the balanced relation between the individual and collective aspects of 
minority rights in such a form which could satisfy wishes and demands of 
all minorities and the majority population.  
An integral strategy of the Republic of Slovenia in the shaping of models 
of protection of members of “new” minorities is only being created. The 
first step in the field of becoming acquainted with the experiences of 
other states, particularly countries of origin, and international standards 
has already been made. The Strategy for learning of Slovene language 
as the second language was adopted. However, a comprehensive 
                                                
10 Draft is available at the: https://skupnostobcin.si/2018/02/predlog-zakona-o-
uresnicevanju-kolektivnih-kulturnih-pravic-narodnih-skupnosti-pripadnikov-narodov-
nekdanje-sfrj/ (23.2.2018) 

https://skupnostobcin.si/2018/02/predlog-zakona-o-
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approach at the national level is still missing and mother tongue 
instruction for users of these languages depend mostly on bilateral 
agreements with states of origin. 
 
The situation is gradually improving in terms of a greater understanding 
of cultural and other differences which exist in Slovenia because of 
traditional presence and increased economical immigration. To preserve 
the cultural identity of all minorities two programmes are being carried 
out within the Ministry of Culture of the Republic of Slovenia: integration 
and special programmes intended for financing cultural activities of 
national communities, of the Roma community, other minority 
communities and immigrants in the Republic of Slovenia.  
 
Within the frame of implementation of some provisions of the COE 
Framework Convention for protection of National Minorities a door also 
for the development of the protection of all other minority groups in 
Slovenia is open. Monitoring bodies within Council of Europe/COE 
recommend adoption of more flexible approach including measures for 
their participation in public life and promotion and maintenance of their 
identity, culture and language as cultural wealth of society at whole.  
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Abstract  
The paper contains three parts. The first part presents the theoretical 
backgrounds of the relationship between science and civil society, and 
the concept as well as concrete examples of the Citizen Science. The 
second part reports the results of a pilot study of young students from 
five (Slovenian) High Schools. In the third part, so-called group-feedback 
analysis with the participation of students is considered, regarded as a 
contribution to the concept of the Citizen Science Experiment. 
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Introduction 
The period we are currently living in is marked by scientific discoveries 
and technological innovations in all fields, on all levels. The natural and 
technical sciences in particular are included in this. It is very important 
that part of the humanities and social sciences is given the opportunity to 
become an ideal platform for reflecting on and monitoring the effects of 
technical/scientific applications on society and the environment. We 
have recently encountered two processes. The first is called the 
scientification of society and the everyday life of the individual. The 
second may be denoted the socialisation of science. We can talk about 
the socialisation of science when science becomes the subject of wider 
reflections. Important foundations for it are interdisciplinarity and 
ensuring the inclusion of all interested and well-informed citizens in 
scientific research and technological applications. 
 
But what is the true meaning of such inclusiveness? It cannot be related 
to the politicisation of science but, on the contrary, to greater respect for 
people, namely those who are directly affected by scientific discoveries 
and technological applications. Inclusiveness in this respect assumes 
organised civil society and active citizens; active not only in a social but 
also in a cognitive sense and in the sense of long-term strategic 
policymaking. What needs to be emphasised here is the popularisation 
of science and technology through the media and spreading the network 
of non-governmental organisations dealing with this type of 
popularisation and knowledge transfer. 
 
The main concern and orientation of our paper that emerges from two 
research projects is how to make young people familiar with the 
scientific way of thinking and problem-solving.2 We decided to focus on 
ecology, environmental aspects and the challenges of sustainable 
development. These topics form part of both the social and 
natural/technical sciences. Moreover, they also serve as an inspiration 
for personal growth and social engagement (Shirk et al., 2012). 
 
 

                                                
2 This paper is mainly based on research in a project called STEM (Science, 
Technology, Engineering, Mathematics) for Youth within the Horizon scheme funded 
by the EU Commission, where IRSA is one of the partners (see www.institute-irsa.si). 
In addition, the small project “Pioneers: Citizen Science Experiment in High Schools” 
has to be mentioned. It was funded by the American Embassy in the framework of calls 
for projects for NGOs. In this connection, the collaborators Nick Vovk, Barbara 
Tomšič, Francesca Lori and the late Toni Pustovrh who contributed to these two 
projects should be acknowledged. 

http://www.institute-irsa.si).
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This paper has three parts. The first presents the theoretical 
backgrounds of the relationship between science and civil society, and 
the concept of the Citizen Science Experiment (CSE), which has proven 
to be a successful instrument for the socialisation of science and 
participation of non-scientists from civil society. The second part reports 
the results of a pilot study of young students from five high schools 
(grammar schools), which also involves other activities such as 
discussions with young students and teachers. In the third part, so-called 
group feedback analysis is applied, regarded as a contribution to the 
concept of the Citizen Science Experiment. At the end, we provide a 
short summary and a conclusion. 
 
 
Civil society and the socialisation of science 
The proliferation of civil society organisations (CSOs) as bearers and 
generators of knowledge and expertise should also be viewed in 
connection with the emerging knowledge-based society, or the learning 
society and learning organisation. Only in such an environment is there 
a possibility of deliberative democracy, which brings about new actions 
and a new understanding of the role of civil society. There is no doubt 
that, within this frame of reference, a certain type of ‘elitism’ cannot be 
avoided. It is quite clear the deliberative democracy model itself 
presupposes meritocratic characteristics, such as articulated knowledge, 
the ability to enter into public dialogue, and well-informed actors. 
CSOs can play an important role as a mediator between politics, 
business and science and the rest of society and thereby help to 
establish a new developmental discourse and in the making of more 
carefully considered political decisions. Conversely, new approaches to 
the sociology of science underline the distinction between ‘reliable 
science’ (scientification) and ‘socially robust science’, (socialisation) 
meaning a new social contract between science and society with an 
emphasis on wider stakeholder inclusion and policy deliberation on the 
long-term implications for implementing scientific and technological 
innovations (Nowotny et al., 2003). 
 
 CSOs can also play a vital role as a mediator and ‘translator’ between 
scientific expertise and the broader public. It must be taken into account 
that: “Since expertise now has to bring together knowledge that is itself 
distributed, contextualised and heterogeneous, it cannot arise at one 
specific site, or out of the views of one scientific discipline or group of 
highly respected researchers. Rather it must emerge from bringing 
together the many different ‘knowledge dimensions’ involved. Its 
authority depends on the way in which such a collective group is linked, 
often in a self-organized way” (Gibbons, 1999: 6). In this connection, the 
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paradigm of the Mode 2 production of knowledge highlights socially 
distributed, application-oriented and trans-disciplinary knowledge which 
is subject to multiple accountabilities (Nowotny et al., 2003). The 
participation of citizens and stakeholders is an essential part of the 
research process and reflexivity. 
 
In the last decade, the growing distrust of the general public in 
developed countries in the objectivity and reliability of scientific 
expertise, especially concerning the societal benefits, risks and 
unintended consequences of new developments in science and 
technology, has led to the forming of tentative mechanisms to enable the 
inclusion of a broader range of knowledge and opinions from various 
stakeholders in the scientific and technological research, development 
and deployment process, ideally creating a two-way channel between 
scientists and the various publics. This has become especially salient 
given the extensive implications of existing technologies, such as 
nuclear technology and biotechnology, and the new and emerging 
technologies like nanotechnology (Roco et al., 2011), synthetic biology 
(Schmidt et al., 2009) and human enhancement technologies 
(Savulescu et al., 2011). 
 
The report of the Expert group on the Global Governance of Science, for 
example, proposes several new exchange mechanisms on the 
interfaces between the “society of science” and general society that 
could maximise the societal good and minimise the risks and negative 
consequences of scientific and technological processes and products, 
possibly even allowing some degree of societal control over what kinds 
of innovations and resulting social changes will be introduced (Mitcham 
and Stilgoe, 2009). This approach has also been further elaborated 
under the concept of “responsible research and innovation”, which seeks 
to foster the ‘right’ impacts of science and technology, that is, socially 
desirable innovation in a broad sense, by enabling the establishment of 
deliberative mechanisms that on one hand inform experts such as 
scientists and policymakers about public opinions, preferences and 
debates and, on the other, inform other stakeholders and the public 
about proposed scientific and technological funding, research and 
development directions (von Schomberg, 2011).  
 
These approaches strive to take account of both the serendipitous 
nature of scientific discovery and the need to steer scientific and 
technological development into socially desirable and beneficial 
applications, as well as towards society’s pressing problems. In the 
scope of ‘socially responsible innovation’, approaches that include 
deliberations with a wide range of stakeholders and especially various 



Innovative Issues and Approaches in Social Sciences, Vol. 11, No. 2 

 

  | 55 

segments of the public as key elements, CSOs could perform important 
functions, especially as mediating agents between the society of science 
and policymakers on one side, and the civil society and other 
stakeholders on the other.  
 
Attempts to identify and address potential ethical, legal and societal 
implications (Sanderson, 2009), including the risks and benefits, of new 
scientific and technological development in the “upstream”, namely the 
early phase of funding and setting of research trajectories, all require the 
broad collaboration of the actors directly engaged in research and other 
affected stakeholders, including citizens. As the mediation of individual 
citizens’ preferences and opinions to the key actors represents one of 
the great challenges in modern knowledge societies, CSOs are best 
suited to organising and aggregating such atomised knowledge, even 
though specific aspects and minority voices are often lost in this 
process. Such collaborations would ideally result in the exchange of 
knowledge and expertise, and in better general acceptance of 
innovations that address specific, widely recognised societal needs.3 
As is evident, all these requirements regarding knowledge production 
systems in modern knowledge societies point to a strong need to 
develop “hybrid forums” (Callon et al., 2009) where experts, 
policymakers and citizens discuss and create new approaches for the 
social regulation of science and technology. Currently best placed 
among the institutions that could feature mechanisms and channels for 
stakeholder and citizen inclusion in science and technology deliberations 
are National Ethics Committees (NECs), expert bodies that provide 
policy advice on ethically and socially contentious technologies at the 
level of individual nations. However, a recent overview of NECs in 32 
European countries (Mali et al., 2011) shows that less than half of these 
feature distinct mechanisms for public involvement. 
 
Further, a majority feature passive mechanisms, meaning one-way 
channels of knowledge flow from experts to the public for the purpose of 
                                                
3 It is worth mentioning once again that practically all CSOs have their own interests and agendas. 
Two illustrative examples in the discourse on the desirability of radical new technologies are the 
international transhumanist umbrella organisation Humanity Plus (Humanity+, 2011) which 
promotes the wide development and use of advanced technology to drastically improve the human 
condition, with goals ranging from radically extended life-spans to greatly enhanced cognitive 
abilities. On the other side, the international cultural and ecological conservation Action Group on 
Erosion, Technology and Concentration (ETC Group, 2011) rejects such technologies due to their 
negative impacts outweighing any benefits they might introduce. Such ideologies are 
diametrically opposed, but the new models of deliberation and participation would ideally enable 
CSOs with converging or diverging agendas to influence each other, eventually arriving at a 
mutually desirable direction for society’s development that would be communicated to 
policymakers and influence science and technology policy decisions. 
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informing and educating, and only a minority feature active mechanisms, 
meaning two-way channels that enable the exchange of knowledge, 
preferences and opinions between experts on one side and stakeholders 
and the general public on the other. Among the latter NECs are those of 
Germany, with its open meetings for a public exchange of views, the 
Netherlands, with its enlarged special thematic committees, Portugal, 
with its Citizenship Forum, and the United Kingdom, with its consultation 
papers and deliberative workshops. In the USA and some EU countries, 
different forms of Citizen Science or Citizen Science Experiment 
(Projects) can be noticed. 
    
 
A closer look at Citizen Science 
The term Citizen Science refers to a broad concept which includes many 
different aspects ranging from the observation of natural events to the 
democratisation of science. Nonetheless, many attempts have been 
made to define Citizen Science. One of the first definitions appeared 14 
years ago (Lewenstein, 2004), with three parts: 

1. the participation of non-scientists in the process of gathering 
data according to specific scientific protocols and in the 
process of using and interpreting that data; 

2. the engagement of non-scientists in true decision-making on 
policy issues that have technical or scientific components; 
and 

3. the engagement of research scientists in democratic and 
policy processes. 
 

It can be noted that in Lewenstein’s definition (also see Lewenstein, 
2016), the broadness characterising the concept of Citizen Science 
persists, as each part refers to a distinct scientific branch (i.e. scientific 
research, scientific policy-making and science advocacy). Another 
definition is offered by the Green Paper on Citizen Science where 
Citizen Science refers to the general public’s engagement in scientific 
research activities when citizens actively contribute to science either with 
their intellectual effort or surrounding knowledge or with their tools and 
resources (Shirk et al., 2012). Other authors use citizen science to 
describe a situation in which people employ scientific techniques to 
investigate a phenomenon of interest without any institutional 
cooperation (Heiss and Matthes, 2017). However, we find the 
cooperative aspect to be crucial in Citizen Science. This is well 
emphasised in the Oxford Dictionary where the term is referred to as 
scientific work undertaken by members of the general public, often in 
collaboration with or under the direction of professional scientists and 
scientific institutions. 
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The abovementioned collaboration enables professional researchers to 
gather large-scale or hidden data they could not access otherwise. In 
this sense, although Citizen Science projects have primarily concerned 
and flourished in the natural sciences4, nonetheless recently Citizen 
Science projects have also been initiated within the social sciences. As 
Heiss and Matthes explain, the rise of certain favourable conditions is 
responsible for that. They not only include more attractive funding 
programmes for citizen engagement, but also the increasing willingness 
of societal actors to actively contribute to scientific research. Further, 
public engagement has been favoured by new technologies. One 
example is the Austrian Citizen Science project Young Adults’ Political 
Experience Sampling. In this project, school students are asked to send 
comments and pictures from their smart phones, and this engagement 
enables researchers to collect hard-to-access data on young people’s 
political participation. 
 
Nonetheless, Citizen Science goes beyond the mere collection of data. It 
also has an educational value, insofar as it can be responsible for 
increasing knowledge and scientific interest among its participants. This 
is witnessed by a project underway at Michigan State University to 
address the issue of students’ attraction to STEM sectors. Ultimately, 
these Citizen Science experiments are found to lead to more positive 
attitudes and aspirations, as well as a more active interest, concerning 
science. Moreover, the experiments contribute to the certain STEM-
related skills being acquired (i.e. responsibility, critical-thinking and 
problem-solving).  
 
 
Experiences with Citizen Science pilot experiments 
As part of the European project STEM4YOUTH, the University of 
Barcelona is carrying out three Citizen Science experiments. They 
involve a total of 96 high school students from three schools in the 
Barcelona metropolitan area. The schools were chosen for their different 
socio-economic backgrounds, whereas the students taking part in the 
project are in the same age range5. The students are gathered in small-

                                                
4 In this sense, the American colonialists who recorded changes in the weather may be 
considered the first citizen scientists. We owe credit to Thomas Jefferson and Benjamin 
Franklyn for the birth of a network of weather observers that provided, and still does, 
the National Weather Service with data. Other examples of Citizen Science pioneering 
experiences include fields such as ornithology and astronomy. 
5 Institut Enric Borràs is in the La Salut neighbourhood of Badalona (220,000 
inhabitants). Its population is characterised by low income and high cultural diversity. 
The Col•legi Sant Gabriel lies in Viladecans, a smaller area of 65,000 inhabitants. The 
area faces deep changes regarding the use of public space as well as a rapid 
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scale working groups and each working group includes the following 
profiles: two early-stage researchers, one post-doctoral researcher, one 
final-year undergraduate student, one senior researcher, one researcher 
and up to 3 teachers involved in the pilot experiment, making a total of 
seven teachers for the three schools. The working groups are in charge 
of the design and implementation of research projects which aim to 
study behavioural traits in a given community. 
 
The originality and value of these Citizen Science experiments consist in 
the degree of student engagement in the projects. In fact, students and 
members of the research team collaborate in every single stage, giving 
birth to a ‘co-created’ project. This implies an active partnership with the 
research team in defining the research questions, developing the 
hypotheses and discussing the results. For this purpose, the University 
of Barcelona collaborates with the Digital Commons (DIMMONS) group 
of the Internet Interdisciplinary Institute (IN3) from the Universitat Oberta 
de Catalunya (UOC). 
 
From January to March 2017, three different Citizen Science 
experiments were co-created within a span of 8 hours. To do that, a set 
of complementary educational tools (i.e. learning via 
experiments/gamification, hands-on activities, inquiry-based learning) 
were designed and adopted to make the students familiar with the 
process. The co-creation phase was accomplished as a collective 
problem was identified, the research questions were formulated, the 
scientific experiment was represented through a diagram and tasks were 
planned. An analysis of the co-creation phase showed that students 
from different schools prioritise different social problems (i.e. inequality, 
common good, respect, community problems at Institut Borràs; self-
esteem, sustainability, public space and common good at Col•legi Sant 
Gabriel; common good, inclusion, mobility, tourism at Jesuïtes de Casp). 
This phase was followed by a 3-hour informal workshop to work on 
minor details. The workshop proved highly relevant for increasing the 
students’ engagement before the experiment took place. 
 
There were some important outcomes of the experiments. The research 
team detected an increase in the sense of motivation and engagement 
of the students. These feelings emerged when the students and 
research team worked together to build the experiment’s structure and 
                                                                                                                   
demographic increase. The third school, Jesuïtes de Casp, is in the centre of Barcelona 
where issues like inequality and the over-exploitation of resources due to tourism 
converge. In the first two centres, the students involved were attending the final year of 
secondary school and were on average 15/16 years old. In the third one, the students 
were attending the first year of the Baccalaureate and were on average 16/17 years old. 
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invited passers-by to take part in the experiments. Also, the innovative 
way of addressing scientific notions fostered the motivation and 
participation of female students. The perceptions of the scientific team 
were further verified by way of an anonymous online questionnaire for 
which 81.4% of the students answered all the questions. The answers 
generally showed high levels of motivation, commitment and 
satisfaction. Further, 45% of the participants considered their 
contribution as essential for the co-creation process, this measure 
pointing to a high degree of empowerment. It is worth noting that the 
high degree of perceived engagement (82%) appears to relate to the 
extent the students consider the co-creation environment as trustworthy. 
As far as the environmental context is concerned, some aspects appear 
to influence the students’ levels of participation and inventiveness. In 
particular, the extent to which students share daily experiences and 
concerns proves to be more important than their education level. 
The second positive outcome concerns the volunteers participating in 
the experiments. The volunteers affirm they had changed their mind 
about STEM learning, their conception of scientific research and the 
relative possibility to contribute to it. It must be noted that 30% to 45% of 
the volunteers were less than 24 years old. Finally, the project is 
responsible for launching collaboration with local institutions and 
associations, which may support further discussion of the findings 
emerging from the experiments and deploying them when designing new 
policies. Below, the field work at five high schools in Slovenia is outlined 
with special attention to one class of students who commented on the 
findings of the survey and other activities conducted at their own and 
other schools. 
 
Survey on the meaning of ecology in Slovenian high schools 
The project was run at five high (grammar) schools, four in Ljubljana and 
one in a rural area outside of Ljubljana. We note we had certain 
difficulties making contacts with these schools. We spent more time 
establishing contacts and agreeing on our presence and activities than 
was estimated at the start of the project. While the grammar high 
schools were responsive (except for one), it later emerged that the 
young students have little interest in ecological themes. Therefore, in 
these three high schools we only conducted short surveys (sondage). In 
the given time frame, only in the case of one high school – thanks to the 
natural sciences teacher – could we also engage in a more profound 
discussion with the young students involved in the survey. 
 
In the period 19 September 2017 to 23 March 2018, we performed 
several project activities. At two high schools (simply named Grammar 
School 1 and Grammar School 2), we held lectures on social aspects of 
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ecology and sustainable development for a group of young students who 
had chosen sociology as their optional exam subject. We also conducted 
a group discussion with these young students, but – at least during 
these activities – none of them decided to become acquainted with the 
mentioned topics in greater detail and further develop it into a research 
or project agenda as part of the final examination (matura) or in another 
aspect. In order to explain this situation, we conducted an open-ended 
survey (sondage) in four high schools. In total, 215 young students were 
respondents, mainly from Grades 3 and 4. In this period, the 
communication with teachers and meetings with them were intense. We 
also gathered information from the high schools’ webpages.6  
 
The research in this project is exploratory in nature. This means the 
hypothesis was not defined at the beginning but formulated during the 
research process. We also used elements of action research and a 
quasi-experiment. 
 
The questionnaire involved ten open questions addressing three 
thematic parts. The first part was cognitive/informative. Here we wanted 
to establish the high school students’ level of knowledge of ecology, 
where this knowledge stems from, and how they estimate it (self-
estimation). We found the young students acquire the greatest 
knowledge and information about ecology from the subject of Biology, 
followed by Geography and Environmental Studies (the last being an 
optional subject not implemented in all high schools). To a small extent, 
Sociology and Chemistry are also mentioned here. In the framework of 
Biology as a subject, there is a textbook entitled Ecology for High 
Schools (Gaberščik et al., 2013), although we could not determine the 
actual degree of its use in the classes. More than half the young 
students who responded discuss these topics at home, a little less so 
with their peers. More than half follows media reports and websites on 
these topics. Most (around 60%) believe their level of knowledge of 
ecology is very good and consider their level of knowledge is sufficient 
for them to form and express their own opinion. 
The second part relates to the significance and the meaning the young 
students assign to ecological topics. We asked them about this meaning 
in an intellectual and personal sense. Their answers show the topic is 
relevant for almost two-thirds of the young students. Answers are 
divided in response to the question of whether their attitude to this topic 
is likely to change. 

                                                
6 All of these activities and data are presented at 
https://www.dropbox.com/sh/n860aq2701mkj3/AADViKB9cbzHjiDboFI12mNua?dl=0 

https://www.dropbox.com/sh/n860aq2701mkj3/AADViKB9cbzHjiDboFI12mNua?dl=0
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The third part relates to an active approach and a concrete interest in 
dealing (research/analytically) in depth with ecological topics. This 
thematic part also included the interest of young students in personal 
and social engagement. The question of whether they would choose an 
ecological topic in the framework of an optional (research) seminar for 
an examination-based degree (matura) was met with a modest 
response. About ten young students (5% of all respondents) answered 
that they are thinking about this option. We have already mentioned that 
in Grammar School 1 and Grammar School 2 we discussed this with 
young students who had chosen sociology as a final exam subject or 
course, but none of them had decided to focus on an ecological or 
environmental topic in this context. One young student from Grade 3 
referred to a plan to research the topic of media reporting on 
preservation of the environment, but we could not determine if he/she is 
willing to pursue this. We note the curriculum of sociology contains 
ecological subjects which are also found on the list of optional seminar 
topics for the final examination. 
 
 Almost half the young students responded positively to the following 
question: Are you willing to collaborate with a research project led by a 
team from scientific institutions? 
 
In relation to involvement with groups, interest circles and NGOs, about 
20 young students are active (less than 10%). We should mention that at 
one of the high schools (Grammar School 3) the optional eco-school 
subject/activity is organised as well. 
 
 
Estimation of the data collected 
The survey results may be summarised as follows: 

 the young students acquire most information from Biology and 
Geography; 

 knowledge and acquaintance with ecological problems is 
estimated to be at a high level; 

 ecological and the related issue of future development is 
estimated to be high in importance; and 

 activities in both a cognitive and social-engagement sense are 
low; engagement that extends beyond school subjects is weakly 
expressed. 

 
If we enrich the above conclusions from the short questionnaire 
(sondage) with other data (conversations with pupils at High Schools 1 
and 2 as well their teachers, especially the study of sustainable 
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development and ecology in high school programmes (Kos and Pavlin, 
2017), the following picture emerges: 
- young students obtain a lot of information at school but their synthetic 
and interdisciplinary level of knowledge is quite poor; 
- a passive and partly declarative attitude to ecology prevails; 
- the social sciences in this context are mostly inactive and do not play 
the expected knowledge transfer role; 
- there are huge differences among high schools regarding knowledge 
transfer, optional subjects and study programmes (curriculum); and 
- young students with a natural sciences orientation are more likely to 
deal with ecological topics. 
 
It is quite obvious there was a gap between the self-estimated and 
declarative levels of knowledge (and its importance) and the readiness 
to devote more time and use ecological topics as a seminar or research 
task subject. In order to explain this gap, we sought an opportunity to 
have a discussion with students from one high school. It was believed 
that discussion would contribute considerably by adding to the final 
interpretation of the findings. At the same time, it would make it possible 
to include the students in some variant of the Citizen Science 
arrangement. 
 
 
Group feedback analysis as part of the Citizen Science Experiment 
– A case study 
 In March 2018, a teacher enabled us to meet with young students from 
Grade 4 who had taken part in the survey (at High School -4). Our 
purpose was to present the survey results and other collected data and 
to receive their feedback. We presented the young students with the 
whole research process and the results based on the acquired data. We 
then asked for their comments. We divided the class into small groups of 
five and instructed them to discuss the results, especially the question: 
How to explain the gap between the high levels of self-estimated 
knowledge of ecology and its importance on one side and the low level 
of readiness to adopt an active approach to this topic on the other? We 
also instructed one member of each team to write down the answers and 
form a final opinion on whether the group had achieved a total 
consensus or the answers were divergent. 
The groups started the discussions and after 20 minutes delivered their 
records. The group member who wrote the answers down had reported 
on the discussion process before that. From their reports and records, 
we can establish the young students are highly concentrated on their 
school work and dealing with ecological topics is connected with their 
school obligations. This means the young students are quite well 
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informed about these topics but have no time or desire to deepen this 
type of knowledge. They act pragmatically concerning their choice of 
topics for examination or research topics at the end of Grade 4. We may 
assume that, in this sense, ecological topics are marginal and it is more 
likely they will choose topics or subjects where they are assured of 
meeting their obligations without additional complications. Some 
expressed the view that »you can’t change anything in our country” and 
active engagement therefore makes no sense or does not lead to any 
results. 
 
One group expressed the view that their knowledge of ecology is more 
school-based and theoretical. »... All this theory comes from school and 
is ‘forced’ while no one is willing to deal with this outside from school”. 
The other group stated: »... we don't internalise our knowledge«. In 
relation to social engagement, it holds no meaning: »... people are 
aware of problems in general but do not deal with them unless they are 
directly affected«. 
 
We may conclude from these comments that the young students are 
»school-centric« and pragmatic in relation to their engagement with 
ecological issues. What we know from conversations at other high 
schools (namely Grammar Schools 1 and 2) is that even those young 
students oriented towards the social sciences show little interest in 
global and (macro) social problems. Of the topics in sociology suggested 
for the final exam (matura), they have mostly chosen (micro-level) topics 
related to youth subcultures, lifestyle and family relations.  These topics 
are not problematic, although the students should be more strongly 
encouraged to connect them with macro and global societal issues. 
 
Conclusion 
In the course of the field work at the five high schools we gathered 
different types of data. In conversations with the teachers we realised 
that huge differences exist among high schools in terms of their 
openness or closedness regarding the environment and initiatives from 
the outside. The same is true of their study programmes. In some 
schools, students acquire most information related to ecology or 
sustainable development from traditional subjects like Biology. In others, 
they have the opportunity to choose the study of the environment or eco-
school as optional subjects (at High School 4). 
However, despite the high level of self-estimated knowledge, the interest 
in dealing with these topics in any more profound way proved to be low. 
By using the method of group feedback analysis where the students of 
one class deliberated on the research results for the five high schools, it 
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turned out that they are acquiring ‘theoretical’ knowledge that is 
relatively disciplinary fragmented and disorganised. 
 On the other side, social engagement is also weakly expressed. The 
CSE revealed that the high (grammar) schools are in a cognitive and 
social sense quite closed systems, despite some teachers being willing 
to experiment with new methods, due to their study programmes 
(curricula) being determined on the basis of a mono-disciplinary 
approach. Such a constellation requires the full attention of pupils, 
leaving very little room for manoeuvre for other learning/teaching options 
parallel to a lack of incentives for a more creative approach to practise 
alternative methods of learning and doing research. 
High schools should open themselves up to external cooperation with 
scientific institutions, (interested) teachers should have the opportunity 
to spend every few years at a scientific institute and participate in its 
research activities. In class, the curricula should be re-defined, with 
greater attention paid to: 
combining individual performance with teamwork (an amalgamation of 
competition and cooperation – ‘co-opetition’); 
organised discussion and reflection in small groups; 
a problem-solving approach by employing knowledge from different 
disciplines; 
scientific methods with a special accent on a synthetic approach (meta-
analysis); and 
ethical issues of research. 
We believe that students will be more productive and creative in such a 
cognitive and social climate. Our analysis of the results of using CSE 
reveal this method of intervention is worth applying in high schools. We 
also believe we have added to understanding of scientific research and 
its role in broader society. In order to obtain deeper insights, it would be 
necessary to include more high schools and for the project to last a 
minimum of 1 year. In any case, we have established the basis for future 
use of the mentioned concept and methodological approach. 
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PROBLEMS WHILE GROWING UP: PRESENTATION 
OF THE CASE  

Nevenka Podgornik1 

Abstract: 
The case study presents a new example of bringing up a child while 
exerting excessive control and the influence of conjugal problems on a 
child’s problems while growing up. The therapeutic work with the family 
in the presented example actually means working with the couple and a 
parallel individual therapeutic work with an adolescent with problems 
while growing up.  
 
The transcription of the therapeutic dialog is an attempt to thoroughly 
present the use of external control psychology behaviours in the client’s 
life and important relationships. The therapeutic process is orientated 
towards the client’s replacement of destructive behaviours of external 
control psychology with a more effective choice theory, which enables 
him to regain control over his life.  
 
 
Key words: young people, behavioural problems, individual therapy, 
partner therapy, psychotherapy, counselling 
 
DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.12959/issn.1855-0541.IIASS-2018-no2-art4 
 
Presentation of the case2 
Two parents came to a meeting because they were worried about their 
seventeen-year-old son3. They described their son with a great measure 
of criticism and judgement, because he “still cannot find himself”. They 
                                                
1 Nevenka Podgornik, Ph.D., Associate Professor at the Faculty of Advanced Social 
Studies, Slovenia 

2 The text has been published with the permission of the clients.  

3 The recording was prepared in accordance with the therapeutic modality, of which I, as 
the author of the article, have a European diploma of psychotherapy, and supervised by 
a supervisor of reality psychotherapy.  

http://dx.doi.org/10.12959/issn.1855-0541.IIASS-2018-no2-art4


Innovative Issues and Approaches in Social Sciences, Vol. 11, No. 2 

 

  | 69 

answered the question about their son’s good qualities by saying that 
“he definitely has potential, but he does not realize it”. During the 
conversation, they focused on those “potentials”, they talked about a 
promising basketball career in his elementary school years, about his 
interests for movies, which were excessive in their opinion. They 
believed that in the past their son was a “cinephile”, but they 
“successfully saved him” from this obsession.  
 
From the introductory discussion is possible to understand that the 
behaviour of their son Miha has been deviating for some time now, 
especially since he started high school, or when he entered his 
adolescent years, from the (ideal) image that they have in their 
“parenting” quality world. It seems that the parents, especially the 
mother, are very frustrated because of the situation in school. In their 
opinion, Miha should have entered the general high school and then 
continue his studies at one of the faculties of natural sciences. Miha’s 
school grades were high enough to enrol in graphic school, where he 
has problems while entering the fourth grade. According to his parents, 
Miha does not show any interest for school, he also skips classes 
frequently. He spends little time at home, also at night, he hangs out with 
his friends a lot. His parents suspect that he smokes “something else” 
besides cigarettes and that he often gets drunk. They are worried about 
their son and his future. 
 
The “material” that Miha’s parents brought to the meeting within the 
context of the theory of “illness” shows that Miha is trying to reduce his 
frustration, using the chosen behaviours, but he has not found a 
behaviour that is effective enough in order to appease his needs and 
that would be acceptable for him and his parents. When Miha comes for 
a session we will talk about learning how to effectively appease his 
current needs and re-establish a satisfying relationship with his parents 
and other people. The parents wanted first to come alone, to present 
their son’s problems, but I intend to invite them to the counselling 
process as well, since I believe that their son’s behavioural problems are 
connected to their conjugal problems. 
 
T: I think you told me a lot about your son. What do you expect from me, 
according to what you told me? 
F (father): We’d like that you take our son for a consultation.  
T: I’m, of course, willing to talk with Miha. I’m interested in your 
expectations.  
F: I think that my wife and I have done everything we could. We’d do 
anything for Miha, he’s our only child, but at the moment I don’t know 
what else we could do. We’re not a match for this situation, Miha needs 
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a professional that would help him from this mess. I think he’s deep into 
it.  
T: Maybe this would seem a little harsh, but there’s no magic wand that 
would turn your son as you want him to be. The expectations that a 
professional can “fix” something that has been happening for years are 
excessive. Besides that, a person can only by himself change his life for 
the better, with the help of a therapist, of course. However, without the 
child’s and the parents’ collaboration, I cannot make changes for the 
better. I think it’s important that we separate this responsibility from the 
start. Are you ready for that kind of collaboration? This means that you 
would be actively included in the therapeutic process as well, that you’d 
participate in the changes, which your son would try to introduce in his 
life.  
M (mother): I want to participate as much as I can. Miha is the most 
important person in my life.  
F: I’m also ready to participate, if Miha will play a fair game and won’t do 
these stupid things behind our backs. 
T: The three of us, we do have a certain influence on what Miha will do, 
but this doesn’t mean that he will actually behave as we want him to. 
He’s still the one who decides what kind of behaviours he’ll adopt in the 
future and he’ll be the one responsible for it. My work with Miha, 
depending of course on how much he’ll want it, will focus on better 
choices – on learning how to appease his needs in a more successful 
way, that is not so threatening to him, and that you would find 
acceptable as well. The behaviours you use in your relationship with 
Miha are just as important. They help you build a better relationship and 
feel more satisfied. During our sessions, we could talk about how you 
could individually, and together, as a couple, choose new behaviours in 
your relationship with Miha, and also with each other. What do you 
think? 
M: When you were talking about relationships I was thinking that I 
haven’t felt close to Miha for a long time. As if I don’t know my own child 
anymore. He changed so much. As a mother, I can see that he’s 
unhappy, that despite everything, he is very lonely and I feel bad for him. 
It also makes me sad that he sees us as enemies when all we do is 
meant well, since we’re his parents!  
T: This means that you want to connect more with your son, to be close 
to him, as you said? 
M: Yes, that would mean a lot to me. I want him to know that I still love 
him and that he can talk to me about his problems.  
T: That’s what you want. What are your thoughts, sir? 
F: Of course, I want us to be more like a family, and not as we are now, 
but I think that my wife and I, we have already tried everything!  
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T: If you want, we can take a look at other existing possibilities together. 
I have in mind mostly new choices regarding choosing various 
behaviours, as I mentioned before. 
F: I don’t know what exactly is expected from me, but I’m willing to talk, 
of course. 
T: That’s good, however, in order to improve the relationship, you will 
have to make some changes, we could become aware of them during 
our sessions. Are you ready for that? 
F: I’m ready to find out what more I can do.  
T: We’ve been talking for an hour and a half. I suggest we continue our 
session next week. Do you agree that we finish for today and to meet 
again next week?  
F and M: We agree.  
F: Could we meet next week, same day, same time? 
T: Agreed. 
 
During the next session with Miha’s patents I intend to get to know their 
quality world and not just the ideas and wishes they have regarding 
Miha, but about themselves as well – in their roles of mother, father, 
partner – and their marriage. I would like to assess the “condition” of 
their marriage. I think that they use controlling behaviours in the 
relationship with their son as well as in their relationship with each other. 
Regarding the objective that they want to attain, I will focus on their 
actual behaviour in their relationship with Miha and in their own 
relationship. I will orient them towards a self-evaluation of these 
behaviours in terms of how successful they actually are, how efficient 
they are, and for them to find new possibilities together. 
 
T: During our first session, you said that you have already tried 
numerous approaches to feel better at home. What exactly did you have 
in mind? 
F: As I said the last time, the problems started at the end of elementary 
school. We stopped him from going to basketball practice because of his 
bad grades, regardless of the fact that Miha was very fond of this sport. 
But we didn’t yield and made him leave the club. 
T: I don’t understand the purpose of this. 
F: We wanted him to do better at school. 
T: Ok, I understand that you made this decision because you wanted to 
help your son and you believed that it’d help, even though you used an 
ineffective behaviour. I’d like to know how did Miha react to your 
decision. 
F: I think that that was the turning point. It gave birth to all of hid 
shenanigans. 
T: How did they manifest themselves? 
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F: In form of defiance, disobedience, leaving home, resisting everything 
we said.  
M: I remember that at the time the situation home was very bad. We 
pushed him, tried different approaches to make him listen to us, but 
Miha just got more and more crazy.  
F: I think that at the time we started taking tranquilizers.  
M: Some time later, maybe after a year. I have been taking 
antidepressants for two years now.  
T: As I can understand, you realized that your decision didn’t turn out the 
way you wanted, meaning that Miha didn’t start to work harder in school. 
Actually, the opposite, you realized that you became even more distant 
and that this decision affected you too. Now, if you take a look back, do 
you have any idea on how you could have behaved so everyone would 
have suffered less?  
M: I don’t know what to say. What my husband said is true. The more we 
tried, the more Miha went out, and the discords at home just kept 
increasing. 
T: I understand that Miha’s reaction to your behaviour surprises you, but 
in theory we know that the children’s needs change when they reach 
puberty – their need for power, assertion, freedom, they do increase, 
and the need for belonging, especially to parents, is marginalized. A lot 
of parents react the same way you did and a lot of them continue this 
behaviour even when they realize that it doesn’t work. It’s great that you 
decided to talk when you realized that your way wasn’t working. 
However, a lot of adolescents, and also adults, would react the same 
way Miha did, because we’re all sensible to punishments, threats… and 
that doesn’t help to maintain a good relationship in any way. Something 
very important was taken away from Miha. I’m thinking about basketball. 
I think it was this activity that helped him successfully satisfy his psychic 
needs. Since you said that he loved basketball, I believe he was very 
good at it.  
F: He had potential, that’s what his coach told me.  
T: This activity helped Miha experience what we all need – the feeling of 
being, being successful, important, free, of having fun, he had the 
possibility to be creative, and besides all that it was a team sport, so he 
was able to make friends, develop a sense of belonging. Miha’s current 
behaviour, as you described it, shows that he isn’t successfully 
appeasing this needs, moreover, he is trying to appease them in ways 
that are harmful and non-acceptable for you, otherwise you wouldn’t be 
here. But I’ll talk directly with Miha regarding the possibilities to find 
better choices for him, and we could talk about your choices of how to 
behave in your relationship with Miha. What do you think? 
F: I don’t know exactly what choices do you have in mind, but I 
understand that not letting him play basketball was a bad choice.  
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T: I believe that you made this decision believing that it would help, that 
it would change your son’s behaviour. I also believe that after that, Miha 
started to rebel even more, because his attempts to maintain or to regain 
power, freedom and everything else I mentioned before. At the same 
time, I think that he let you know clearly enough, that you cannot change 
him. I’m sure that by choosing these extremely controlling behaviours, 
you and your son, influenced your mutual misunderstanding one 
another.  
M: Earlier, when you asked me about the situation at home, the first 
thing I remembered was all the shouting. We shout a lot, all three of us. 
Maybe we’re all trying to enforce our opinions. Speaking of control, Miha 
experiences it. We tried to control his every step, but it wasn’t possible. 
Even when we tried to limit his curfew he didn’t stick by it. He doesn’t 
abide by us!  
T: Let’s go back to your behaviour, since we said that it’s not possible to 
change Miha’s or anyone else’s behaviour.  
M: Yes, ok. I just wanted to say that my husband and I, we were very 
hard on him. But it didn’t help. We got the opposite, as we’re realizing 
now.  
T: Yes, we’re talking about that. Coercion, threatening, extorting, buying 
off, punishing… as parents we use it all when we feel frustrated, when 
our child doesn’t not behave as we want him to, so we use these 
behaviours in order to control the relationships we have with our loved 
ones. I remember you say that you didn’t feel connected to your son 
anymore.  
M: It’s true. I have no idea what the reason can be, but Miha also 
contributed to the whole situation, it was not just me and my husband.  
T: It’s not my intention to make you feel guilty. The fact is that you’re 
starting to realize that the situation at home isn’t good and you want to 
change it. But before doing that, it’s best to do some self-evaluation 
about the behaviours you use now, and whether they are effective or 
not. Miha is using his current choices to regain some control over his life, 
but unsuccessfully, there’s no doubt about it and I’ll try to work with him 
on that. 
M: I believe what you’re saying, I can see some truth in it. But at the 
moment I’m very angry at Miha and I find it difficult to accept that my 
husband and I are responsible for his stupid behaviour.  
T: Do you think that you two, as parents, can be responsible for Miha’s 
actions? Can you change his behaviour? 
M: No, that’s not it.  
T: What I believe is that by using the behaviours we talked about earlier 
we destroy our relationships. And good relationships are necessary for 
appeasing psychic needs. Through these relationships we can appease 
our needs. That’s why it would be good to work on improving your 
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mutual relationships. When I talk about relationships I also have in mind 
your marriage. How do you see your marriage, how satisfying is for you? 
F: I don’t know what our marriage could have to do with Miha’s 
problems?! 
T: We’re talking about good relationships with which we appease our 
needs, which also makes us feel good. And marriage is a very important 
relationship. I also believe that eventual marital problems can be 
connected to a child’s problems, an adolescent’s problems, especially 
because of the use of controlling behaviours. This is why I’m asking how 
satisfying your marriage is in your eyes.  
F: Our marriage is this… we consensually decided to stay together. We 
function as average partners, we have a quiet understanding with which 
we both agree.  
M: It’s no secret… I think… in a sort of way, we don’t talk about it with 
friends, but we trust you, and I can calmly tell you that my husband has 
been having an affair with another woman for several years and I don’t 
oppose it. We discussed it, we agree on it and we don’t talk about it 
anymore.  
 
I have some difficulties believing that the wife does not feel frustrated in 
her marriage. It is difficult to imagine any woman, whose image of her 
marriage in her quality world would represent her partner having a 
relationship with another woman. In this context, I imagine that she is 
appeasing one of her needs, maybe an existential one, but on a psychic 
level — I believe it is about the need of power in sense of concern, 
control and dependency of her husband from her — she fells to be a 
“cheated” wife. Regardless of the type of the need, I’m sure that they are 
both appeasing at least one need in this relationship and that is why they 
are maintaining their marriage. Consequently, I did not continue posing 
questions regarding the satisfaction with their marriage. 
 
T: Do you want to make any changes in the relationship with your 
husband?  
M: No, I don’t want to talk about our marriage. We’re here because of 
Miha.  
T: What do you want regarding the relationship with your wife?  
F: I want it to remain as it is. I agree that we should talk about Miha, I 
want to participate fully, but I also want the relationship between me and 
my wife to remain as it is.  
T: Ok, I respect your decision. You wanted me to talk to Miha, that’s why 
I’m inviting you to keep coming back for other session. It would be good 
to regularly examine the effectiveness of the new behaviours, the 
satisfaction with the relationship… what do you think?  
M: These sessions are good for me. I’d like to come back.  
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F: Me too. I agree to meet at a regular term.  
 
By asking them about their marriage and with the hypothesis of their 
conjugal problems influencing their child’s problems, I risked that they 
would feel offended and that they would cease with the sessions, by 
which they would lose the possibility to improve their son’s life. 
Nevertheless, they still want to continue with our sessions, which means 
that they realized that our meetings are good for them. However, they 
“overlooked” the fact that Miha’s problems are connected to their 
controlling behaviours, which destroyed their marriage as well. In spite of 
the visible symptomatic of a dissatisfying marriage (taking 
antidepressants, extra conjugal relationships, etc.) they did not want to 
work on improving their relationship, although I believe that if they 
successfully change their controlling behaviours, it will reflect on and 
improve all of their relationships. 
 
The two of them cannot picture having a more satisfying role in their 
partnership, but they do not want to abandon their role of parents, in fact 
they want to have a better relationship with their son, which I find to be 
very important for Miha and their mental health. In their relationship with 
the child, which took the form of a “pathologic” triangle (victim-
persecutor-saviour), they had a concordant approach, and we never 
faced a possible discordant regarding the educational approach.  
 
Miha’s parents have been coming regularly to our sessions for some 
months and at the same time I have been having sessions with Miha. 
They had some difficulties giving up behaviours of external control 
psychology despite realizing that “house detention” they used in the past 
“does not work anymore”, that it lost its power, and had a damaging 
influence on their relationships. With the help of these meetings, they 
are realizing that their relationship with their son is more important than 
some successes, and that precisely through this relationship, when 
connecting with their son, they can do more. A minimal communication 
and connection with his parents enhance the possibilities of Miha 
starting to do his school work and giving up damaging behaviours. This 
is why we moved from Miha’s problematic to a form of behaviour that 
would help them get closer to their son – what can they do to improve 
their relationship with him.  
 
In the following extract I expose a part of their learning process about 
the choice theory from the conversation we have had about Miha when 
he made an important decision for him, although it differed from the 
images in his parents’ quality world regarding his future. Despite the fact 
that his parents learned about the choice theory and the importance of 
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good relationships, their first and basic belief about their son’s news still 
originated from external control psychology. 
 
F: You know, two days ago, our son really shocked us. We went 
together to a basketball game, like we discussed here, and we had a 
great time. Then he went out with his friends and later that day he 
presented us his latest news. I thought he was high but he looked very 
serious, almost like an adult, as he explained that he wants to move to 
another country.  
T: What happened then?  
F: My wife panicked and started yelling and waving her arms around, 
then pleading him…  
T: What about you? 
F: I became again the old Marko, I started yelling that he finally lost his 
mind, what on earth did he smoke and what else would he do to get on 
our nerves.  
T: What did you want to achieve that way? 
F: To stop him before making the biggest mistake of his life.  
T: In six months Miha will be an adult. What will you do then? 
F: I know that I can’t actually prevent him from living his life. But I never 
expected something like that! And then he continued to develop his idea 
of going to Australia, to a ranch after finishing the third year of high 
school or in six months or so. My God!  
T: So, he intends to finish this year?  
F: Yes, he wants to finish the school year, as it seems now.  
T: I think it’s great news.  
F: It is. We’re happy about it. But the ranch, I think… 
T: What is the problem, the ranch or going abroad?  
F: Both.  
M: Yes, both. 
T: I’m not so sure that I understand what it is that you find so 
unacceptable. Young people have been searching for better 
opportunities abroad for quite some time now. 
F: That’s true, but with a degree in his pocket and not without even 
finishing high school. It’s difficult to find a good job abroad.  
T: Despite what you think, is there a possibility for you to express some 
interest in his idea, maybe supporting him in this plan?  
M: I understand that this is how we should have acted then, but at the 
time I really couldn’t bring myself to it.  
T: Perhaps during your next discussion you could focus on your 
relationship?  
M: I could ask him more about his plan, because it didn’t seem very 
concrete, but I still don’t agree with his idea.  
T: I assume Miha didn’t ask you for your permission to go.  
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M: Of course not, he just presented the idea with confidence, without 
any doubts of it.  
T: Do you remember when we talked about attempts of control and the 
fact that they just increase the rebellion? 
F: Yes. So, is there a greater chance of him doing that if we try to 
prevent him from going?  
T: Maybe. I’m wondering whether Miha just needs more freedom and 
he’s going to search for it abroad, or he’s just trying to control you – what 
more can he do and have you two still accepting, loving him.  
F: I had the feeling that he was just testing our self-control as well.  
M: What should we do? 
T: Yes, what can you do without jeopardizing the relationship with him? 
You worked a lot just to start talking with him again and I think you don’t 
want to lose that.  
M: Of course not. We could talk more calmly, tell him that we worry 
about him, that we want him to finish his studies first and then decide on 
his future. Maybe also tell him we know that we can’t prevent him from 
carrying out his plan. What we discussed so far.  
T: Yes, I think it’s very good. To explain to Miha what are your thoughts, 
that behind all the yelling, blaming and threats lies your distress, worry 
about how he’ll get around in a foreign country, his unfinished studies, 
insufficient knowledge of a foreign language…  
F: I think we’ll make him powerless. He expected us to get angry and try 
to prevent him from going. I think that our acceptance would completely 
surprise him.  
T: It could happen. However, you also have to bear in mind that he may 
carry out his plan. What in this case? Could you accept that?  
F: Maybe it’s not so bad for him to experience being alone in a foreign 
country. He may start to appreciate more what he has at home.  
T: He’ll definitely have to take responsibility for his decision.  
M: Yes, I think our reaction was too choleric. Depends on how serious 
he really is. Well, maybe he’ll tell you too about his plans.  
 
We slowly concluded the meeting. I could have found out more, what 
kind of future they want for their son, how they could support him in his 
ideas, which obviously became more creative, etc. But Miha’s idea did 
not bring anything concrete, so I suppose that it was really an attempt to 
regain power, a message for his parents, that he will create his future 
according to his ideas.  
 
During the therapeutic process, Miha’s parents were presented with the 
choice and behaviour theory that could help them substitute external 
control psychology, which has been destroying their marriage and the 
family’s happiness for some years. Regardless of Miha’s behaviour, they 
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try to express support, acceptance, love, encourage him, help him, 
negotiate with him, etc., everything they were doing in the past, before 
becoming “yellers”, who have mistakenly believed that with coercion and 
punishments they could change one another. They are learning and 
getting to know, step by step, the freedom that the choice theory brings 
them. 
 
Miha also came to a session. He tried to establish control over me and 
himself with an inaccessible pose and a scornful expression. His body 
language let me know that he believed he was there because “others 
wanted so”. He believed himself to be an involuntary client who has no 
choice and does only what others order him to do. Therefore, my first 
task was to establish a relationship, which would not include 
interrogation, blaming, slamming and other destructive behaviours, and 
would help Miha realize that he came to the meeting for himself. Without 
this realization, I do not believe that Miha would come back in the future.  
 
The precondition to reach successful results, I realize, is that Miha is not 
affected by controlling behaviours, as he was at home, and certainly 
within the educational system, when he had to “go and have a talk”. I 
have to make sure that he feels good during our session so, as stated by 
the choice theory, he will be able to appease his needs with success. 
According to the meetings I had with his parents, I believe that it would 
be a good idea to make Miha feel some belonging, acceptance and also 
respect.  
 
T: Hello. Is it ok if we are on first name basis? 
K: Yes, no problem.  
T: Was it difficult to get here? 
K: Not really. I know this part if the town and I didn’t have any problems. 
Also, my parents told me where you are.  
T: What were you thinking on your way here? What were your thoughts? 
K: Ha ha. I was thinking, yes. That I want it to be over soon.  
T: Anything else maybe?  
K: When they would stop taking me around, to professionals! 
T: I don’t see the two of them getting you here. Didn’t you come alone? 
K: Ha ha. I come alone, but they sent me.  
T: You could have chosen not to come.  
K: I could not have come, but I don’t feel like listening to their lectures, 
that’s why I’m here.  
T: If I understand, you had to choose between not coming here and 
listening to your parents’ lecture, and coming here? 
K: Something like that, yes.  
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T: Perhaps for starters we could talk about expectations, mines and 
yours, regarding our sessions. I wanted to tell you that… as you know, 
your parents have been coming here for sessions. I would like to assure 
you that everything we will talk about will stay here, between us. I will tell 
your parents only about things that could endanger your life. In this case, 
I’m obliged to do that. For anything else that I’d like to tell your parents, 
I’ll ask your permission first, or I’ll advise you to talk to them. Is that ok 
with you?  
K: It seems fair. But it wouldn’t bother me if you told them something. 
But I was asking myself, also while coming here, before when you asked 
me… I’d like to know what my parents said about me. 
T: Your parents presented the situation at home, as they see and feel it. 
They also described your behaviours, but we focused our discussion on 
them and their behaviours, because they expressed the desire to get 
more along with you.  
K: I noticed that they made more of an effort with me. They seem 
ridiculous. The other day I asked them where had they been until now! 
Did they really had to come here to be able to see me?! My father never 
had time for me, others have always been more important to him, work 
was also more important. My mother made sure that everything at home 
was nice. I remember that she always read to me in the evenings, when 
I was in elementary school she studied with me. But she mainly followed 
dad.  
T: There is still a possibility for you all to get along together.  
K: Maybe. But what do they think … 
T: What worries you about their opinion? 
K: Nothing worries me, but they have their truth and I have mine.  
T: You’ll have the possibility to present how you see and experience 
these situations. Do you want that? 
K: I can also tell you something about them. Everything about me 
bothers them – how I dress, talk, my friends, the kind of music I listen to, 
and let’s not even mention school. 
T: We’re not here to talk about each other. It’s not about that. We won’t 
talk about your parents, but about you, how you see yourself, experience 
things, weather you are satisfied with yourself, with your behaviour, with 
the relationships that are important to you… I think these questions are 
important for our sessions. But I still don’t know what you expect from 
our meetings, except that they would end as soon as possible (laugh). 
K: (laugh) I don’t have any expectations. I didn’t think about it. All that 
was more of an obligation that a desire to work on myself. 
T: So, for our next session, could you think about what you want for 
yourself, what do you want to change, what do you want to work on, if 
you are still willing to come to meetings, of course. 
K: I could come. I’ll think about something I’d like to talk to. 
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T: Ok. If you won’t be able to come, or you won’t want to come, please 
tell me in advance. 
K: Ok.  
  
I purposely ended our conversation regarding his next visit in a concise 
and maybe a little casual way – I did not let him control me and he got 
the message that he alone decides about coming to sessions and that 
he is the only one responsible for his decision. I also gave him time to 
think about the things he was not ready for.  
 
In our introductory session, through which we mostly tried to establish a 
connection, as presented here, Miha started thinking about himself, his 
desires and needs. Until now his thoughts have been focused on his 
parents, their expectations and desires in the relationship with him. This 
is why he came to me. This is the client’s explanation, positioning 
himself in the role of victim, who has no influence on his life and by that 
he avoids the responsibility for his own actions. Miha will be confronted 
with that during the discussion about his current behaviour.  
 
Even if he would not have expressed the desire to tell his story, I had no 
intention of including what his parents had told me about him in our 
session. I want to get to know Miha’s quality world, his desires and 
needs, the current behaviours he uses to attain his personal goals and 
orient him towards a self-evaluation of the efficacy of these behaviours. 
 
… 
T: Miha, for today we agreed to talk about your desires and needs, about 
the goals you want to reach.  
K: I thought a little about this, yes. Talking about school, high school, I 
know I’ll finish it, because I want to. 
T: How about skipping the classes?  
K: I skip just the number of classes I know I can. I study just enough to 
pass the school year.  
T: It seems that you have enough control over that matter. How satisfied 
are you with the final result? 
K: I’m satisfied, I don’t need more.  
T: Enough for what? What plans do you have, how do you see your 
professional career?  
K: For me, high school is enough, I don’t need more. The two of them 
can have their faculties… I’d like to work with computers, graphic design. 
That’s it. I don’t have any problems with that, they do because they think 
that I have to be something extra and super, as their friends’ children. 
I’m completely satisfied with my current achievements. To me freedom is 
more important than success.  
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This is the source of conflicts in Miha’s family – the appeasing of Miha’s 
exceptional need for freedom and power and his parents’ exceptional 
need for power and importance. I believe the key question in order for 
them all to understand each other is how would Miha keep or regain his 
freedom and his parents the importance, while maintaining a good 
relationship.  
 
T: How do you imagine freedom in your relationship? 
K: That they’d let me breathe, accept me and that I wouldn’t have to 
constantly listen to them, about what, how… should I behave.  
T: You’re thinking about your parents? 
K: Them, yes.  
T: Does this bad relationship help you achieve your desired freedom?  
K: They bother me for some time, then they give up and I finally have 
peace.  
T: How do you feel at home? 
K: Miserable, but I got used to it, it’s been like that for a few years now.  
T: Do you want to get along with your parents? 
K: Why can’t they accept me as I am?! What’s wrong with me?! Am I not 
good enough for them?! 
T: I think you’re a nice boy, I don’t know why there should be anything 
wrong with you. Everyone has different ideas of how someone else 
should behave, what should he do in his life. We do that especially to 
people that we love, who are important to us. It seems that your parents 
have some defined ideas about you and your future. When there’s such 
deviation, you have to talk, to make compromises that are acceptable to 
both sides. Are you ready to negotiate with them in order to gain your 
freedom? 
K: How would that look? 
T: As you say, you gain your freedom by getting into a conflict with them, 
but afterwards you feel bad at home. Could you get your freedom in 
another way – one that would make you keep a good relationship with 
them? Do you want that? 
K: The situation at home seems much more complicated to me.  
T: Do you have something special in mind? 
K: Yes, I don’t know how honest my parents had been, because they 
behave like no one alive knows, but usually everyone does know. Well, 
in our case the wife also knows. And you can’t believe it, my mother puts 
up with it calmly.  
T: Are you thinking about your father’s relationship with another woman?  
K: Oh, they’ve told you. It’s a pretty big thing, isn’t it?! 
T: It’s their decision. I understand that despite that, they’re still satisfied 
with their marriage. They know what it is that keeps the marriage alive. 
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I’d like to ask you how important this situation within their relationship is 
for you. How does it influence the relationship you have with them, or 
you personally? 
K: His behaviour bothers me. It’s a little easier because I know my 
mother is ok, as well as she could be. But his behaviour really bothers 
me. In the past, when we occasionally went to see a game together, I 
felt some warmth between us at moments, but in the same moment I 
realized that he really was a pig for doing that to my mum.  
T: I believe that he’s doing that for him and not to hurt your mother. But it 
probably is, no matter how we look at it, painful for all of you. Children 
often feel guilty for what’s happening to their parents’ marriage, which is, 
of course, completely unjustifiable. A marriage is the adults’ 
responsibility, not the children’s. Do you feel guilty sometimes? You 
seem angry.  
K: I’m angry at him. I never actually said that partly may be my fault, but 
maybe subconsciously I feel sort of a guilt. Sometimes they had fights 
because of me, but now they seem more unified.  
T: Why do you think that is so?  
K: Maybe they’re worried about me.  
T: It’s normal that a child with a “problematic” behaviour gains the 
parents’ attention. The parents start to focus actively together on him. 
This also tells you, that you mean a lot to them. Even today. Would you 
like to talk to them about their relationship? What would it mean to you? 
Would you feel better?  
K: I don’t know. The current situation at home is too difficult.  
T: Perhaps that could be an opportunity to get closer and realize that 
you could get along despite the choices that aren’t optimal for all.  
K: I’ll see. I have to think and decide if I even want to deal with that.  
T: Ok. Decide in accordance with the way to better your relationship with 
them. If we go back to your freedom… are you prepared to achieve it in 
another way?  
K: I don’t know, I don’t have a real idea of what I could do differently. I 
am speaking to them currently. I haven’t for some time in the past, 
because we always ended up discussing the same old stories about 
school, and the only way I could have my peace was by staying silent, 
by not communicating with them. 
 […] 
Miha is exerting a form of control over his parents by rebelling and not 
listening, but also by ignoring them, not giving them any attention or not 
communicating with them. This harsh behaviour towards them is not a 
solution for the loss of freedom and acceptance. I will focus the 
conversation with Miha on searching for less painful ways of appeasing 
his needs, especially the need for freedom.  
[…] 
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T: How do you see yourself in this relationship? Who’s responsible for 
the relationship? 
K: I think all of us are, but I don’t know if I have any need for this. 
T: It depends on what you want. If you don’t want to remain in this 
relationship, or you don’t have any intention to improve it, no one can 
force you to do so. You decide what kind of relationships you’ll have with 
other people. But your satisfaction depends on that. We can appease 
our psychic needs only through relationships we have with other people. 
You mentioned your need for freedom, belonging, acceptance, 
consideration, respect … 
K: I don’t know what to say. Hanging out with my friends means a lot to 
me.  
T: I believe you. You are in a phase where you find it easier to appease 
the needs I mentioned before through the relationships you have with 
your friends, because you all have similar aspirations. You parents want 
something else for you, and for you not to skip school and stay out with 
your friends. I think it’s normal that your friends are important to you, and 
these good relationships with them must mean a lot to you … 
K: They do, yes. Especially because there’s no yelling and no one is 
telling me what to do. We listen to music, we talk, we feel good.  
 
Miha is trying to get some satisfaction through social activities which 
include other people and demand from him the ability to maintain good 
relationships. I think this is good – he is not lonely and miserable, he is 
appeasing his needs through the relationships with his peers. He may 
have withheld some activities but I did not want to press further, because 
it would seem like an interrogation, which would not help. I continued by 
evaluating the relationships at home and searching for better choices. If 
Miha will not realize the importance of good relationships and his role in 
them – regardless of his parents’ behaviour – there will not be any 
change.  
 
T: Yes. Probably, the situation at home hasn’t always been the same as 
today. What was it like when you still felt good at home? 
K: The images I have are a little faded. I always told them everything, 
they wanted to know everything. The best memories I have are about 
the basketball matches. They always came to see and cheer for me, and 
afterwards we went out for pizza.  
T: What are the behaviours you used at the time that helped you get 
closer to your parents? Or maybe even better, what types of behaviour 
in your friendships help you today to maintain good relationships? 
K: It’s different with friends, more carefree. Whatever I say is OK. But 
with them… When I was younger they could buy me with anything. Now 
things are different.  
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T: We’re talking about the relationship, the behaviours that could help 
you get close again. What would it mean to you to get along with them 
again? 
K: Maybe I’ll be calmer inside or more satisfied with myself.  
T: What can you do now to achieve peace and satisfaction?  
K: I don’t know if I’m even ready to do anything, I’m not sure that I even 
want to be closer to them.  
T: You say that you don’t feel good at home.  
K: I don’t. 
T: And you want to feel more peaceful, satisfied. Are you willing to 
change anything? 
K: What could I do? 
T: You mean, how could you get closer with your parents?  
K: I don’t like that idea too much.  
T: Could you obtain what you want in any other way?  
K: I think I’m not ready. I don’t feel like working on that.  
T: What are you willing to work on? What do you think is important? 
K: Only that I leave the house as soon as possible.  
 
I dare to say that Miha’s family has been divided by the criticism they 
used to change one another, to try to control their lives. This explicitly 
destructive behaviour brought them only division and alienation.  
 
Actually, Miha cares a lot about school. He intends to finish the school 
year and until now he never had to repeat a year. This calculation is also 
Miha’s form of exerting control over his parents. He knows exactly how 
much his school achievements mean to them, and that his attitude 
towards school bothers and worries them. He appeases his need for 
power and freedom by leaving them in the dark about his school grades 
until the last moment. But Miha believes in himself, in his capacities and 
potential to be successful (enough) in school.  
 
Miha’s parents used the control theory for their son’s education. They 
had and still have specific images about their child, and their efforts, or 
in other words constraints, were focused on him achieving these images. 
Miha’s self-destructive behaviour is his way of expressing the 
disagreement with his parents’ desires – rebelliousness. Miha started to 
distance himself from his parents, he started appeasing his need for 
belonging and power with his “gang” and substance abuse. In Glasser’s 
opinion, the behaviours he chose are typical for children with parents 
who did not take enough time for discovering what their child really 
wants and to negotiate about these differences when they present 
themselves.  
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It is evident that the parents did a lot of things for him, for Miha. When 
they were not willing to do that anymore, they replaced for him with to 
him and tried to make Miha a better student through yelling and threats. 
The control had its price. Miha stopped feeling good in the presence of 
his parents, their image in his quality world started to fade.  
 
I believe Miha’s creative behaviour is connected to the relationship he 
has with his parents, and that the improvement of this relationship is 
essential for him being satisfied with his life. This is why I focused on the 
aspect, which Miha has not yet recognized as important for his 
wellbeing. It is true that his parents jeopardized their presence in Miha’s 
quality world by punishing, insulting and underestimating him. 
Regardless of the type of behaviour, the parents choose, in their 
relationship with Miha, to always be present in his quality world and Miha 
in theirs.  
 
T: Do you want me to invite you parents to our next session and talk all 
together about your desires for the future? 
K: No, I don’t want to. I won’t be here.  
T: Why’s that? 
K: I was thinking about leaving the house, to be away from them.  
T: That’s what I understood. Do you intend to talk to them about it?  
K: Not here. I’ll let them know in due time.  
T: Can I help you with that? How did you imagine an independent life?  
K: I thought about it. Soon I’ll be eighteen and I’d like to live alone.  
T: What would that give you? 
K: A feeling of freedom.  
T: What are the real possibilities of you living alone? Realistically 
speaking, when could that happen?  
K: Probably not so soon.  
T: So, before you move out a lot of time will pass. Do you intend to 
spend this time not feeling good at home? This could go on for some 
time. 
K: It depends. If they’d “try harder” at home, the possibilities are good. I 
don’t know if they would do that. They would probably try to negotiate 
that over my studies.  
T: Would you negotiate that with them?  
K: I would. But it depends on how far they’re willing to go.  
T: How could this calculation influence your relationship with them?  
K: Probably not so promisingly.  
T: Since we’re talking about calculations… I believe that your path 
towards independence would be much easier if you’d have a good 
relationship with your parents.  
K: You think?  
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T: Parents that have good relationships with their children are usually 
more supportive. How probable you think it to be that your parents will 
help you financially to gain your independence if you aren’t willing to do 
anything to better your relationship? 
K: We’re talking now, so I could ask them.  
T: Aha, a better relationship makes it possible for you to talk with them 
about it. What is more convenient for you, to take care of your finances 
all by yourself, or to develop a relationship with them and consequently 
receive some financial support?  
K: I understand what you’re trying to tell me. I have to think about it.  
 […] 
At the end of the session Miha thanked me and expressed the desire not 
to come to any more sessions. He agreed on the suggestion about 
leaving the “option” to come again, if he wanted to. We decided that he 
would be the one informing his parents about the decision.  
 
It is possible to recognise small changes in Miha’s behaviour 
(communication with the parents, willingness to negotiate, learning to 
accept others’ behaviours, thinking about his future, etc.). He is keeping 
some ineffective and damaging choices, he is not ready to turn them into 
positive ones. He is using some excuses and one of them may be his 
father’s affair.  
 
In his childhood, Miha did not have enough opportunities to create 
images that would help him achieve a sense of wellbeing and create a 
quality life. He would learn about taking an effective control over his life 
from his parents if they would do more things together, if they would 
substitute for him and to him with with him and by doing that, help him 
learn about independency and responsibility, which he needs as an 
adult. The roots of the problem are the parents’ exactly defined images 
about what kind of an adult “their” Miha should become. The parents are 
now easing on their images and would be satisfied if Miha would just 
finish graphic design school and stop harming his health. Nonetheless, 
the period of a child’s education through discipline (not punishments), 
that would help him to keep some control, is already over. Miha is 
thinking about an independent life, but he is not equipped for that. This 
may be the part of his life where he could start taking some 
responsibilities for, start to negotiate and discuss with his parents. It is 
his decision.  
 
We did not get the chance to make some plans with Miha. When he 
reached the point where he would have to do something, make some 
changes in his life, which demand a more active role from his part, he 
was not willing to do any of that and he seemingly devalued the whole 
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situation. Perhaps, simply put, Miha is not unhappy enough, maybe he is 
rebelling just because the “help process” was initiated by his parents and 
not him. Although Miha is not coming to any more sessions, his parents 
decided, despite his decision, to continue with the sessions with me.  
 
 
Final statements and interpretation 
The construct of external control is typical for the parents-children 
relationships and for relationships between two partners. These are 
relationships that represent an important figure in a person’s world of 
qualities and to which great expectations are tied. The clients tried to 
attain these expectations with external control, in the context of 
universal, i.e. behavioural psychology, all to the realization that internal 
control is the only one possible, because people are internally 
(intrinsically) motivated beings, so no external motivational factor, 
stimulus is effective in a long term. Furthermore, the ethnographic 
material used in this article also proves that forced and controlling 
actions are inevitably destructive for a person and his relationships.  
 
The socially acceptable and tolerated aggressive behaviour, 
characteristic of a general culture, remains a fixed educational pattern. 
Punishment and the use of the three Cs (criticism, correction, coercion) 
are the most common behaviours that the parents chose in their 
relationship with a child. Control psychology behaviours give children the 
feeling of being controlled, suppressed and slowed down, and stimulate 
the development of rebelliousness and self-criticism (Primason, 2004: 
35). Even among modern education approaches, which are still based 
on two key tools for managing others – punishment and reward – the 
external control psychology behaviours are not recognized as unwanted 
and damaging. The controlling behaviours in school and the domestic 
sphere are destroying personal relationships with destructive 
behaviours, and are preventing individuals from successfully appeasing 
their psychic needs, which manifest in the so-called problematic 
behaviours of young people.  
 
The reason why we perceive a great part of reality (life situations) 
differently than others is in our personal world, in the construct of our 
quality world (Glasser), which belongs to each individual, and in the 
construct of individual differences. The individual world, which everyone 
starts to create soon after birth and continues to do so all their life, is 
composed by specific images, figures, specific forms of appeasing the 
basic needs to which we strive our whole lives. This world includes the 
people we love, the things we like to experience and the ideas or belief 
systems that regulate most of our behaviour. The presented therapeutic 
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processes take into consideration the fact that, besides biological 
differences and different environments in which individuals live, our 
personal development is strongly influenced by individual behavioural 
choices, that people with different biological endowment and different 
environments, choose. With that, individuals develop specific quality 
worlds which again influence the diversity of people (Lojk, 1999: 19). An 
individual’s mental health is directly linked to his personal, individual 
world. He reaches his well-being when a choice in the real world is close 
to the image from his quality world, the greater the deviation of the real 
image from the desired one, the greater is a person’s level of frustration. 
He tries to reduce the frustration by choosing behaviours, which 
according to Glasses, are always holistic and intentional, regardless of 
their expedience or destructiveness (Glasser, 1998: 55). 
 
The choice theory defines the construct of holistic behaviour as a 
simultaneous activity of four components: activity, thinking, feeling and 
physiology (ibid: 80). Although by choosing the holistic behaviour all four 
components still function, a person has a direct control over his activities 
and his thinking, while feeling and physiology depend on the two of them 
(ibid: 81–82). That is why the holistic behaviour (mentally and 
physically), even if unusual and pathological, of a disease (except when 
it is caused by a proved organic pathology) in the organismic sense is 
always intentional (Lojk and Lojk, 2011: 313). The integrity of a 
behaviour, when the change in one component – especially the key 
change of a belief – represents the change of the holistic behaviour, is 
thoroughly described in the therapeutic process recordings.  
 
The explanation that people are responding beings is the basis of the 
external control psychology, as Glasser names a group of destructive 
behaviours, based on the false belief that it is possible to control another 
person’s behaviour. With the mass use of traditional psychology, 
Glasser connects numerous unhappy relationships and of course 
persons, who cannot satisfy their basic needs in unsatisfying 
relationships. In opposition to the external control theory, the internal 
control theory or the theory of personal freedom (Glasser) asserts that a 
man consciously chooses his most complex behaviour connected to a 
personal system of values (images in the quality world). Consequently, 
he can also choose connective behaviours that enable him to establish 
and maintain satisfying relationships within which he will be able to 
appease more successfully his psychical needs. 
The client’s dissatisfaction originates from his comprehension that other 
people or external circumstances cause him suffering, which is why he 
perceives himself as a victim, without any power of influence to make 
better choices. The client tries to establish control over his life, by 
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changing other persons’ behaviour even when they are not willing to do 
so. The client tries to change a person’s behaviour and adapt it to his 
desires and needs through behaviours like criticizing, accusing, 
complaining, whining, bribing, extorting, threatening, punishing, etc., the 
sort of behaviours that cannot make a person change his behaviour and 
could have a destructive effect on the relationship. 
 
The therapeutic process in the reality therapy implies a self-estimation of 
the disharmony between the client’s words and his actions, a self-
estimation of the connection between his actions and their 
consequences, (self) estimation, (self-) examining of the client with the 
therapist’s support, how his convictions and his actions prove to be 
effective in practice within relationships, in which he lives, judgment and 
self-judgment of not knowing new and different ways of behaviour that 
the choice theory offers. The help process is focused on learning how to 
substitute the external control psychology by using the more effective 
choice theory. In the reality therapy the responsibility is clearly 
delineated and it is not identified by other’s actions, but by what we are 
prepared to do by ourselves within our roles, to approach, to offer as 
much choices as possible. The choice is made by the individual 
autonomously and so he is responsible for it. In this context, he is also 
responsible for taking over once again the control over his life.4  
 
Regarding the ‘curative’ theory, the reality therapy with a constructive 
and systematic theoretical background certainly does not have a 
universal method of guiding the therapeutic process, but it originates 
from a defined structure that is based on an authentic relationship 
between the therapist and the client. The therapist, working with the 
client, tracks axioms of the choice therapy: that we are not externally 
motivated, but internally, that all the important behaviours are chosen, 
that we are responsible for our behaviour and that there are still plenty of 
possible solutions. During the discussion, the therapist shifts the client’s 
attention from the past to the present, from others to himself (we cannot 
control other persons’ behaviour, but we can control ours), from 
circumstances to his own behaviour, from emotions and physiology to 
actions and thinking, to behavioural components, which we control 
directly – in the way of changing what he wants (the changing of images 
into the quality world) and/or changing what he does (actual holistic 
behaviour).  
 
                                                
 In the choice theory terminology, an effective control means that with our behaviour we 
are appeasing the images of our quality world in a satisfying way.  
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POLITICAL INSTABILITY AND ECONOMIC GROWTH 
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Abstract  
In political stability ranking is Bangladesh 172nd position with an index of 
-1.15. This indicates that Bangladesh is mostly affected with political 
instability. The purpose of this paper is to show the paper to show the 
how the political instability empirically affects the economic growth of 
Bangladesh. For this research questionnaires with a sample of 24 
people is conducted and results are analyzed with MS Excel, and data 
from some previous research. Political instability has various forms such 
as civil war, social unrest, hartals etc. These types of activities occur 
when there is the difference of suggesting different solution, at the time 
of transition of governance. The instability affects our all economic 
variable, such as, exports, imports, price level, tourism sector, human 
rights etc. This paper provided strong evidences of substantial 
productivity loss by firms when multiple hartals occur in a week. Though 
it has been found that firms re-optimize in response to political strikes, 
they become able to substitute among factors inputs, mostly by 
decreasing costs on wages and capital consumption. Small industries 
are mostly affected by these political instabilities. These findings suggest 
that the relationship between economic growth and political stability are 
more complex than is widely presumed. 
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Introduction 
Bangladesh is a developing country. Here, Bangladesh has much scope 
for improving the economic condition. But major causes the political 
instability; political crime; law and order situations; human rights and 
good governance. These political instability, good governance and crime 
hamper economic growth in many ways (Hagan, 1997). Conflict between 
the political parties, inefficiency of local administration in conducting a 
legal and transparent election, good governance and corruption in the 
government levels etc. are main causes for this political instability (Islam 
S.N. 2016). And these causes also have some supporting factors like 
lack of smooth process of handover of power, lack of spending in 
research and education, large income inequality etc. These problems 
have greater effects on the political and social factors. Due to political 
instability, venture has faced a decline in financial growth, damage to 
infrastructure; people are being in political conflicts etc (Duchesneau and 
Gartner 1990). These hampering our economic growth than other 
countries. Political instability is a curse to the society (Jong-A-Pin, R. 
2006). To be developed in economy, all countries should maintain a 
stable political situation. In Bangladesh, we faced the political instability 
now and then. Every time when there is a change in the Government, it 
rises to the top. Often, the party in position tries to retain the 
government, and the opposing party wants to gain the power of the 
country. For this reason, political situation is not stable at that time. 
Human welfare is good, but when this turns into greed the whole system 
will fall. Both parties give Hartals, conference or other activities. But 
these activities are crushing our life and economy (Chawdhury, 2016). 
Economic growth and political stability are strongly related. The 
uncertainty associated with a steadfast political environment may 
decrease investment and the speed of economic development (Aisen 
and Veiga, 2011). Moreover, weak economic performance may lead to 
government fall down and political instability. People will react when they 
don’t have any jobs to do. Many people in our country are at lower level. 
They hardly care about who is in the government authority, because 
they need works to do, they need food for their family (Chawdhury, 
2016). Nowadays political instability and strikes have been causes of 
concerns for many countries around the world, irrespective of the state 
of development or their political regime (Ahasan and Iqbal, 2015). 
Previous experiences tell us that political conflicts can have a disastrous 
impact on an economy. On the other hand, domestic conflict under 
certain conditions can turn a country into fragile state status (Campos 
and  Nugent 2002). Fragile and conflict-ridden countries usually lose the 
ability to develop constructive relationships within their societies and 
often suffer from a weak ability to undertake governance functions. In 
Bangladesh, a political conflict can turn our economy into disastrous. We 
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lose around Tk. 2000 crore for a day because of Hartal (Rahman, 2014). 
This is a huge loss for a developing country like Bangladesh. After 
achievements in MDGs, now Bangladesh, as part of her commitment to 
implement the SDGs, decided to take part in the Voluntary National 
Review at the UN High Level Political Forum. Thus, our SDG works 
towards the becoming the developed country in the world, but these can 
hamper our economy and our goal for becoming a developed country by 
2041. Both the government and opposing party are responsible for the 
loss that we face because of political instability. Accordingly, to reduce 
the losses and to provide a stable political situation both parties have 
come forward. By way of, this paper is an Exploratory Research. Its 
primary objective is to provide insights into the relationship between 
political instability and economic growth, and understanding that for 
economic growth, political instability is one of the main causes of 
hampering the growth. In this paper, we are going to describe about 
political instability and what are the main causes and probable solution 
for that. 
 
Review of literature 
The basic theory of this topic is to identifying the relationship between 
the political movements and how it affects the economic condition of 
Bangladesh.Political instability a major obstacle to economic growth 
showed some of the main terms of political violence and how these 
affect in Bangladesh economy. The information about the political 
instability in Bangladesh and in how many forms it is designed 
(Chawdhury, 2016). In this paper consists of many important elements 
like exports, imports, political barriers and uncertainy, and losses faced 
because of political barriers and other violence (Devereus and Wen, 
1996). Here provided strong evidences of substantial productivity loss by 
firms when multiple Hartals occur in a week. Here also emphasized on 
the political weakness rather than the political violence (Edwards and 
Tabellini, 1991). Here is also related to politics and economy. Political 
instability and income distribution is likely to shorten policymakers’ 
horizons leading to sub-optimal short term macroeconomic policies for 
affecting Economic Growth (Venieris and Gupta, 1986). The major 
indicators that evaluating the economic growth would be the capital flight 
depends on political instability (Fatehi and Gupta1992), Thus, here 
mostly worked on the plotting the relationship between the political 
instability and GDP growth (Aisen and Veiga, 2011). The basic theory 
underlying the relationship between political systems and economic 
growth is discussed (Martin and others 1996) for improvement of 
economic growth. The analysis around three forms of political 
organization: anarchy, dictatorship and democracy. In anarchy, roving 
bandits rule the land and have no interest in the public good. People use 
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to maximize their own income, and citizens have no incentive to 
produce. Hence, total income in anarchy is very low. The people argued 
for democracies to provide a higher level of public goods and engage in 
less rent extraction than in autocracy. The reason for this is that, even 
under simple majority rule, citizens’ encompassing interest will naturally 
limit rent seeking when it reduces total income by more than the rent 
extracted from the minority. Whereas the rent extracting program goes 
entirely to the majority—a 51 percent majority will stop rent seeking 
when it decreases total income by 2 units for every unit of rent (Martin 
and others 1996). Under imperfect targeting, in which some fraction of 
the minority receives the benefit, rent seeking behavior will be even 
lower. This is equally beneficial to the entire population, which includes 
all minorities. And since public goods are needed to produce output, the 
“super-encompassing” nature of democracies leads to higher economic 
growth. The key to the McGuire and Olson model is the credibility of 
the monopoly of theft on the part of the government (Martin and others 
1996). If the autocrat is in an uncertain position, or if the citizens believe 
the government’s position is uncertain, the incentive to invest in public 
goods and increase income is reduced. Hence political instability which 
undermines the government’s long-run credibility should have 
detrimental effects on economic performance. A theoretical background 
on the relationship between instability and economic growth (Olson 
1991) discusses the “super encompassing” nature of democracies, citing 
examples such as the incentives of democratic leaders to lead a stable 
economy in order to run for reflection. Political instability is the cause for 
slower economic growth, and not vice versa, although the “demand for 
democracy” may rise with increased income (Olson, 1991). As a result, 
investors would exit the economy, and potential investors would seek a 
more stable environment. Thus, instability reduces the supply of both 
capital and labor. In turn, discourages investment due to the increased 
risk of capital loss. Also, political turmoil causes capital flight and brain 
drain and hampers the establishment of property rights, which are 
necessary in order to realize productivity gains. Therefore, in this paper 
has been studied political instability and economic growth for 
Bangladesh perspective. 
 
Objectives of the study 
The main purpose or the objective of this research is to show how the 
political instability can affect the economic growth of Bangladesh. The 
instability of government, a weak political culture and inefficiency of 
political parties causes a politically instable state. Political instability has 
become a serious problem especially for the developing and 
underdeveloped countries. This problem is associated with a series of 
problems in various fields. Also, this paper has some other specific 
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objective. These are:  Understanding the politics of Bangladesh; 
Understanding the political instability and indicators of political instability;  
Identifying the impacts because of political violence and providing 
alternative to political violence. 
 
Methodology  
This research provides evidences on the determinants and the channels 
through which political regimes affect the dynamic of economic growth. 
To do so a number of approaches are used to investigate the 
relationship between political regimes and any possible channels and 
economic growth in Asian countries. There have been two types of 
process to collects the data to make this research. These are: Primary 
Data: In primary, we have used a set of questionnaires to people who 
has knowledge about the political instability of Bangladesh. Secondary 
Data: Rather than the primary data, we also used different type’s 
research, news, books, journals, articles etc.  
 
Questionnaires Development and Data Collection 
Questionnaires were developed on the basis of political instability and 
economic growth. These questions were designed get the global idea of 
relationship between these two things. And for data collection we used 
the online process. We used Google form to develop the questionnaires 
and the forwarded the link of the questionnaires to the expected 
respondents. The whole primary data collection was on online.  
 
Data Analysis Technique & Statistical Tools 
In this research, political instability is described as a problem. We tried to 
provide an exploratory writing, and provided evidences about the 
political instability of some countries of Asia, and show some statistical 
reports which provide the actual meaning and effects of political 
instability. But for the conducting the economic growth we had to use 
some economic indicators and calculate them. To calculate GDP, We 
used the following formula: 
GDP = Consumption + Investment + Government Spending + Net 
Exports or more succinctly as GDP = C + I + G + NX; Another economic 
Indicator which has been implemented in the paper, that is Consumer 
Price Index (CPI).  
 

퐶푃퐼푡 =
Cost of market basket (t)

Cost of market basket (base year)
∗ 100 
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And for economic growth calculation, the following formula is applicable: 
 

Economic Growth=
퐺퐷푃 -퐺퐷푃

퐺퐷푃
 

These are the basic statistical or economic formula that to make this 
paper. These are the most popular indicators for calculating the 
economic growth and to know that how political instability changes the 
economic growth. In this paper, Bangladesh considered as a sample for 
evaluating and for comparing its economic condition and their growth. 
Also, the economic growth has been considered between the time of 
political stability and instability. It’s difficult to consider all countries at the 
same time. 
  
Findings and results of the study 
In this paper, a set of questionnaires was developed to know how the 
people this about the political instability of Bangladesh and how the 
political instability is hampering the economic growth of Bangladesh. 
This questionnaire was developed internet based and forwarded it to its 
focus respondents. 24 respondents responded to the questionnaires. 
From that number of respondents maximum people were students but 
there were also businessmen and private service holders. Their 
maximum age 32 and minimum was 19. Most of them has responded 
that the political instability occurs because corruptions. Around 66.7% 
have voted for that option.  
 
Table: 1 Descriptive statistics of the sample respondents 

Variables Mean/Percentage 
Describing the political instability 

 Large income inequality 
 Corruption 
 Conflict between the two parties 
 Lack of well-planned elections 
 Others: 

 

 
4.2% 

66.7% 
- 

16.7% 
12.5% 

 
Potential sources and major indicator of political 
instability 

 Social unrest 
 Attitudes of nationals 
 Policies of Host Governments 

 
 

45.8% 
37.5% 
37.5% 

In your point of view, do you think that politics 
and economy are interconnected? 

 Yes 
 No 

 
 

91.7% 
- 
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And they described the indicator of political instability is social unrest, 
attitudes of nation’s government party, and policy makers. Political 
instability has also observed various changes in the market like price 
hike, stock price changes, increase in transportation cost etc. These 
affect our whole economy and hamper our economic growth by creating 
a political risk. And to overcome the political risk various remedies like 
reduction of exposure, observation of political risk, political neutrality etc. 
have to be taken. 
 

 Maybe 8.3% 
What economic changes have you observed 
during the time of political unrest? 

 Price Hike 
 Stock price change 
 Increase in Transportation Cost 

 
 

79.2% 
29.2% 

16.7% 

How much a political event can change an 
economic situation? 
Scale of 1 to 5 

1. 12.5% 
2. 12.5% 
3. 16.7% 
4. 33.3% 
5. 25.0% 

Corruption is main cause of political instability 
 Strongly disagree 
 Disagree 
 Neutral 
 Agree 
 Strongly agree 

 
12.5% 
8.3% 

20.8% 
54.2% 
4.2% 

Is the involvement of political members in 
business creates more economic growth 
problem? 

 Strongly disagree 
 Disagree 
 Neutral 
 Agree 
 Strongly agree 

 
 
 
- 

8.3% 
 

29.2% 
41.7% 
20.8% 

What are the measures that can be undertaken 
to reduce political instability? 

 Reduction of exposure 
 Observation of political risk 
 Political neutrality 
 Others: 

 
 

13.6% 
45.5% 
54.5% 
4.5% 
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Political Instability and Economic growth 
Politics are the actions or activities concerned with achieving and using 
power in a country or society. Politics is the process of making decisions 
that apply to members of a group. More narrowly, it refers to achieving 
and exercising positions of governance — organized control over a 
human community, particularly a state. Furthermore, politics is the study 
or practice of the distribution of power and resources within a given 
community (this is usually a hierarchically organized population) as well 
as the interrelationship(s) between communities (Politics, 2017). While, 
Political instability is the chances of having demonstrations, forms of 
violence, passion workers going on strike or the possibility of a coup. It is 
also measured in terms of whether the government may collapse or not. 
One of the major questions arises that how we can evaluate any 
country’s political stability. There is an indicator for evaluating that. 
According to the World Bank, there is an indicator for that, where it uses 
index for that. Index 2.5 means a strong political stability and index -2.5 
means a weak political stability. Each and every country in the world is 
ranked under this index by The World Bank. Some of country’s indexes 
have shown in the following graphs. (Source: Ranking of the World 
Bank, 2015). Here, if we observe that, most of the Asian country’s 
political situation is negative means weak. Not only this, Pakistan’s and 
Afghanistan’s political stability is very weak, which is more than -2.5.  
 
Figure: 1: Political Stability Index (Source: World Bank) 

 
  
 
 
 

-1.15 -0.92 

-2.54 

-0.96 
-0.56 -0.54 

-2.5 

1.49 

-0.03 
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Economic Growth:  
Economic growth is an increase in the capacity of an economy to 
produce goods and services, compared from one period of time to 
another. It can be measured in nominal or real term, the latter of which is 
adjusted for inflation. In simplest terms, economic growth means an 
increase in aggregate productivity. Usually, aggregate gains in 
productivity correlate with increase average marginal productivity. This 
means, the average labourer in a given economy becomes more 
productive. It is also possible to achieve economic growth without an 
increased average marginal productivity through extra immigration or 
higher birth rates. Traditionally, aggregate economic growth is measured 
in terms of Gross National Product (GNP), or Gross Domestic Product 
(GDP), although sometimes alternative metrics are used (Chawdhury, 
2016). 
 
Political Instability in Bangladesh:  
In this paper focuses Bangladesh for the discussion. There are many 
types of political violence like assassination, kidnapping, terrorism, civil 
unrest etc. But Bangladesh is mostly affected with Hartal. Other things 
are not common in Bangladesh. Here focuses statistics of political 
violence’s of Bangladesh and this violence has led us towards dark 
future on economic perspective. Though political instability in 
Bangladesh is low, but back in few years, Bangladesh faced a lot of 
losses due to this political instability. In Bangladesh, political instability is 
considered as political violence, conflict between parties, and strike 
against any social affairs. One of the major political violence that we face 
regularly is Hartal. 
Figure: 2: Number of Hartals per year (Source, CPD, 2013) 

 
 
Hartal is the most popular form to protest against violence or any other 
political movements. But, these Hartals are making our life, economy 
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and future to hell. During Hartals, transportations are less in road and 
less people goes to their work. Students are one of the major sufferer of 
this, specially, students, who have to attend an exam. Not only is this, 
due to political violence like Hartals many people being killed. According 
to the CPD, Number of people is being killed in Hartals. Here, the main 
remark is that, because of a political violence, people are losing their 
lives. 
Figure: 3: Number of people being killed in Hartals (CPD, 2013) 

  
Political Instability Affecting Economic Growth:  
Now, let’s discuss about how political instability affect the economic 
growth of the country. In Bangladesh, from 2010 to 2013, faced the most 
political violence in the history. The country faced most numbers of 
Hartals in every year, most number of economic losses in the history. 
(Pin, 2006) 
Figure: 4: Percentage Change in Different Economic Sectors due to 
Political Violence in 2013 (CPD ANALYSIS, 2013) 
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In this graph, we can see that, due to political instability in 2013, 
Bangladesh has faced a large economic loss. Our GDP, revenue, 
exports, imports etc. all the economic variables have gone in negative 
from its base year. Not only this, Economists, Businessmen and other 
stakeholders’ estimates that caused by a day of strike stand between Tk. 
1500 crore to Tk. 2000 crore. With the prime export sector ready-made 
garments (RMG) bearing the brunt with daily losses worth Tk. 600 crore. 
Losses in the non-exporting business and labor sector such as shopping 
malls, grocery markets etc. is around Tk. 500 crore (Rahman, The Daily 
Observer, 2014). International researchers estimate that at least Tk. 
1500 crore worth of damage is done one day’s Hartal. But the 
Federation of Bangladesh Chambers of Commerce and Industry 
(FBCCI) estimated the damage of one day’s Hartal is Tk. 2000 crore. 
The worst single sufferer was the RMG sector (Rahman, Hartal inflicts 
Tk 2,000cr losses on economy a day, 2014). Now, discuss about the per 
capita income of Bangladesh in recent years.  
  
Figure: 5: Per Capita Income of Bangladesh in recent years  
 (Source: BBS) 
 

 
Here, every year, Bangladesh’s per capita income is increasing. But, if 
we observe closely, we can see that in 2013-2014 financial year they 
observed less increase in the per capita income. There was only $36 
increase in the per capita income. But this can be because of inflation or 
exchange rate changes. As the price of taka is decreasing in accordance 
with the dollar. And in Bangladesh, 2013 faced most violence in that 
year. So, we can say that the per capita income of the country is also 
decreased due to the political instability in Bangladesh.  
Now, if we focus on the foreign remittance earnings over last few fiscal 
years, we can see that there is a decline in foreign remittance earnings 
at the time 2013-2014 fiscal year for $14.40 Billion (2012-2013) to 
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$14.20 Billion which couldn’t be able to return to earnings of 2012-13 at 
2014-15 fiscal year.  
Table: 2: Foreign Remittance Earnings per Fiscal Year (Source: 
Bangladesh bank, 2013)  
Fiscal Year Foreign Remittance Earnings 
2007-2008 $ 8.9 Billion 
2008-2009 $ 9.68 Billion 
2009-2010 $ 10.87 Billion 
2010-2011 $ 11.65 Billion 
2011-2012 $ 12.85 Billion 
2012-2013 $ 14.4 Billion 
2013-2014 $ 14.2 Billion 
2014-2015 $ 14.23 Billion  
 
Economic Growth of Other Political Stable Country:  
If we consider Malaysia in terms of per capita income, we can see that 
their per capita income was $5364.5 in 2012 but in Bangladesh in 2017 
is $1602. Malaysia’s per capita income in 1995 was $3365.66 which we 
still couldn’t be able to achieve in 2017. This can conclude that political 
instability can keep our economy a way behind than any other political 
stable countries.  
Figure: 6: GDP per capita of Malaysia (Source: Tradingeconomics.com, 
World Bank) 

 
Due to political instability in Bangladesh and scope of investment in 
outside, Square Pharmaceuticals will invest $8 million in Kenya, DBL 
Group will invest $8 million to build an RMG factory in Ethiopia, MJL will 
invest $547,000 in a joint venture in Myanmar (Mowla, 2017). 
Bangladesh Bank published that ACI Pharmaceuticals was permitted to 
pay $3 million for medicine patents. Incepta Pharmaceuticals was 
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permitted to invest £10,000 in the UK. Spectrum Engineering will invest 
$7,500 in Singapore. Service Engineering was also permitted to invest 
$7,500. BSRM was permitted to invest $4.6 million to build a factory in 
Kenya (Mowla, 2017). 
 
Recommendation: 
Following measures and recommendation might be useful precautions: 
i) Identifying the Risk: The companies should have to identify the 

risks that may arise on any types of political instability. To ensure 
profitability, management authority should focus on expected risks 
which can speculate the economy of the country.  

ii) Avoiding Political Risk with Control Procedures: In 
conducting business in Bangladesh, industries should avoid the 
political risks, such they can avoid the area where the situation is 
worst, or they can use airplane for transportations.  

iii) Understanding political risk Movement: Managers should have 
the potential to forecasting the future political movements, so that, 
they can take precautions and prepare for the future losses.
 Taking precautions against Losses: Taking precautions against 
losses could be main objective while conducting business country 
like Bangladesh.  

iv) Alternative to Hartal: According to the majority of the population, 
“Hartal” is a package of destruction and ineffective tool in the 
present time (UNDP). Many countries are focusing on other 
alternative to “Hartal”, which keep any mass violence and 
destruction away to people and government. Such as 

v) Hunger strike is a non-violent program. Anna Hazare, a 
renowned person, through hunger strike realized many 
demands.Silent procession can be observed across the country 
without obstructing running vehicles on the roads.  

vi) Grand rally can be arranger in all divisional towns in which does 
not affect the mass people in way. The government’s mistakes 
can be criticized in a democratic way.Rather than focusing on 
violence in the roads, the opposing party can go to the 
parliament where they can point out the government’s mistakes.  

vii) If the ruling party does not give any scope to discuss in the 
parliament, then they can walk out repeatedly but should not 
boycott parliament. Rather than violent, opposing party can 
provide proper information with authentic evidence to the general 
people if the government makes any mistakes.  
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Conclusion:  
Political instability of any country is not expected by any country, but it’s 
difficult to remove these types of political violence from a country easily. 
This study observed that autocracy, affect’s political stability and hence 
economic growth. Political stability has a vigorous and noteworthy effect 
but a trivial direct effect on growth. The results recommend that political 
constancy affects economic development circuitously by its stimulus on 
particular overruling variables. It has been investigated the effects of 
postulating wrapped values of the casual instability measures instead 
and determined that this does not affect main outcomes of Bangladesh. 
Though, it is not impossible but eradicating political instability from 
Bangladesh is an extremely difficult task. Therefore, both the 
government and opposing parties can come up with more precautions 
and take strategies on how to deal the political instability for betterment 
of Bangladesh.  
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HOW IS SOCIAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP AS AN 
ASSET TO IMPLEMENT RURAL TOURISM AT 

MUARAJAMBI HERITAGE?  

Johannes Simatupang1 

Abstract 
One of the famous heritages in Jambi Province is Muarajambi Heritage 
which established as one of tourist destination. Hence, rural tourism that 
determines by social entrepreneurship potencies is considered to be 
marketing tool. So, research question: “Is social entrepreneur potential 
to implement rural tourism at that heritage tourist destination? This 
research mainly uses qualitative method that adding information by 
delivered questionnaires to the citizen surrounding the heritage. In-depth 
interview is conducted to several key stakeholders in order to craft 
heritage value to be delivered as a model for rural tourism. The results 
shows that: 1) local people and community do not comprehend and 
perceived their role on the local government heritage program, 2) value 
that delivered by related officials is not clear enough so it prevents local 
citizen and community to be involved, and 3) coordination between 
government affairs is not well conducted to manage tourism program. 
These make social entrepreneurship is not well implemented yet to be 
established as rural tourism practices on marketing program. Hence it is 
recommended to reformulate heritage value to be delivered to potential 
segment market creatively. Furthermore, it should consider global and 
universal attribute in order to sustain it as the rural tourism destination.  
 
Keywords: community marketer, market segment, heritage value, 
conservation activities and heritage branding  
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Introduction  
Indonesian tourism performance reached significant result in the year of 
2016 compared to other economic sector in Indonesia economy. Its 
contribution to PDB (Product Domestic Bruto) is 10 %, and it’s belonging 
to number 4th. Indonesian tourism growth is belonging to high figures 
among the Asean countries (Yahya, A., 2016). Furthermore, the role of 
tourism should be strengthen due to the contribution expectation is 30 % 
in the year of 2020. This expectation should be supported by all kinds of 
tourism regions to regions in Indonesia. One of the potential tourism 
objects physically is heritage (temple) where it includes the entire 
heritage attribute attached. Concept that used to identify temple as 
product is heritage, it consist of tangible and intangible products.  
 
According to marketing science, heritage is a broad concept where 
many things attached there could satisfy customer. As Kotler, P &Keller, 
K (2012) identified there are 14 things that could be marketed. Temple of 
course more than location or place where it include heritage, culture, 
habit where people surrounding could adopt it or not. Hence, Schein 
Edgar H., (2010) said that artifact is relevant to be consider that heritage 
reflect culture that could be follow or not by certain people.  
 
Regions agree that heritage is an asset that should be maintained for 
many reason in the future. In addition, local government list heritage 
(temple) as an asset as one of the significant tourism objects. The 
position of temple on local government’s perspective actually should be 
developed due to value consideration, not only for local people but for 
global or all stakeholders.  
 
As a great founding, the temple of Muarajambi is noticed as the largest 
temple in South Asia region for Buddhist since the year of 700. The 
establishment of the temple is explained Hall, Kenneth R., (2011) has 
relationship with ancient sea trade between Sumatera Kingdom 
(Sriwijaya) with several Asia Countries such as China, India, Cambodia, 
and other Buddhist countries.  
 
As the heritage found, local government considers it to be one of the 
tourism asset. Some programs have been developed to enhance the 
temple to the fit position. In one hand, the heritage is expected to be the 
location for tourism purposes, but in the other hand conservation should 
be implemented. For the beginning, the characteristic of Muarojambi is 
unique due to the ownership problems. Villagers owe the temple location 
though they do not have any legal status, but based on ownership 
principle, the owner villagers (Johannes, 2016).  
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To make temple as one of tourism destination need fit marketing 
perspective. For the initial point the government has large role to 
promote the temple that is known as entrepreneur. But for the future, the 
marketer should shift to the villagers due to its position in the villagers. 
Moreover, Muarajambi temple as unique founded where it’s found 
spreading where the land is owned by villagers. So, legal problems for 
the first time are to get free all villagers land. The get free land until the 
Year of 2017 still implemented for government only solves 10 percent 
from the target. It’s make the role of government still great. Perhaps, as 
the heritage, the role of villagers surrounding it should be developed and 
enlightening about their role.  
 
Indonesia tourisms potencies is supported by huge and rich heritages. 
One of the precious heritages are temples that could be found in certain 
regions in Indonesia, include Jambi Province which is found the Temple 
of Muarojambi. Indonesia government established it as tourist 
destination that should fulfilled by stakeholder requirements. Prasetyo, 
E.D., (2004) reported the importance of temple location linkages to other 
destination to make visitor be comforted to visit few destination. 
Meanwhile, Safitrianjani, R., (2011) noticed the importance of persuasive 
approach to the retailers that took a part on marketing service 
surrounding the temple.  
 
Temple tourism should consider the villagers surrounding. They are the 
owner and the marketer to sustain the heritages is the important 
requirements that keep sustain the heritages. Mair, J., & Marti, I (2015) 
who is known as the initiator of social entrepreneurship have high 
relevance to the heritages tourism. The most reason is people who live 
surrounding heritage is not only the owner but the marketer. Additionally, 
Ribic, D., & Ribic, I. (2016) said that social entrepreneurship is important 
to be implemented where villagers surrounded were restricted by some 
local official rules. They have to be enlightened to practice conservation 
in one hand but on the other hand they expect something economically 
to make them survive. Furthermore, Benzovan in Ribic, D., & Ribic, I. 
(2016 distinguished the traditional entrepreneurship that search for 
profit, where social entrepreneurship is provide something that nod 
produce by traditional. Ilieva-Koleva, D., & Dobreva, J. (2015), shows 
the importance of social entrepreneurship as the community 
togetherness action, he made an analogy social entrepreneurship as 
CSR (corporate social responsibility).  
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Percin in Ribic, D., & Ribic, I. (2016) identified social entrepreneurship in 
three components; People, Planet and Profit. He additionally said that 
social entrepreneurship as action that could build common value. 
Additionally, Khan, F., Rahman & Krishnamurthy, J., (2016) proposed 
tourism that support by tourism entrepreneurship.  
 
Several related to social entrepreneurship author, Bofani et al., (2014) 
argued that corporation should implement social entrepreneurship as the 
basis to explore local community or villagers’ potential. (Partzsch, L., & 
Ziegler, R., 2011) have a different argumentation to explore social 
entrepreneurship where its function as agent of development. 
Additionally, Sorenson et al., (2007) argue to the due to the new of 
social entrepreneurship, academically conceptualization still needed to 
be developed in the future.  
 
Entrepreneurship is dynamic concept where it is known as new topic, 
especially on rural tourism. The importance of this topic is supported by 
the role of villagers is not only the owner but the marketer. What 
villagers have and keep sustain is known as rural tourism. So the 
question is: How social entrepreneurship as an asset to implement rural 
tourism in case of Muarajambi heritage.  
 
Method  
Mainly research used qualitative technique; it is accompanied by using 
questionnaires as instrument to gather data of villagers. So concept and 
construct that formulated to be measured is economic benefit perception 
and conservation motive toward rural tourism indicator. FGD is practiced 
to several informant they are: BPCB official, Buddhist Community, Local 
government official, and tourist guide. In order to figure out the heritage 
developing, data gathering is also used master plan that prepare by 
consultant.  
 
Result and Discussion 
At the beginning of 1970, villagers were shocked by the researcher who 
told them there was temple found at the villagers farming. They are 
surprised when it was found “temple” that it seemed different from the 
famous one. It consists of scattered bricks, then it is arrange by skillful to 
make certain form that called temple. Villagers now identified “temple” as 
mound that found in the field, -the amount is approximately 88 locations. 
Based on the finding, the amount of mound which has been identified as 
temple are 12 units.  
The amount of respondent is 254 unit, they scattered on 4 districts and 8 
villages. These villages were chosen due to their interaction with 
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heritages activities, including conservation, retailing, and celebration day 
of Buddhist.  
 
Villager’s perception  
Based on descriptive information, the result of questionnaire process is 
present in two Graphic below. As the government established temple is 
of the destination, there are two perceptions existed, economic benefit 
received and conservation involvement.  
 
Graphic 1. Respondent perception on economic attributes of Muarojambi 
Temple  
 

 
 
The economic benefit for villagers due to the existence of Muarojambi 
heritage is consists of four benefits, where the highest is work 
opportunity. Villagers perceived that heritage orientation should create 
work or income for themself. The lowest attributes is perceived the 
heritage as village income source. This measure is supported by BPCB 
opinion that consider local government focus on heritage development is 
based on income, both for local government and villagers. Based on 
individual answer, respondent argue that practicing retail in side of the 
heritage is legal for many villagers do not paid for their own land that 
located in heritage. It is reasonable to say that economic orientation 
often ignoring the function of the heritage. In this case, the highest 
perception value for Buddhist is meditation. Buddhist come from certain 
country come to make meditation in celebration day. Perhaps, 
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meditation is difficult to practice when the retailer entering to inner side 
of the heritage.  
 
Another conflict emerges between the villages. As the matter of fact, the 
heritage spread over villages. So, every village assumes that they have 
an equal right to receive benefits. Consequently, tourists sometimes are 
disappointed due to the policy of village principal to charge them 
whenever tourists cross the village boarder on the heritage surrounding.  
The second perception measure is villager involvement on some 
activities that relate with heritage. It was depict in this below at Graphic 
2.  
 
Graphic 2 Respondent perceptions on conservation attributes of 
Muarojambi Temple  

 
 
The highest perception score for heritage in conservation is history 
learning source, that followed by local culture development, natural 
conservation, cultural telling source and villagers planning envelopment. 
Due to the FGD result it is found that some culture still continually 
practiced by youth community. They practice it in a certain day and they 
teach other youth community to practice.  
 
Perception in economic benefits and villagers envelopment in the future 
could make conflict for the villagers due to conservation practice. Hence, 
local governments should formulate value to be established. Crals, E., & 
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Vereeck, L., (2005) emphasized the role of entrepreneurship here is to 
keep sustain the development in line with their business.  
Social asset could be a big problem in the future. Additionally, it is found 
in the surrounding, though villagers has no the same religion as their 
ancient, they continually keep sustain the heritage. As heritage belong to 
death monument, there is no villagers anymore has the same religion. In 
this perspective, there was miscommunication if the program makes 
orientation to more focus on religion, it is supposed contrary to villagers’ 
attitude.  
 
The concept of temple in tourism concept is broadening by the heritage 
concept which includes story, value, attitude, and others of the certain 
community. Those are not belonging to themself, but to others countries 
that create interest visit. In tourism perspective, it builds internal core 
business to build competitiveness. Many source said that initially, 
Muarojambi heritage is established by the kingdom of Melayu as a place 
to spread Buddhist teaching. As the temple found in the beginning of 
1970, local people or villagers has been occupied the land as farming 
system. Local people previously watched mounds that located regularly 
and finally realized them temple.  
 
The most conflict emerges is related with land occupation and heritage 
orientation in two consideration to be tourism. Special government 
officially BPCP (Badan Pelestasian Cagar Budaya) has an authority to 
get rid land occupation and manage them as country asset. As the 
government established it as conservation heritage, certain villagers are 
restricted to cultivate land that supposed to be their belonging. Other 
important conflict is about heritage orientation, local official promote it as 
one of the global heritage that misperceived by villagers. They assumed 
that they should leave their own village when Muarojambi heritage 
enlisted as global heritage.  
 
Other potential conflict is related with local people perception on the 
function of heritage. Due to the monument finding, the heritage is 
classified as death monument where villagers do not follow their ancient 
region anymore. So, when the story and value of heritage be discovered 
they perceive it as region intruding that hurt them.  
 
Local government policy  
At the level of local government affairs there is conflict emerged. BPPJ 
as special institution has responsibility to manage heritage. BPPJ 
consider local government do not support heritage conservation 
activities instead of make it mainly to be locals income source. 
Furthermore, it could be noticed when attraction was conducted at the 
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Buddhist’s day, there is uncomforted situation emerge. Buddhists 
communities want it to be contemplation day in calm situation while 
attraction makes noisy.  
 
Furthermore, to accelerate the development of heritage as tourist 
destination, BPPJ entrust the master plan document preparation to the 
private corporation. After examining the document, the direction of 
master plan it to prepare heritage be modern tourist destination. It needs 
a lot of money for investment conversely this is a big problem for 
investors. Investor would not invest in infrastructure as the master plan 
requires.  
 
Conclusion  
Due to the qualitative substance approach, some insights are explained 
below.  
Muarojambi heritage is supposed to be an asset of the villagers where 
they took it as natural conservation, source of source, telling story, 
villagers participatory, and cultural development. These should be 
accompanying by villagers enlighten toward tourism, rural tourism 
program. Rural tourism especially is not well comprehended by villagers 
where they supposed income comes from retailing practice. However, 
villager’s perception on conservation program is potential to establish 
rural tourism but it is not enough to guarantee.  
 
Rural tourism is good concept when it supported by intensive villagers 
involvement. Youth community could be supposed as initial entering for 
rural tourism practice, but villagers function to keep sustain social 
entrepreneurship is important to be developed.  
 
Local government policy should be distinguished to develop Muarojambi 
heritage core business for it will serve visitors expectation. The 
potencies could be considered as an asset but the role of government 
still needed.  
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ARE THEIR COLLARS STILL WHITE? WHITE-
COLLAR CRIME: EVIDENDENCE FROM PARAGUAY 

2000–2016 

Andreas Schneider1 

Abstract 
This research paper contributes to the literature of white-collar crime by 
using a unique data set of aggregated monthly white-collar crime 
incidents for Paraguay. The time series includes data from 2000–2016. 
Furthermore, a seasonal ARIMA model is presented to model the data. 
Findings show that white-collar crime has increased more than 800 
percent and crime rate more than 640 percent respectively, with a peak 
in 2015. Fraud and violation of trust contribute to over 91 percent of 
aggregated white-collar crime. A prediction for 2017 indicates a slight 
decrease of 5.7 percent compared to 2016.  
 
Keywords: White-collar crime, Paraguay, ARIMA models, Time series, 
Model selection, Akaike weights 
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Introduction 
While preparing this paper the Brazilian construction company 
Odebrecht has caused a kind of corruption earthquake in eleven Latin 
American countries. Corruption in Latin America is not a surprise. Local 
habitants of these countries already know since quite a while who is who 
of their local representatives and whose collar is not so white anymore. 
Even the social and economic magnitude is not a big surprise. It is 
widely known that corruption involves public servants – often high 
ranking officials – and that corruption moves millions of US dollars each 
year. What is kind of surprising is the public attitude against corruption in 
most of the affected countries, reflected by public enforcement agencies 
and sentences of the justice system. They simply apply current existing 
law, regardless of the offender’s social or economic status, and do not 
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hesitate to accuse or sentence to prison high public officials, senators, 
vice presidents or even presidents. It might be a kind of political re-
contribution to society before elections, avoiding public anger and social 
unrest or protecting local economy by avoiding loss of reputation 
preserving foreign direct investments. While the sudden change of heart 
is unclear, they are sending out a signal of hope for the region. 
 
The term white-collar crime was first coined by Edwin H. Sutherland in 
1939, with the objective to draw criminologists’ attention to the “upper 
class” which also commit crime, but has been overlooked so far. This 
upper or white collar class is mostly composed by respected, socially 
accepted and approved business or professional men (Sutherland, 
1940) – in other words: trusted persons of the society. White-collar crime 
is not a legal category with a list of specific offenses. The term is more 
like a social concept rather than a definition. For instance, it is unclear if 
the term describes the offender, its social status, types of offenses or the 
modus operandi of the behavior (Shapiro, 1980). The US Federal 
Bureau of Investigation (FBI) defines white-collar crime in terms of the 
offense as 
 
[…] those illegal acts which are characterized by deceit, concealment or 
violation of trust and which are not dependent upon the application of 
threat of physical force or violence. Individuals and organizations commit 
these acts to obtain money, property or services; to avoid the loss of 
money or services; or to secure personal or business advantage 
(USDOJ, 1989: 3). 
The personal or business advantage mentioned above is, furthermore, 
mostly intended to be obtained in a short time period, a characteristic 
mostly overlooked. This definition has a more practical approach due to 
the FBI’s Uniform Crime Report (UCR) data base, because there are no 
indicators of the socioeconomic status or occupation of the offender 
(Barnett, n. d.). While Sutherland’s contributions to white-collar crime 
and criminology have been acknowledged by criminologists around the 
world, some scholars also found that he created more confusion, 
because of his ambiguous definition (Friedrich, 2010; Shapiro, 1980).  
On the other hand, at one end of the white-collar crime equation will 
always be the offender. So, it makes sense to analyze why they do what 
they do. They do not belong to a “repressed minority”, they are generally 
from respected families, well-educated and not poor. But they are 
‘leaders’ in high-ranking positions which are able to find or even create 
opportunities and convince some ‘followers’ for private gains (Bucy et 
al., 2008; Shapiro, 1990). Until today, as it seems, there is no universal 
definition of the term white-collar crime. White-collar crime examples are 
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public corruption, tax evasion, environmental law violations, bankruptcy 
fraud, bribery, money laundering and embezzlement to name a few. 
 
Crime can be observed in societies of all types, but any kind of crime 
that reaches excessively high levels is pathological in nature. It offends 
and hurts collective feelings (Durkheim, 1982). 
Paraguay has historically been less transparent than other countries. 
Hence, there is no research or literature about white-collar crime, except 
some international organizations such as the World Bank or 
Transparency International who report about public corruption on a 
continuous basis. This lack of research is mostly due to a lack of primary 
data. One of the aims of this research paper is to fill this gap with an 
analysis of a first-hand data set on white-collar crime incidents. The 
second objective is to model white-collar crime data with the intention to 
serve as a basis for public policymakers. 
 
After this introduction a literature review analysis different aspects of 
white-collar crime, followed by the empirical part of this paper. Next, 
results will be presented, before concluding with a discussion and 
recommendations for further research. 
 
Literature Review 
White-collar crime has been studied for a while from different scientific 
perspectives and a variety of subfields in numerous countries around the 
globe. For example, Agnew (1992, 2001) examined the effect of 
selected types of strain on crime and which types of strains are most 
likely to lead to crime, for example, such that are seen as unjust which is 
more likely to create strong emotions like anger. Unjust can be defined 
as “the voluntary and intentional violation of a relevant justice norm” 
(Agnew, 2001: 329). 
Three characteristics of white-collar crime are particularly important: (1) 
The offender has legitimate access to the target or victim of the crime on 
the basis of an occupational position, which constitutes his or her 
primary activity; (2) the offender must involve the power of his position to 
obtain an increase in economic, political or social standing of himself or 
the organization to harm one or more victims and (3) the offender’s 
actions have a superficial appearance of legality (Henry and McGurrin, 
2013). 
 
In general, white-collar crime is a non-violent crime, but not a victimless 
crime. It is different than street crime, it is more difficult to understand 
and even sometimes difficult to recognize, with much more victims and 
more harmful than its counterpart. These acts and sometimes omissions 
are not only wrongs against the victims, there are also against the state 
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or government who is responsible for maintaining public morals, health, 
safety and order (Cassel and Bernstein, 2015). Therefore, every criminal 
judgment is also a social judgment because laws are considered ‘the will 
of the people’ and should serve us as a guide for all our practical 
reasoning (Cassel and Bernstein, 2015: 4; Durkheim, 1982). White-collar 
crime seems to be a highly significant social problem in the first place, 
regardless if it should be considered crime or not (Newman, 1958). 
Offenders, as a group, who participate in illegitimate activities respond to 
incentives in much the same way as non-offenders who are engaged in 
legitimate activities (Ehrlich, 1973). This led Ehrlich (1996, also Becker, 
1968) to his ‘market model’ of offenses, where all participants act to 
optimize the relations of costs/benefits. Money, financial gain and greed 
are the most common motives for white-collar offenders according to 
Bucy et al. (2008) who interviewed prosecutors, defense counsels and 
white-collar offenders. They argue that the group of offenders can be 
divided into ‘leaders’ and ‘followers’, each with different personality traits. 
According to the authors the key deterring and detecting is “an informed, 
active Board of Directors with an adequate number of outside qualified 
directors […]” (p. 436). Wrong or even perverse incentives, like low 
penalties for abuse, poor accounting and lax regulations will help to 
create environments for white-collar crime (Akerlof and Romer, 1993; 
Black, 2010). Ehrlich (1996) and Black (2010) go even further and argue 
that only prison sentences or sentencing guidelines shift the tax for 
crime and can deter the willful violations. It even seems that white-collar 
crime has resulted in a kind of Pavlov’s conditional stimulus-response 
learning effect increasing recidivists rates. Despite the argument of 
Banerjee (1992) that socially inefficient herding will bring up 
mechanisms that reduces herding by modifying the payoff structure, 
social and economic costs of white-collar offenders are by far higher 
than ordinary street crime. The Association of Certified Fraud Examiners 
(2016) reported in his latest report that occupational fraud caused an 
estimated total loss of US$6.3 Billion, the median loss for Latin America 
is about US$174.000 per case, financial statement fraud is the category 
that causes by far the greatest median loss while owners and executives 
cause ten times more damage. 
There is a broad consensus in academic literature that corruption has a 
negative impact on economic growth. For example, corruption can 
impact negatively Foreign Direct Investment (FDI), because it increases 
cost of doing business, creates mistrust and with a corrupt justice 
system investments do not seem to be save (Barassi and Zhou, 2012; 
Javorcik and Wei, 2009; Mauro, 1995). Transparency International 
(2017a) ranked Paraguay 123 in his latest corruption perceptions index 
(out of 176 countries) and second most corrupt in South America. 
Paraguayans are most likely to say that their elected representatives are 
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highly corrupt (69 percent), but they also say (82 percent) that citizens 
could play a major role in fighting corruption (TI, 2017b). Detotto and 
Otranto (2010) analyzed the impact of crime and economic growth in 
Italy. They summarized that crime discourages domestic and foreign 
direct investment, creating uncertainty and reduces competiveness of 
firms by obscuring and distorting market reality. Méndez and Sepúlveda 
(2006) argue that corruption and economic growth depends in great part 
of the political regime and quality of institutions. While corruption in free 
countries can be beneficial for economic growth on a low level of 
incidence, mostly due to high bureaucracy, it is harmful on a high level of 
incidence. This can be confirmed by Auriol, Straub and Flochel (2016). 
They found out in a more recent research that corruption in the 
allocation of public contracts has damaging consequences for the 
economy in Paraguay. First, it destroys entrepreneurs’ development 
potential and second, this kind of rent-seeking directs toward 
unproductive activities, which results in one of the least industrialized 
economy in the region. 
 
But the consequences are not only of economic nature. Despite of the 
individual economic losses, directly caused by the fraud itself and 
indirectly caused by contracting a law firm and opportunity costs, there 
are also social consequences. Distrust or cynicism against the justice 
system or public institutions in general, or emotional consequences like 
anxiety disorder, major depressive episodes or even suicidal tendencies 
are mentioned in literature. White-collar crime can sometimes even 
involve physical harm from polluting the environment with toxic waste, 
unsafe working conditions or from marketing unsafe products (Brody and 
Kiehl, 2010; Friedrichs, 2010; Ganzini et al., 1990; Malone, 2010; Payne, 
2016; Pridmore and Reddy, 2012; Seligson, 2006). Sutherland (1940: 5) 
argues that “white-collar crimes violate trust and therefore create 
distrust, which produces social disorganization on a large scale.”  
 
Other research focused on psychological characteristics of white-collar 
offenders. Low integrity, high hedonism and high narcissism are 
psychological variables which may predict business white-collar crime 
(Blickle et al., 2006; O’Brien, 2017). Age, however, always correlated 
with crime, is almost always reported and therefore easily available. 
However, the causes of deviations are likely to be the same at any age. 
(Hirschi and Gottfredson, 1983). Shared religious beliefs and the 
importance of god in one’s life are negatively related to white-collar 
crime (Corcoran, Robbins and Pettinicchio, 2012).  
 
Other types of white-collar crime like fraud, violation of trust, extortion 
and others show a lack of research and especially in the case of 
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Paraguay. In general, white-collar crime is underrepresented in literature 
relative to street crime (McGurrin et al., 2013). This is mostly due to the 
lack of data. The primary objective of this paper is to fill the lack of 
research with an analysis of a primary data set, which spans the period 
from the years 2000-2016. 
 
Data and Methods 
Data set 
White-collar crime primary data were obtained from the office of the 
Public Prosecutor as the only public institution to prosecute offenders 
and hence, the sole source of data.2 For the purpose of this paper an 
offense-based definition of white-collar crime was defined and 
categorized corresponding to the national law No. 1.160/97 (Penal 
Code, General part, Title II, Chapter III, ‘Punishable offenses against 
patrimony’).3 The chapter consists of nine offenses (Articles), namely 
extortion (Art. 185), aggravated extortion (Art. 186), fraud, (Art. 187), 
fraudulent computer operations (Art. 188), clandestine exploitation of a 
benefit (Art. 189), sinister with intent to cheat (Art. 190), fraudulent 
investment promotions (Art. 191), violation of trust (Art. 192) and usury 
(Art. 193). 
 
The month of January and February 2000 had no reported incidents at 
all and therefore were excluded from the series. Monthly aggregated 
data of all nine punishable offenses from March 2000 to December 2016 
are available and were included in the time series. Then all nine Articles 
were aggregated to a univariate series named white-collar crime with the 
aim to explore for long term and seasonal patterns. No further 
distinctions were made regarding geography, age, gender or race. For 
the time period observed, the office of the Public Prosecutor counted, on 
average, of 13 expert/forensic accountant to cover the entire country.4 

 

                                                
2Data were queried from the software SiGeFi (Sistema de Gestión Fiscal). 

3The Paraguayan Penal code is heavily based on the German “Strafgesetzbuch” (StGB) 
without taking into account cultural and social differences. 

4Office of the Public Prosecutor, Department of Public Information, March 20, 2017. 
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The office of the Public Prosecutor created a special unit for financial 
crime and anticorruption (UDEA)5 which is operative since 2007. Data 
are available since 2011 and are included in the data set. The average 
participation of the special unit is 0.90 percent of the total cases reported 
during the period 2011-2016. 
Corruption itself, as a punishable offense, is not included in the above 
mentioned chapter and therefore not included in the series.6 In practice, 
corruption is generally complained along with violation of trust and 
hence, violation of trust can be seen as a proxy for corruption. In fact, 
violation of trust, investigated by the special unit increased from 2011 
until 2014 by 267 percent and dropped then 47 percent until the end of 
2016. Violation of trust counts for 58.91 percent and fraud for 30 percent 
(n=404) of all cases investigated by UDEA. These numbers show the 
focus of the special unit. Figure 1a shows the index and evolution of 
white-collar crime in Paraguay, with a peak of 9,137 cases in 2015, while 
figure 1b shows the white-collar crime rate. 
 
Figure 1a. White-collar crime index Paraguay 2000 - 2016. 

                                                
5UDEA = Unidad especializada en Delitos Económicos y Anticorrupción. The Unit has 
limitations and is just able to act in the city of Asuncion (capital), passing a certain 
amount and if a public institution is a victim. In special cases the attorney general can 
advise the special unit to investigate.  

 

6 Public corruption is regulated in Title VIII, Chapter III, and Articles. 300-304 of the 
Paraguayan Penal Code. 
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Figure 1b. White-collar crime rate Paraguay 2000 - 2016. 
 

 
 
Statistical analysis 
During the observed period of 202 month, there were a total of 67,907 
offenses counted. The most frequent offense was fraud with 48,879 
counts (71.98 percent), followed by violation of trust (n=13,167; 19.39 
percent) and extortion (n=4,349; 6.40 percent). The remaining six 
offenses in this chapter count for a total of 1,512 cases (2.23 percent). 
The average count of offenses during the time period observed is 3,995 
per year with a standard deviation of 2,927, a minimum of 987 (2000) 
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and a maximum of 9,137 cases in 2015. Table 1 shows a resume of the 
descriptive statistics of all offenses. 
 
Table 1. Descriptive statistics and distribution of white-collar crime 
offenses. 

 
While white-collar crime rate is mostly presented in literature and official 
statistics, the original raw data is preferred in this study to avoid an 
artificial bias. Including the population of Paraguay to compute a crime 
rate would convert the data set to a non-time-continuous process 
(Bramness et al., 2015). Time series variables are related and ordered 
according to time, which is an important characteristic of time series 
(Shumway and Stoffer, 2011). Furthermore, both graphs have the same 
structural shape characterized mainly by fraud and violation of trust 
incidents. 
One of the two purposes of this study is to create a model by fitting the 
time series and be able to forecast white-collar crime. A first step 
involves a careful scrutiny of the time plotted data as shown in Figure 2. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Article Offense Total counts % of total
185 Extortion 4,349 6.40%
186 Aggravated Extortion 217 0.32%
187 Fraud 48,879 71.98%
188 Fraudulent computer operations 2 0.00%
189 Clandestine exploitation of a benefit 738 1.09%
190 Sinister with intent to cheat 3 0.00%
191 Fraudulent investment promotions 45 0.07%
192 Violation of trust 13,167 19.39%
193 Usury 507 0.75%

67,907 100.00%

Note: Offenses are ordered by their respective articles as per Chapter III of the 
corresponding law, Total counts = total counts per offense from 2000 - 2016.

mean = 3,995; Stdv. = 2,927; min = 987; max = 9,137
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Figure 2. White-collar crime Paraguay 2000 - 2016.  

 
The data show a clear non-linear series with no consistent trend. After a 
decline from 2002 to 2006, the series shows a strong increasing and 
persistent trend from 2007 to 2015 with a systematic change in the 
mean level. A histogram of the original data reveals a skewed right data 
set (skewness=0.72) due to the (naturally truncated) lower bound (zero), 
with a mean of approximately 336 and a median of 240 counts per 
month (Figure 3). 
After a first inspection of the data, some issues occurred like non-
linearity, seasonality, serial autocorrelation and overdispersion, 
nevertheless a classical ARIMA model was chosen to model the data 
and make predictions, due to its widely acceptance and robustness. 
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Figure 3. Histogram of original dataset. 

 
Seasonality that is, an observable, repeated shape around the trend in a 
one year time period, and can be of different nature like weather, timing 
of decisions, which have transformed into traditions, calendar and 
expectation (Granger, 1979). Monthly data is almost equally distributed 
and does not reveal large amplitudes in variance on a yearly basis, but a 
seasonal pattern in this particular research can be observed in a box-
whisker plot with a clear peak in October and a low in January, as shown 
in Figure 4. 
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Figure 4. Box – whisker plot of original dataset. 

 
This is probably caused by a calendar event (initiating criminal 
complaints before the jurisdictional summer break during the hottest 
months in January to mid of February) and by expectation based on 
claims on additional income in December. 
 
The original raw data was then splitted into a training set and testing set 
by means of a Pareto ratio. Non-stationary data, as a rule, are 
unpredictable and therefore most techniques require a stationary series 
to perform forecasts. The random nature of the additive error process 
guarantees that forecasts will not be close to true values. As already 
mentioned above, the original raw data is a unit root process, for that 
reason shocks have a permanent effect and do not revert to the mean. 
Therefore, the next step was to transform the training set into stationary 
data. Stationarity in a time series means, that mean and variance are 
roughly the same over time. Different techniques were applied to 
transform the data and to smooth the series, such as first and second 
order differences, as well as log normal function. Subsequently, an 
Augmented Dickey Fuller Test (ADF, Dickey and Fuller, 1979, 1981) and 
a KPSS Test (Kwiatkowski et al., 1992), as well as a Canova Hansen 
Test (Canova and Hansen, 1995) for seasonal stability were performed 
with the aim to observe a more stationary data set. Before implementing 
the ADF test, an important issue is to select the lag length p. If p is to 
small then the remaining correlation of the residuals will bias the test, 
and if p is too large then the power of the test will suffer. Monte Carlo 
simulations suggest it is better to error on the side of too many lags. For 
an approximation the following equation was used (Schwert, 1989): 
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            (1) 
 
After resolving the equation, the approximate lag length is about 13, 
where T denotes the observations (161 observations in the training set). 
A standard error of p=0.05 was established to reject or accept the null 
hypothesis for the ADF and KPSS test. The first order difference of the 
raw data shows a stationary series on a 10 percent level for the ADF test 
and supports the null hypothesis of Stationarity on a 1 percent level for 
the KPSS test. For a second order differenced series the null of a unit 
root process can be rejected at all levels for the ADF test, while the null 
of Stationarity for the KPSS test cannot be rejected at all levels, 
assuming a stationary series. The Canova-Hansen test shows a stable 
seasonal pattern for all transformed data sets, even for the original raw 
data (Table 2). 
 
 
Table 2. Stationarity tests for different data transformation. 
 

 
 
Model selection 
For a first seasonal autoregressive integrated moving average model 
(ARIMA) estimation with the general form (p,d,q) (P,D,Q)m, the 
stationary series of second order differenced data (Diff2Orig) was used. 
The correlogram of the stationary series indicates an ARMA (5,0,2) 
process as a starting point (Figure 5). The seasonal component (0,2,2) 
was also included. Six different model candidates were tested on the 
training set. 
 
 
 

Stationariety Tests for different data transformations on Training set

Test
ADF Test (L=13) "none"
p.-Value
Critical values 1% 5% 10% 1% 5% 10% 1% 5% 10% 1% 5% 10% 1% 5% 10%

-2.58 -1.95 -1.62 -2.58 -1.95 -1.62 -2.58 -1.95 -1.62 -2.58 -1.95 -1.62 -2.58 -1.95 -1.62
KPSS Test (L=13)
p.-Value
Critical values 10% 5% 1% 10% 5% 1% 10% 5% 1% 10% 5% 1% 10% 5% 1%

0.119 0.146 0.216 0.119 0.146 0.216 0.119 0.146 0.216 0.119 0.146 0.216 0.119 0.146 0.216
Canova Hansen Test
p.-Value
Critical values 2.49 2.75 3.27 2.49 2.75 3.27 2.49 2.75 3.27 2.49 2.75 3.27 2.49 2.75 3.27
nsdiffs (Test="ch")

-8.1115

0.245 0.1455 0.147 0.0540.2826

1.4745 0.5856 -2.4757 -1.9212

Original variable logOrig DifflogOrig DiffOrig Diff2Orig

1.557 1.593 1.546 1.526 1.497

Notes: Original variable=Original crime counts without any transformation; logOrig=natural logarithm of original variable; DifflogOrig=first 
difference of natural logarithm of original variable; DiffOrig=first difference of original variable; Diff2Orig=difference of second order of 
original variable. 

0 0 0 0 0
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Figure 5. Correlogram of the stationary series. 

 
The widely used Akaike Information Criterion (AIC; Akaike, 1973), as an 
objective measure of the “goodness of fit”, was used as a model 
selection criterion for this multiple model set. The lowest AIC value 
should indicate the best model fit with the lowest information loss and 
with the best predictions when applied to new data. However, the AIC 
column in Table 3 shows a very small difference between model M5 
(1,310.02) and M6 (1,310.59) in the training set. This makes it difficult to 
decide if the difference between M5, with the lowest AIC, to model M6 is 
statistically significant. Furthermore, the log likelihood measure shows 
almost the same value for the two models, which indicates model 
redundancy. 
Therefore, a weighted AIC ratio was used, as proposed by 
Wagenmakers and Farrell (2004), to address this uncertainty in model 
selection. Akaike weights should give more evidence for one model over 
another model. As a first step, the differences between the model with 
the best AIC value and the competing models are calculated. That is,  
 
Δᵢ (AIC) = AICᵢ - minAIC                       (2) 
 
Models with Δᵢ ≤ 2 have strong support, whereas, on the other extreme, 
models with Δᵢ ≥ 10 have no substantial evidence (Burnham and 
Anderson 2004). Next, the Akaike weights, ωᵢ AIC, should sum up to 1 
and are obtained by  

ωi =
exp −0.5∆ᵢ(AIC)

∑ exp −0.5∆ᵢ(AIC)
                                                                                   (3) 

     
In the training set the Akaike weights for M6 (0.32) and M5 (0.43) show 
almost equal values, with slightly more evidence for M5, while all other 
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models reveal 4 ≤ Δᵢ ≤ 7 and therefore considerable less support. It is 
good practice to study the residuals of the sample. A first choice is the 
residuals’ autocorrelation plot. In addition, a statistical Ljung Box test 
was applied. Low p-values indicate a lack of evidence for independency 
of the deviants (Box and Pierce, 1970; Ljung and Box, 1978). The same 
model set was then tested on new data (test set) for a prediction. The 
weighted AIC ratio shows now a stronger support for M6 (0.61) over M5 
(0.34), while Δᵢ (AIC) shows almost no support for any other model. 
Recall that for the training set M5 was the preferred model. In other 
words, M6 is now 1.8 times more likely to be the best model and with a 
(normalized) probability of about 65 percent M6 would predict better 
results than M5. The Ljung-Box test supports evidence that the residuals 
can be assumed as independent. Table 3 provides a statistical summary 
of the multiple model set tested on an in-sample and out-of-sample data 
set. 
Table 3. Statistical summary of accuracy measurements of different 
models.  
 

 
Figure 6 shows the autocorrelations and partial autocorrelations (acf 
and pacf) of the residuals of model M6. All lags (with one exception due 
to chance) are between the upper and lower confidence bounds and 
statistically not significant. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Accuracy measures for different  ARIMA models on training and test set
M ARIMA model RMSE MAE MAPE MASE AIC Ljung Box logL Δᵢ (AIC) ωᵢ (AIC)
1 (2,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 37.66139 27.0051 14.971 0.387240 1313.36 0.071 -655.678 3.34 0.0808
2 (3,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 35.13080 24.4824 13.726 0.351066 1313.63 0.439 -655.815 3.61 0.0706
3 (4,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 35.13705 24.6389 13.826 0.353311 1314.00 0.296 -656.002 3.98 0.0587
4 (5,0,1)(0,2,2)[12] 37.78036 26.6443 14.732 0.382067 1314.90 0.086 -656.449 4.88 0.0374
5 (5,0,2)(0,2,2)[12] 35.63795 25.9354 14.326 0.371902 1310.02 0.488 -654.012 0.00 0.4294
6 (5,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 35.82379 26.0546 14.350 0.373611 1310.59 0.275 -654.296 0.57 0.3229

Test Set 1 (2,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 43.22982 29.6880 14.649 0.420206 1472.45 0.964 -735.227 14.54 0.0004
2 (3,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 39.25022 26.4828 13.357 0.374540 1464.74 0.590 -731.372 6.83 0.0202
3 (4,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 39.12505 26.5692 13.439 0.376063 1464.21 0.899 -731.104 6.30 0.0263
4 (5,0,1)(0,2,2)[12] 42.71612 29.2689 14.418 0.414127 1469.96 0.992 -733.982 12.05 0.0015
5 (5,0,2)(0,2,2)[12] 39.59277 28.2375 13.974 0.399676 1459.11 0.602 -728.554 1.20 0.3372
6 (5,0,3)(0,2,2)[12] 39.52104 28.3303 13.999 0.400990 1457.91 0.889 -727.954 0.00 0.6144

Training 
Set

Note: RMSE = Root mean square error of model ᵢ ; MAE = Mean average error; MAPE = Mean average percentage 
error;  MASE = Mean absulte scaled error; AIC = Akaike Information Criterion; Ljung Box = test for independence of 
residuals; logL = natural logarithm of the maximum likelihood of model ᵢ ; Δᵢ (AIC) = (AICᵢ - minAIC); ωᵢ (AIC) = Akaike 
weigths.
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Figure 6. Autocorrelations of selected model M6. 

 
A histogram and a normal probability plot of the residuals support the 
assumption of a reasonable normal distribution (Figure 7). 
 
 
 
Figure 7. Distribution of the residuals of the selected model. 

 
A prediction for 2017 was made based on model M6. Total white-collar 
crime counts would therefore be between 5,655 and 9,048 offenses in a 
lower and upper 95 percent confidence bound and a 5 percent error 
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margin. The average point estimate is about 7,351 offenses at the end of 
2017. That would mean a decrease of 5.7 percent compared to 2016. 
 
Key Findings 
White-collar crime incidence increased 826 percent since 2000 with its 
peak in 2015. While white-collar crime rate increased 644.76 percent 
with its peak in 2014 and 139 incidents per 100.000 habitants. In these 
new created measures fraud with a total of 48,879 incidents (71.98 
percent) and violation of trust with a total of 13,167 (19.39 percent) 
cases are the main offenses responsible for the increasing trend. Fraud 
alone increased 946 percent from 2000 till 2015. The yearly average 
during the observed time span is 3,995 offenses. Shocks can be 
observed in 2001, 2009 and 2011. 
 
The univariate time series seems to a have a seasonal component. A 
slight peak in the month of October and a low in January can be 
observed, different from the mean of 336 offenses per month, probably 
caused by a calendar event and expectation. 
 
White-collar crime offenses will continue on a high level in 2017, with a 
mean far above the series mean of 3.995 counts. It is estimated that 
total offenses for 2017 will be, on average, around 7,351 cases with a 
variance (σ2) of 1,697 at a 95 percent confidence interval. This would 
indicate a decrease of around 5.7 percent compared to the previous 
year. 
 
Conclusion and Discussion 
This paper has presented the first descriptive data on white-collar crime 
for Paraguay for a time span from 2000-2016. Furthermore, an 
aggregated monthly time series of white-collar crime incidents has been 
analyzed and modeled, with the intention to predict the following year in 
the series. 
 
The results indicate a dramatically increase in white-collar crime 
offenses. It can also be assumed that the true numbers of offenses are 
much higher than indicated, as many victims do not present official 
complaints due to (additional) costs or mistrust towards the justice 
system. While the special unit against financial crime and anti-corruption 
has just a small impact on prosecution in this research, the vast majority 
of the victims depend on the expertise or good-will of the local 
prosecutor of the case. Therefore, the radius of action for the special unit 
should be less restrictive to make better use of human resources and 
their technical knowledge to guarantee a better service to society. 
Similarly, more prosecutors should be instructed (e.g. by the special 
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unit) in white-collar crime and financial crime and be present in every 
larger city. Some of the law chapter articles have extremely low counts 
considering the time span and therefore should be revised. 
  
Macroeconomic variables of Paraguay, generally associated as a 
mitigating factor of crime, are sound with an average GDP growth rate of 
about 3.64 percent and a GDP per capita average growth rate of 2.1 
percent over the same time period of this research. The financial crises 
during 2007-2008 did not affect Paraguay (Guillén, 2011), but hit the 
agricultural and other dependent sectors hard (e.g. transport) due to 
climate change (draught), which caused a 25 percent decline in 
production and around 4 percent in GDP in 2009. White-collar crime 
increased about 80 percent in the same year. However, GDP increased 
in the following years, and so did white-collar crime. It seems that white-
collar crime did not affect economic growth in Paraguay. This seems 
logical taking into consideration the most common motives for white-
collar offenders. An increasing economy is a healthy ground for more 
opportunities. The theory that an economic downturn will increase 
unemployment and therefore increase crime may hold for ‘street crime’, 
but it is not obvious for white-collar crime. 
 
It should be noted that the offenses grouped here as white-collar crime 
do not span the scale of offenses that can and should be regarded as 
white-collar crime. For example, public corruption, embezzlement, tax 
evasion, money laundering, bankruptcy fraud and bribery are notably 
absent. Nevertheless, the data indicates clearly an epidemic problem. 
Therefore, conducting further empirical studies is recommended and 
required to better understand white-collar crime in Paraguay. Research 
could answer the questions if there is a contagion or learning effect in 
society or how does society behave towards white-collar crime. This 
paper should be seen as a first step in this direction and which should 
call much more attention of public policymakers to this social problem. 
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NEW MEDIA AND RECRUITMENT  

Anita Maharani1 

Abstract 
The purpose of this article is to give an overview of how recruitment 
process as in part of human resource management shifts, from 
traditionally paper use to digital. This article delivers knowledge on how 
new media plays important role in the organization, especially in terms of 
human resource management. Recruitment is one of human resource 
management activity, and along with that, it will be followed by a 
selection. However, by using new media and in this case, is through 
social media networks, a corporation or an organization will safes time 
and reach more potential talented.  
 
Keywords: new, media, recruitment, social, media 
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Introduction 
If we talked about recruitment, then we would need to understand what 
lies behind the word of recruitment. recruitment is the process through 
which the organization seeks applicants for potential employment, and 
as a process it would be followed by selection (Noe, Hollenbeck, 
Gerhart, & Wright, 2016), that according to Noe et al (2016) is the 
process by which the organization attempts to identify applicants with 
the necessary knowledge, skills, abilities and other characteristics that 
will help the organization achieve its goals. Therefore, it can be 
concluded, that organization will receive "benefit" if successful in finding 
the right employee through recruitment and selection process since the 
right employee will bring their knowledge, skills, and abilities (or others) 
that beneficial for organization's goal. 
 
It is the labor force. Labor force, according to Mathis and Jackson may 
be defined as a group of external supply where the organization would 
find and use it to get their employee (Mathis & Jackson, 2006). 
According to Mathis et al (2006) the components of the labor force, in a 
wider sense, we may call it as labor force population. However, in order 
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to understand where exactly recruitment may be done, sources of 
information from existing employees might be considered as Words of 
Mouth (WOM). In a classic way, recruitment strategies might be done by 
using newspaper's ad, College or University's news board, Words of 
Mouth (WOM). Although these strategies can be considered a classic, it 
is still used during nowadays. 
 
Human resource management (HRM) is designed management systems 
to ensure that human talent is used effectively and efficiently to 
accomplish organizational goals (Mathis and Jackson, 2008). Therefore, 
HRM has a role of administrative that is oriented to process data's and 
record keeping of talents. However, according to Mathis and Jackson 
(2008), there is a shift driving the transformation of an administrative 
role, they are the use of technology and outsourcing. Why technology? 
According to the same source, technology has transform HR, in order to 
improve the administrative efficiency of HR and the responsiveness of 
HR, to fulfill the need for employees and managers. That is what more 
HR functions are becoming available electronically or are being done on 
the Internet. The benefit of using the Internet, are reducing the amount 
of HR administrative time and staff that needed for positions. 
 
In an article published in Information Week on 2007, titled New Media 
Strategies at Work, mentioned that businesses incorporating rich media 
applications, includes: recruitment, marketing communication, internal 
communication, business interaction, training and customer instruction 
(Information Week, 2007). Companies are using new technology for 
internal communication (Tansiri, 2007). What comes interesting 
according to InformationWeek (2007), is that business through their 
Human Resource Department use sites as we all know today, such as 
Facebook, MySpace, and LinkedIn. The objective here is to identify what 
they think might describe potentiality of employees and advertise for 
prospects.  
  
People or human resource nowadays is treated as part of the capital 
assets of the firm, that is why we have to define the word of human 
resource. The Human Resources Glossary (Tracey, 2004) defines 
Human Resources as "the people that staff and operate an 
organization"; and human Resources is also the organizational function 
that deals with the people and issues related to people such as 
compensation, hiring, performance management, and training. Tracey 
(2004) conclude that a Human Resource is a single person or employee 
within an organization. Human Resource management, itself is a body of 
knowledge and a set of practices that define the nature of work and 
regulate the employment relations., therefore they cover five functional 
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areas, as follows: 1) staffing, 2) rewards, the objective is to design and 
administer the reward system, 3) employee development, 4) employee 
maintenance, 5) employment relations (Mathis and Jackson, 2008). 
  
Lister, Dovey, Giddings, Grant dan Kelly (2009) noted there are some 
main terms in discourses about new media, as follows, digital, 
interactive, hypertextual, virtual, networked and sim ulated. 
Moreover, new media, according to Lister et al (2009) refers to the 
following 1) new textual experiences, meaning the new kinds of genre 
and textual form, entertainment, pleasure and patterns of media 
consumption (computer games, simulations, special effects cinema), 2) 
new way of representing the world, meaning the media which, in ways 
that are not always clearly defined, offer new representational 
possibilities and experiences (immersive virtual environments, screen 
based interactive multimedia), 3) new relationships between subjects 
(users and consumers) and media technologies, meaning that the 
changes in the use and reception of image and communication media in 
everyday life and in the meaning that are invested in media 
technologies, 4) new experiences of the relations between embodiment, 
identity and community, meaning the shifts in the personal and social 
experience of time, space, and place (on both local and global scales) 
which have implications for the ways in which we experience ourselves 
and our place in the world, 5) new conceptions of the biological body's 
relationship to technological media, meaning that the challengers to 
received distinctions between the human and the artificial, nature and 
technology, body and media as technological prostheses, the real and 
the virtual, 6) new patterns of organization and production, meaning that 
the wider realignments and integrations in media culture, industry, 
economy, access, ownership, control and regulation. According to Beal 
(2018), a generic term for the many different forms of electronic 
communication that are made possible through the use of computer 
technology.  
 
We understand that old media forms are knows as follows, printed 
newspapers, magazines, brochures, or even posters; and new media 
are: websites, or anything that uses internet, or integrate between old 
media and intenet data. The Social media, as new media, will ultimately 
change how HR recruits, and it is changing the entire talent marketplace. 
How would social media work as one of the recruitment options, Black 
(2010) mentioned that for a case like LinkedIn, Facebook and Twitter, 
those three well known social media have over that 535 million 
combined users, therefore there is a big opportunity for a company to 
find their new talent. However, there are top three social media networks 
that influential for job seeker even for an employer (Schawbel, 2012): 1) 
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LinkedIn, 2) Facebook, 3) Twitter. Further, although it seems to offer a 
bright new perspective, the using of social media networks may fall to 
potential risks. As quoted from Segal (2014) that employers, use social 
media networks when hiring, in fact for two ways, they are 1) to recruit 
candidates by publicizing job openings and 2) to conduct background 
checks to confirm a candidate's qualifications for a position. Therefore, it 
should be noted that both employer and talent future employee should 
aware that, social media networks have the limit in bringing the fact to 
readers, it might contain unnecessary information, as some people still 
treat social media as their "other side".  
 
Which company trigger social media networks for recruitment. Tracing 
back some evidence, E & Y might be one of the well-known accounting 
firms who utilize it. Early 2006, Facebook introduced the first version, 
known now as "Brand Page" (Yewell, 2014). A Brand Page, that recently 
transforms to Facebook Business, is a page place in Facebook, 
technically attached to the personal profile, but it can be used to promote 
business, brand or cause (Cannon, 2017). During the year of 2007, 
there is a fact that Ernst & Young hires more than 5,500 college students 
and recent graduates a year for internships and entry-level career 
opportunities, as a start it happened in North America (Rothberg, 2007). 
Rothberg also stated that instead of leaving the old tradition of recruiting 
efforts such as on-campus recruiting, employee referrals and place an 
advertising on job boards and other media, E & Y paid an undisclosed 
fee for the use of social networking site and has a page on Facebook, 
exclusively for recruitment purposes. What has been gone through E & 
Y triggered the possibility of challenge recruitment through new media? 
However, further updates, there are many other 
organization/corporations that utilize social media, not just limited to 
Facebook in order to attract talent to drop their CV's in. 
 
Conclusion 
New media, one of which is the social media can be used as one of the 
options in the current era. Especially, since the development of 
information technology more quickly, and changes the behavior of 
people who are getting used to using social media. One of the social 
media that can be used is Facebook, though there are other social 
media that can be used by the company. That needs to be examined 
more got next on the next study is testing is the influence of the use of 
the new media on the outcome of labor recruitment. 
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